# 424http://www.ablible.com

#### **Table of Contents**

# **CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE**

|  | Proposed<br>maximum         |   |
|--|-----------------------------|---|
| Title of each class of securities to be registered | aggregate<br>offering price | Amount of registration fee <sup>(1)</sup> |
| 2.789% Notes due 2024                              | \$1,000,000,000             | \$121,200                                 |
| Guarantees of 2.789% Notes due 2024                | (2)                         | (2)                                       |
| 3.215% Notes due 2026                              | \$1,000,000,000             | \$121,200                                 |
| Guarantees of 3.215% Notes due 2026                | (2)                         | (2)                                       |
| 3.462% Notes due 2029                              | \$500,000,000               | \$60,600                                  |
| Guarantees of 3.462% Notes due 2029                | (2)                         | (2)                                       |
| 4.758% Notes due 2049                              | \$1,000,000,000             | \$121,200                                 |
| Guarantees of 4.758% Notes due 2049                | (2)                         | (2)                                       |

(1) Calculated in accordance with Rule 457(r) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

(2) Pursuant to Rule 457(n) under the Securities Act, no separate fee is payable with respect to the guarantees.

#### **Table of Contents**

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(5 Registration No. 333-23269

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT (To Prospectus dated July 17, 2019)



# **B.A.T Capital Corporation**

\$1,000,000,000 2.789% Notes due 2024 \$1,000,000,000 3.215% Notes due 2026 \$500,000,000 3.462% Notes due 2029 \$1,000,000,000 4.758% Notes due 2049

Guaranteed by British American Tobacco p.l.c., B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c., B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. and Reynolds
American Inc. (in such capacity, the "Guarantors")

B.A.T Capital Corporation ("BATCAP" or the "Issuer"), a corporation incorporated in the State of Delaware, is offering \$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.789% notes due 2024 (the "2024 Notes"), \$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.215% notes due 2026 (the "2026 Notes"), \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.462% notes due 2029 (the "2029 Notes") and \$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 4.758% notes due 2049 (the "2049 Notes" and, together with the 2024 Notes, the 2026 Notes and the 2029 Notes, the "Notes"). The 2024 Notes will mature on September 6, 2024, the 2026 Notes will mature on September 6, 2029, the 2029 Notes will mature on September 6, 2029 and the 2049 Notes will mature on September 6, 2049. The Notes will be unsecured senior obligations of the Issuer and will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a senior and unsecured and joint and several basis by British American Tobacco p.I.c. ("BAT" or the "Parent" and, together with its subsidiaries, the "BAT Group"), B.A.T. International Finance p.I.c. ("BATIF"), B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. ("BATNF" and, unless its guarantee is released in accordance with the indenture, Reynolds American Inc. ("RAI") (in such capacity, each, a "Guarantor" and together, the "Guarantors"), as described under "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees" in the accompanying prospectus.

Interest on the Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrear on March 6 and September 6 of each year, commencing on March 6, 2020. The 2024 Notes will bear interest at a rate of 2.789% per annum, the 2026 Notes will bear interest at a rate of 3.215% per annum, the 2029 Notes will bear interest at a rate of 3.462% per annum and the 2049 Notes will bear interest at a rate of 4.758% per annum.

The Issuer may redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at any time at the applicable redemption price described under the heading "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Optional Redemption of the Notes". On or after August 6, 2024, with respect to the 2024 Notes, July 6, 2026, with respect to the 2029 Notes or March 6, 2049, with respect to the 2049 Notes, the Issuer may redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at any time at a

rede ntipper/www.1013 in the Princip production of the Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date, as described under "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Optional Redemption of the Notes".

The Notes will be issued in book-entry form only, in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The Notes are new issues of securities with no established trading market. We intend to apply to list the Notes on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"). No assurance can be given that such application will be approved or that any of the Notes will be listed.

Investing in the Notes involves risk. You should carefully review the risks and uncertainties described under the heading "Risk Factors" starting on page S-11 of thi prospectus supplement, page 2 of the accompanying prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein before you make an investmen in the Notes.

Proposeds before

S-2 S-2 S-4 S-6 S-12 S-12 S-14 S-20

|                      | Public Offering<br>Price <sup>(1)</sup> |               | Underwriting<br>discount <sup>(2)</sup> |           | expenses, to the<br>Issuer |             |
|----------------------|---|---------------|---|-----------|----------------------------|-------------|
| Per 2024 Note        |   | 100.000%      |   | 0.350%    |                            | 99.6509     |
| Total for 2024 Notes | \$                                      | 1,000,000,000 | \$                                      | 3,500,000 | \$                         | 996,500,000 |
| Per 2026 Note        |   | 100.000%      |   | 0.400%    |                            | 99.600%     |
| Total for 2026 Notes | \$                                      | 1,000,000,000 | \$                                      | 4,000,000 | \$                         | 996,000,000 |
| Per 2029 Note        |   | 100.000%      |   | 0.450%    |                            | 99.550%     |
| Total for 2029 Notes | \$                                      | 500,000,000   | \$                                      | 2,250,000 | \$                         | 497,750,000 |
| Per 2049 Note        |   | 100.000%      |   | 0.875%    |                            | 99.125%     |
| Total for 2049 Notes | \$                                      | 1,000,000,000 | \$                                      | 8,750,000 | \$                         | 991,250,000 |

<sup>(1)</sup> Plus accrued interest, if any, from September 6, 2019.

Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The underwriters expect to deliver the Notes in global form through the book-entry system of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") and its participants, including Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking, S.A. ("Clearstream"), on or about September 6, 2019.

Joint Bookrunners

| BofA Merrill Lynch | Barcl     | ays (      | Citigroup          | Deutso      | he Bank Securities         | HSB                             |
|--------------------|-----------|------------|--------------------|-------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------|
|                    |           |            | Co-Manage          | ers         |                            |                                 |
| Bank of China      | BBVA      | COMMER     | ZBANK              | J.P. Morgan | Lloyds Securities          | Mizuho<br>Securitie             |
| NatWest Markets    | Santander | Scotiabank | SOCIETE<br>GENERAL |             | Standard Chartered<br>Bank | UniCredit<br>Capital<br>Markets |

The date of this Prospectus Supplement is September 3, 2019.

# **Table of Contents**

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

# **Prospectus Supplement**

| ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT                                |   |
|---|---|
| FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS                                      |   |
| WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE |   |
| THE OFFERING  |   |
| RISK FACTORS  | 9 |
| <u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>  | 5 |
| CAPITALIZATION  | 5 |
| DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES AND GUARANTEES                         | 5 |
| BOOK-ENTRY, DELIVERY AND FORM OF SECURITIES                     | 5 |
|   |   |

<sup>(2)</sup> The underwriters have agreed to reimburse us for certain fees and expenses relating to this offering. See "Underwriting".

**UNDERWRITING** 

| ONDERWITING   | 0 2  |
|---|------|
| <u>EXPENSES</u>   | S-30 |
| LEGAL MATTERS   | S-31 |
| <u>EXPERTS</u>  | S-32 |
| Prospectus  |      |
| ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS   | 1    |
| RISK FACTORS  | 4    |
| FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS                                      | 9    |
| COMPANY INFORMATION   | 1.   |
| ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION   | 13   |
| WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE | 18   |
| USE OF PROCEEDS   | 20   |
| DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES                   | 2.   |
| PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION  | 38   |
| CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS                                      | 40   |
| CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS                                    | 52   |

S-24

Rather than repeat certain information in this prospectus supplement that we have already included in reports filed with the SEC, we are incorporating this information by reference, which means that we can

i

#### **Table of Contents**

**LEGAL MATTERS** 

**EXPERTS** 

disclose important business, financial and other information to you by referring to those publicly filed documents that contain the information.

We will provide without charge to each person to whom a prospectus is delivered, including each beneficial owner of the Notes, a copy of any or all documents that are incorporated into this prospectus supplement by reference, other than exhibits to such documents, unless such exhibits are specifically incorporated by reference into the documents that this prospectus supplement incorporates. Copies of the documents incorporated by reference herein may be obtained at no cost by written or oral request to Company Secretary, British America Tobacco p.l.c., Globe House, 4 Temple Place, London WC2R 2PG, United Kingdom, +44 (0)20 7845 1000.

ii

# **Table of Contents**

#### **ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT**

This prospectus supplement is part of a registration statement filed with the SEC on Form F-3, utilizing a "shelf" registration process, relating to the Notes and Guarantees described in this prospectus supplement. There is on file with the SEC, and attached hereto, a prospectus dated July 17, 2019 that provides you with a general description of the Notes and the Guarantees. This prospectus supplement contains specific information about the terms of this offering. This prospectus supplement adds, updates and changes information contained in the accompanying prospectus. You should carefully read both this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus together with additional information described below under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information; Incorporation by Reference" before you decide to invest in any of the Notes.

This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and/or any free writing prospectus do not contain all of the information include

in the registration statement. We have omitted parts of the registration statement in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC For further information, we refer you to the registration statement on Form F-3, including its exhibits, of which this prospectus supplement is a part. Statements contained in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus about the provisions or contents of any agreement or other document are not necessarily complete. If the SEC rules and regulations require that an agreement or document be filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, please see that agreement or document for a complete description of those matters. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, any subsequent prospectus supplement, any free writing prospectus or any documents incorporated herein or therein by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of each of such documents.

Unless indicated otherwise or the context otherwise requires, references in this prospectus supplement to the terms "BAT Group", "we", "us" or "our" refer to BAT and its subsidiaries.

Currency amounts in this prospectus supplement are stated in U.S. dollars, unless indicated otherwise.

S-1

#### **Table of Contents**

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Statements included in the prospectus, this prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus regarding the BAT Group's future expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, financial conditions, assumptions or future events or performance that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements, including "forward-looking" statements made within the meaning of Section 21E of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). These statements are often, but not always, made through the use of words or phrases such as "anticipate", "believe", "could", "estimate", "expect", "intend", "may", "outlook", "plan", "positioned", "potential", "predict", "project", "should", "strategy", "target", "will", "would and similar expressions. These include statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, among other things our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the economic and business circumstances occurring from time to time in the countries and markets in which the BAT Group operates.

All such forward-looking statements involve estimates and assumptions that are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual future financial condition, performance and results to differ materially from the plans, goals, expectations and results expressed in the forward-looking statements and other financial and/or statistical data within this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or incorporated by reference herein. The BAT Group believes that the expectations reflected in this document are reasonable but they may be affected by a wide range of variables that could cause actual results to differ materially from those currently anticipated. Among the key factors that could have an adverse effect on the results of operations, cash flows and financial position of the BAT Group and that could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements, are:

- competitive actions and pricing pressures in the marketplace, including competition from illicit sources, market size reduction and consumer down-trading:
- limitations on advertising and marketing of tobacco products;
- changes in tobacco-related, tax and other laws and regulations, the interpretation of such laws and regulations by governmental authorities or adverse decisions by domestic or international regulatory bodies;
- the outcome of pending or potential litigation, including tobacco litigation, environmental litigation and personal injury claims and significant monetary obligations imposed under outstanding settlement agreements;
- economic, regulatory and geopolitical risks inherent in the BAT Group's global operations;
- risks relating to the ability to maintain credit ratings and to fund the business under the current capital structure;
- risks relating to government regulations or actions adversely affecting the BAT Group's business, including the BAT Group
  becoming subject to substantial and increasing U.S. regulations, in particular in relation to the nicotine level or use of menthol
  tobacco products, including by virtue of the BAT Group's increased ownership in RAI;
- the continuing decline in cigarette consumption, or the overall consumption of legitimate tobacco products or the transition of adult tobacco consumers away from premium cigarette brands;
- fluctuations in foreign exchange rates;
- potentially significant costs in the event of breaches of, or liabilities arising under, health and safety and environmental laws;
- the impact of serious injury, illness or death in the workplace;

#### **Table of Contents**

- liquidity, interest rate and counterparty risks; and
- the inability to develop, commercialize and roll-out Potentially Reduced-Risk Products.

For a further discussion of these and other risks, contingencies and uncertainties applicable to us, see "Risk Factors" of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

Past performance is no guide to future performance and persons needing advice should consult an independent financial adviser. The forward-looking statements reflect knowledge and information available at the date of preparation of this document and the Group undertakes no obligation to update or revise these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. All subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to BAT or any person acting on its behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section of the prospectus supplement.

S-3

#### **Table of Contents**

# WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

We have filed a registration statement on Form F-3, including the exhibits and schedules thereto, with the SEC under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and the rules and regulations thereunder, for the registration of the Notes that are being offered by this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement does not include all of the information contained in the registration statement. You should refer to the prospectus and the registration statement and its exhibits for additional information. Whenever we mak reference in this prospectus supplement to any of our contracts, agreements or other documents, the references are not necessarily complete and you should refer to the exhibits attached to the registration statement for copies of the actual contract, agreements or other documents.

As of the date of this prospectus supplement, BAT is subject to the periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, as applicable to foreign private issuers. As a "foreign private issuer", we are exempt from the rules under the Exchange Act prescribing certain disclosure and procedural requirements for proxy solicitations. In accordance with the requirements applicable to foreign private issuers, BAT files its Annual Reports on Form 20-F and other documents with the SEC. BAT's SEC filings are available to the public, together with the public filings of other issuers, at the SEC's website, <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>.

The following documents filed with or furnished to the SEC are incorporated herein by reference:

- BAT's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2018 (the "2018 Form 20-F"), as filed with the SEC on March 15, 2019(1);
- BAT's Reports on Form 6-K, furnished to the SEC on <u>January 14, 2019</u>, <u>February 28, 2019</u> (Finance Director's Retirement), <u>March 4, 2019</u>, <u>March 5, 2019</u>, <u>March 13, 2019</u>, <u>August 1, 2019</u> (Half-Year Report), <u>August 1, 2019</u> (Board Appointment) and <u>August 6, 2019</u>; and
- RAI's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, as filed with the SEC on February 9, 2017, containing the audited consolidated financial statements of RAI as of December 31, 2016 and 2015 and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2016, incorporated by reference herein only insofar as it contains the audited consolidated financial statements of RAI as of and for the year ended December 31, 2016, to satisfy the requirements of Rule 3-05 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act.
  - (1) Part (b) of Note 30 in the Notes on the Accounts in the 2018 Form 20-F ("Note 30") contains condensed consolidating information to satisfy the requirements of Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act. For purposes of this prospectus supplement which incorporates by reference the 2018 Form 20-F, the financial information included in Note 30 for British American Tobacco Holdings (The Netherlands) B.V. ("BATHTN") should be added to the column labeled "All other companies, Non-guarantor subsidiaries", as BATHTN will not provide a guarantee in respect of any debt securities related to this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. In addition, BATCAP is the issuer of the Notes offered under this prospectus supplement, and BATIF is a subsidiary guarantor of the Notes offered under this prospectus supplement.

All documents subsequently filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and, solely to the extent designated therein, reports made on Form 6-K that we furnish to the SEC, prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement forms a part that indicates that all securities offered have been sold or that deregisters all securities then remaining unsold, shall be incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and be a part hereof from the date of filing or furnishing of such documents.

Any statement contained herein or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus supplement to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any subsequently filed document that also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement.

S-4

#### **Table of Contents**

Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus supplement. Copies of documents incorporated by reference are not required to be filed with this prospectus supplement but will be provided to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered.

Copies of the documents incorporated by reference herein may be obtained at no cost by written or oral request to the Company Secretary, British American Tobacco p.l.c., Globe House, 4 Temple Place, London WC2R 2PG, United Kingdom, +44 (0)20 7845 1000.

S-5

#### **Table of Contents**

# THE OFFERING

The summary below describes the principal terms of the Notes. Certain of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. The following is not intended to be complete. You should carefully review the "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees" section of this prospectus supplement and the "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees" section of the accompanying prospectus which contain a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the Notes and the Guarantees. In this subsection, "we", "us" and "our" refer only to the Issuer.

Issuer

B.A.T Capital Corporation.

Guarantors

The Notes will be guaranteed by British American Tobacco p.l.c., B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c., B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. and, unless released in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture, Reynolds American Inc. and potential future Subsidiary Guarantors (other than BATIF and BATNF). See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Guarantees—Release" in the accompanying prospectus

Notes Offered

\$3,500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of Notes, consisting of:

\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2024 Notes

\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2026 Notes

\$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2029 Notes

\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2049 Notes

The Guarantees

The obligations of the Issuer under the Notes will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a senior and unsecured basis by each of BAT, BATNF, BATIF and RAI. As described below, the guarantee of the Notes provided by RAI will be automatically released under certain circumstances. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Guarantees" in the accompanying prospectus.

Subsidiary Guarantee Release

Any Guarantor of the Notes that is a subsidiary of the Parent (a "Subsidiary Guarantor") (including RAI), other than BATIF and BATNF, will automatically and unconditionally be released from all obligations under its Guarantee, and such Guarantee shall thereupon terminate and be discharged and of no further force or effect, in the event that (1) its guarantee of all then outstanding notes issued under the EMTN Programme (as defined in the "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees" in the accompanying prospectus) is released or (2) at substantially the same time its guarantee of the Notes is terminated, the Subsidiary Guarantor is released from all obligations in respect of indebtedness for borrowed money for which such Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrower). For purposes of this paragraph, the amount of a

#### **Table of Contents**

Subsidiary Guarantor's indebtedness for borrowed money shall not include (A) the Notes issued pursuant to the Indenture, (B) any other debt the terms of which permit the termination of such Subsidiary Guarantor's guarantee of such debt under similar circumstances, as long as such Subsidiary Guarantor's obligations in respect of such other debt are terminated at substantially the same time as its guarantee of the Notes (C) any debt that is being refinanced at substantially the same time that the guarante of the Notes is being released, provided that any obligations of the relevant Subsidiar Guarantor in respect of the debt that is incurred in the refinancing shall be included in the calculation of the relevant Subsidiary Guarantor's indebtedness for borrowed money and (D) for the avoidance of doubt, any debt in respect of which such Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrower) (i) between or among BAT and any subsidiary or subsidiaries thereof or (ii) between or among any subsidiaries of BAT. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Guarantees" in the accompanying prospectus.

Maturity Dates

Interest

Interest Payment Dates

Ranking of the Notes and the Guarantees

2024 Notes: September 6, 2024. 2026 Notes: September 6, 2026. 2029 Notes: September 6, 2029. 2049 Notes: September 6, 2049.

2024 Notes: 2.789% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrear. 2026 Notes: 3.215% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrear. 2029 Notes: 3.462% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrear. 2049 Notes: 4.758% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrear.

March 6 and September 6, of each year, commencing on March 6, 2020 until the Maturity Date.

The Notes and the Guarantees will be direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer and each of the Guarantors, respectively, ranking pari passuamong themselves and with all other direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations (except those obligations preferred by statute or operation of law) of the Issuer and each of the Guarantors, respectively, from time to time outstanding. The Notes and the Guarantees will be structurally subordinated to any debt or other obligations of any subsidiary of BAT that does not guarantee the Notes, with respect to the earnings and assets of that subsidiary. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Status of the Notes and Guarantees" in the accompanying prospectus.

S-7

# **Table of Contents**

Use of Proceeds

We estimate that the net proceeds from this offering of the Notes will be approximately \$3,481,500,000 after deducting underwriting discounts but before deducting expenses. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to refinanc upcoming maturities, to potentially redeem prior to maturity some of our bonds and for general corporate purposes. See "Use of Proceeds".

Covenants

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantors has agreed to observe certain covenants with respect to the Notes and the Guarantees. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors" in the accompanying prospectus.

**Events of Default** 

For a discussion of certain events that will permit the acceleration of the Notes, including acceleration of certain other indebtedness of the Issuer and the Guarantors see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Events of Default" in the accompanying prospectus.

Optional Redemption

Before the applicable Par Call Date (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the

Guarantees—Redemption—Optional Redemption") for the relevant series of Notes, the Issuer may redeem the relevant series of Notes in whole or in part, at its option, at any time and from time to time at a redemption price equal to the greater of (x) 100% of the principal amount of the relevant series of Notes to be redeemed and (y) the sum of the present values of the applicable Remaining Scheduled Payments (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Optional Redemption") discounted to the date of redemption on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months or, in the case of an incomplete month, the number of days elapsed) at the Treasury Rate (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Optional Redemption")

#### plus:

in the case of the 2024 Notes, 25 basis points in the case of the 2026 Notes, 30 basis points in the case of the 2029 Notes, 30 basis points in the case of the 2049 Notes, 45 basis points

together with, in each case:

accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount of the relevant series of Notes t be redeemed to but excluding, the date of redemption. See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Optional Redemption".

On or after the applicable Par Call Date (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Optional Redemption") the Issuer may redeem the relevant series of Notes in whole or in part, at its option, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes of

S-8

# **Table of Contents**

such series to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount being redeemed to, but excluding, the redemption date. See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Optional Redemption".

Redemption for Tax Reasons

The Issuer may redeem in whole but not in part, at its option, the relevant series of Notes at a redemption price equal to 100% of the outstanding principal amount of such Notes, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption, if the Issuer or a Guarantor becomes obligated to pay Additional Amount (as defined in "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Additional Amounts" in the accompanying prospectus) due to a Change in Tax Law (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Redemption for Tax Reasons") with respect to such series of Notes or payments under the Guarantees in respect thereof. See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Redemption—Redemption for Tax Reasons".

Payment of Additional Amounts

Subject to certain exceptions and limitations, each of the Parent, BATIF and BATNF will make payments pursuant to the applicable Guarantee without withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future tax, levy, impost or other similar governmental charge ("Taxes") imposed, assessed, levied or collected by or for the account of the United Kingdom (in the case of a payment by the Parent or BATIF) or The Netherlands (in the case of a payment by BATNF), including in each case any political subdivision thereof or any authority thereof having the power to tax (a "Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction"), unless such withholding or deduction is required by law. If any such Guarantor is required by a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction to so withhold or deduct such Taxes, such Guarantor will pay to the holder such Additional Amounts as will result in the receipt by the holder of such amounts as would have been received by it if no such withholding or deduction of Taxes had been required. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Additional Amounts" in the accompanying prospectus.

Denomination, Form and Registration of Notes

The Notes will be issued in fully registered form and only in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The Notes will be issued initially a

Global Notes (as defined below).

Further Issues

The aggregate principal amount of Notes issuable under the Indenture is unlimited. The Issuer may, from time to time, without notice to or the consent of the holders of the Notes in respect of any series of Notes "reopen" such series of Notes and create and issue additional notes having different or substantially the same terms and conditions as the Notes issued hereunder. See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees—Further Issues".

S-9

#### **Table of Contents**

Trustee Citibank, N.A.

Paying Agent, Transfer Agent, Registrar and

Calculation Agent

Citibank, N.A.

Tax Considerations For a discussion of certain U.S. federal income, U.K. and Dutch tax considerations

relating to the Notes, see "Certain Tax Considerations" in the accompanying prospectus. You should consult your own tax advisor to determine the tax

consequences of an investment in the Notes.

Governing Law The Notes, the Guarantees and the Indenture related thereto will be governed by an

construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

Listing The BAT Group intends to apply to list the Notes on the New York Stock Exchange

("NYSE"). No assurance can be given that such application will be approved or that

any of the Notes will be listed.

Risk Factors Investing in the Notes involves risks. Prior to investing in the Notes, prospective

investors should consider, together with the other information set out in this

prospectus supplement, the factors and risks attaching to an investment in the Notes

See "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus

CUSIPs 2024 Notes: 05526D BG9

2026 Notes: 05526D BJ3 2029 Notes: 05526D BH7 2049 Notes: 05526D BK0

ISINs 2024 Notes: US05526DBG97

2026 Notes: US05526DBJ37 2029 Notes: US05526DBH70 2049 Notes: US05526DBK00

S-10

#### **Table of Contents**

# **RISK FACTORS**

Investing in the Notes offered by this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus involves risk. Before you make a decision to buy such Notes, you should read and carefully consider the risks and uncertainties discussed in the sections captioned "Principal Group Risks" and "Group Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2018, filed with the SEC on March 15, 2019, incorporated by reference herein, as well as the risks described in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any related free writing prospectus or in other documents that are subsequently incorporated by reference. Additional risks not currently known to us or that are currently deemed immaterial may also have a material adverse effect on us. You should carefully consider the aforementioned risks together with the other information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and incorporated by reference herein before deciding to invest in the Notes. If any of those risks actually occurs, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In that case, the applicable members of the BAT Group may be unable to make required payments of principal of, or premium, if any, and interest on, the Notes.

Exchange rate risks and exchange controls may adversely impact currency conversions of principal and interest paid on the

#### Notes.

The Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes in U.S. dollars (the "Specified Currency"). This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the "Investor's Currency") other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of the Investor's Currency) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease the Investor's Currency equivalent yield on the Notes, the Investor's Currency equivalent value of the principal payable on the Notes and the Investor's Currency equivalent market value of the Notes.

The Notes will initially be held in book-entry form and therefore you must rely on the procedures of relevant clearing systems to exercise any rights and remedies.

Unless and until Notes in definitive registered form, or definitive registered Notes, are issued in exchange for book-entry interests, owners of book-entry interests will not be considered owners or holders of notes. DTC, or its nominee, will be the registered holder of the Global Notes for the benefit of its participants. After payment to the registered holder, we will have no responsibility or liability for the payment of interest, principal or other amounts to the owners of book-entry interests. Accordingly, if you own a book-entry interest, you must rely on the procedures of DTC, and if you are not a participant in DTC, on the procedures of the participants through which you own your interest to exercise any rights and obligations of a holder under the Indenture. See "Book Entry, Delivery and Form of Securities".

Unlike the holders of Notes themselves, owners of book-entry interests will not have any direct rights to act upon our solicitations for consents, requests for waivers or other actions from holders of the Notes. Instead, if you own a book-entry interest, you will be permitted to act only to the extent you have received appropriate proxies to do so from DTC, or, if applicable, from a participant. There can be no assurance that procedures implemented for the granting of such proxies will be sufficient to enable you to vote on any matters on a timely basis.

Similarly, upon the occurrence of an event of default under the Indenture, unless and until definitive registered notes are issued in respect of all book-entry interests, if you own a book-entry interest, you will be restricted to acting through DTC. The procedures to be implemented through DTC may not be adequate to ensure the timely exercise of rights under the Notes. See "Book Entry, Delivery and Form of Securities".

S-11

## **Table of Contents**

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We estimate that the net proceeds from this offering of the Notes will be approximately \$3,481,500,000 after deducting underwriting discounts but before deducting expenses. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to refinance upcoming maturities, to potentially redeem prior to maturity some of our bonds and for general corporate purposes.

S-12

#### **Table of Contents**

# CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our consolidated cash and cash equivalents and capitalization and indebtedness as of June 30, 2019, on an actual basis and on an as adjusted basis after giving effect to (i) this offering and (ii) the net repayment of £1,345 million of commercial paper as at July 31, 2019.

This information is unaudited and reflects only the adjustments detailed in the foregoing paragraph and should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial information and related notes and our unaudited condensed consolidated financial information and related notes, each incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

|                                      | As at<br>June 30,<br>2019 <sup>(1)</sup> | As<br>adjusted |
|--------------------------------------|--|----------------|
|                                      | £ m                                      | £m             |
| Cash and cash equivalents(2)(3)      | 3,308                                    | 4,788          |
| Current interest-bearing liabilities | 8,711                                    | 7,366          |
| Unsecured, guaranteed bond issuance  | 3,707                                    | 3,707          |
| Unsecured commercial paper(3)        | 2,931                                    | 1,586          |
| Unsecured bank loans                 | 981                                      | 98             |

| Secured bank loans                                   | 13      | 10              |
|--|---------|-----------------|
| Bank overdrafts                                      | 921     | 92 <sup>.</sup> |
| Lease liabilities                                    | 158     | 158             |
| Non-current interest-bearing liabilities             | 41,581  | 44,460          |
| Unsecured, guaranteed bond issuance(2)               | 37,263  | 40,142          |
| Unsecured bank loans                                 | 5       | 9               |
| Unsecured other loans                                | 3,858   | 3,858           |
| Lease liabilities                                    | 455     | 45              |
| Total borrowings                                     | 50,292  | 51,826          |
| Share capital  | 614     | 614             |
| Share premium, capital redemption and merger reserve | 26,607  | 26,607          |
| Other reserve  | (261)   | (261            |
| Retained earnings(4)                                 | 38,322  | 38,268          |
| Owners of the parent                                 | 65,282  | 65,228          |
| Non-controlling interests                            | 254     | 254             |
| Total equity   | 65,536  | 65,482          |
| Total capitalization                                 | 115,828 | 117,308         |
|  |         |                 |

#### Notes:

- Other than the breakdown of the components of current interest-bearing liabilities and non-current interest-bearing liabilities, the amounts shown in the table as at June 30, 2019 were extracted directly from the Form 6-K filed on August 1, 2019.
- 2) For illustrative purposes, this table has been prepared based on the assumption that this offering will increase our unsecured, guaranteed bond issues by £2,879 million and will increase our cash and cash equivalents, by £2,879 million. Solely for the purpose of reflecting this offering in the table above, amounts denominated in USD were translated to GBP at the exchange rate of GBP £1.00 = USD \$1.2094.
- 3) As of July 31, 2019, as a result of repayments and issuances after June 30, 2019, our unsecured commercial paper decreased by a net amount of £1,345 million and, solely as it relates to the repayments and issuances of commercial paper, our cash and cash equivalents, decreased by £1,399 million.
- 4) As adjusted retained earnings comprises the BAT Group's retained earnings at June 30, 2019 of £38,322 million and reductions of £54 million in respect of foreign exchange and interest associated with the commercial paper adjustment. The adjustment to retained earnings excludes the impact of derivatives used to minimize balance sheet translation exposure in line with the BAT Group's risk management policies.

S-13

## **Table of Contents**

# **DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES AND THE GUARANTEES**

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Indenture (as described below), the applicable supplemental indentures and the Notes. We urge you to read the Notes, the Indenture and any applicable supplemental indenture in their entirety because such Notes Indenture and applicable supplemental indenture, not this summary, define your rights as a holder of the Notes. A copy of the Notes, the Indenture and supplemental indentures will be made available upon request to BAT at the address indicated under the section entitled "Where You Can Find More Information; Incorporation by Reference" of this prospectus supplement. Any capitalized term used herein but not defined shall have the meaning assigned to such term in the Indenture, the applicable supplemental indenture or under "—Certain Definitions"

The following summary does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, all of the provisions of the Indenture, any applicable supplemental indenture and/or an officer's certificate delivered under the Indenture and those terms made a part of the Indenture and/or applicable supplemental indenture and/or an officer's certificate delivered under the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"), as in effect on the date of the closing of the offering of the Notes.

# GENERAL

The 2.789% Notes due 2024 (the "2024 Notes"), the 3.215% Notes due 2026 (the "2026 Notes"), the 3.462% Notes due 2029 (the "2029 Notes") and the 4.758% Notes due 2049 (the "2049 Notes" and, together with the 2024 Notes, the 2026 Notes and the 2029 Notes, the "Notes") will be issued by B.A.T Capital Corporation ("BATCAP" or the "Issuer").

In this prospectus supplement, we refer to each series of the Notes as a "series" of Notes.

The 2024 Notes will mature on September 6, 2024. The 2026 Notes will mature on September 6, 2026. The 2029 Notes will mature on September 6, 2029. The 2049 Notes will mature on September 6, 2049.

The Notes will be issued in registered form and treated as four separate series of debt securities and will each be issued under a separat supplemental indenture to the indenture to be dated as of the issue date (as amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Indenture' The Indenture will be entered into by and among BATCAP, as Issuer, British American Tobacco p.l.c. ("BAT" or the "Parent"), B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c. ("BATIF"), B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. ("BATNF") and, unless its guarantee is released in accordance with the Indenture, Reynolds American Inc. ("RAI"), each as a guarantor, Citibank, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"), registrar, transfer agent, calculation agent and initial paying agent (in such several capacities under the Indenture, the "Registrar", "Transfer Agent", "Calculation Agent", and "Paying Agent", respectively).

Each entity that provides a guarantee in respect of the Notes is referred to herein as a "Guarantor". In this "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees", the terms "holder", "Noteholder" and other similar terms refer to a "registered holder" of Notes, and not to a beneficial owner of a book-entry interest in any Notes.

## PRINCIPAL, MATURITY AND INTEREST

The obligations of the Issuer under the Notes and Indenture are fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and several and senior an unsecured basis by each of the Parent, BATIF, BATNF and, unless its guarantee is released in accordance with the Indenture, RAI.

S-14

#### **Table of Contents**

The Notes are initially issuable in the following aggregate principal amounts not to be exceeded, with maturity dates as follows:

| Series of Notes | <br>gregate principal amount | Maturity date     |
|-----------------|------------------------------|-------------------|
| 2024 Notes      | \$<br>1,000,000,000          | September 6, 2024 |
| 2026 Notes      | \$<br>1,000,000,000          | September 6, 2026 |
| 2029 Notes      | \$<br>500,000,000            | September 6, 2029 |
| 2049 Notes      | \$<br>1,000,000,000          | September 6, 2049 |

#### Interest

The Notes will bear interest per annum as follows:

| Series of Notes | Interest rate per annun |
|-----------------|-------------------------|
| 2024 Notes      | 2.789%                  |
| 2026 Notes      | 3.215%                  |
| 2029 Notes      | 3.462%                  |
| 2049 Notes      | 4.758%                  |

The Notes will bear interest from the date of the initial issuance of such Notes or from the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid or provided for, payable semi-annually in arrear on March 6 and September 6 of each year, commencing on March 6, 2020 (each, an "Interest Payment Date") until each series' respective maturity date, unless previously purchased and cancelled or redeemed by the Issuer, to the person in whose name any Note is registered at the close of business on the 15th calendar day preceding each Interest Payment Date, whether or not such day is a Business Day (each, a "Record Date") notwithstanding any transfer or exchange of such Notes subsequent to the Record Date and prior to such Interest Payment Date, except that, if and to the extent the Issuer shall default in the payment of the interest due on such Interest Payment Date, and the applicable grace period shall have expired such defaulted interest may at the option of the Issuer be paid to the persons in whose names the outstanding Notes are registered at the close of business on a subsequent Record Date (which shall not be less than five Business Days prior to the date of payment of such defaulted interest) established by notice sent by or on behalf of the Issuer to the holders of Notes, not less than 15 days preceding such subsequent Record Date. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months, or in the case of an incomplete month, the number of days elapsed. If the date on which any interest payment or principal payment is to be made is not a Business Day, such payment will be made on the next day which is a Business Day, without any further interest or other amounts being paid or payable in connection therewith. A "Business Day" refers to any day which is not, in London or New York City, or any other place of payment, a Saturday, Sunday, legal holiday or a day on which banking institutions are authorized or obligated by law or regulation to close.

#### Form and Denomination

The Notes of each series will be issued in fully registered form and only in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof, and will be issued initially as global notes representing the Notes of each series (collectively, the "Global Notes' The Global Notes initially shall (i) be registered in the name of the Depository or the nominee of such Depository, in each case for the credit to an account of a member of, or direct or indirect participant in, the Depository; and (ii) be delivered to Citibank, N.A. as custodian for such Depository.

#### **Place of Payment**

For a description of the place or places where the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest, if any, and Additional Amounts, if any, of the Notes of each series shall be payable, the place or places where any such Notes may be surrendered for registration, transfer or exchange and the place or

S-15

#### **Table of Contents**

places where notices and demands to or upon the Issuer in respect of such Notes may be served, reference is made to the Indenture. Se "Book Entry, Delivery and Form of Securities—Payment".

#### **Further Issues**

The aggregate principal amount of Notes issuable under the Indenture is unlimited. The Issuer may, from time to time, without notice to of the consent of the holders of the Notes, issue notes of a new series or "reopen" any series of the Notes and create and issue additional notes having substantially identical terms and conditions as the then-outstanding Notes of a series (or in all respects except as to issue date, issue price, denomination, rate of interest, maturity date and the date from which interest, if any, shall accrue and except as may otherwise be provided in or pursuant to an officer's certificate or any supplemental indenture relating thereto) so that the additional notes are consolidated and form a single series of Notes with the Notes, as the case may be, *provided* that if the additional notes are not fungible with the Notes for United States Federal income tax purposes, the additional notes will have separate CUSIPs, ISINs, or other identifying numbers.

#### Status of the Notes and Guarantees

The Notes will be unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer and will rank *pari passu* in right of payment among themselves and with all other direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer (except those obligations preferred by statute or operatio of law). Each Guarantor will fully and unconditionally guarantee, on a senior, unsecured basis, the due and punctual payment (and not collectability) of the principal of and interest on the Notes (and the payment of additional amounts described under "—*Additional Amounts*" below) and other obligations under the Indenture when and as the same shall become due and payable, whether at stated maturity, by declaration of acceleration, call for redemption or otherwise. Each Guarantee will be an unsecured and unsubordinated obligation of the respective Guarantor and will rank *pari passu* in right of payment with all other direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of such Guarantor (except those obligations preferred by statute or operation of law). The Issuer and each Guarantor will be subject to a negative pledge with respect to certain types of indebtedness, which are discussed in "*Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors—Negative Pledge*" in the accompanying prospectus.

#### **Additional Amounts**

The applicability of payments of Additional Amounts under the Notes is as described in the description provided in the accompanying prospectus. The Issuer is not required to pay Additional Amounts, except to the extent described in "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors—Limitation on Mergers, Consolidations, Amalgamations and Combinations" in the accompanying prospectus. For more information on Additional Amounts and the circumstances under which the Guarantors must pay Additional Amounts, see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Additional Amounts" in the accompanying prospectus.

#### Redemption

The Notes will be subject to optional redemption by the Issuer as described below under "—Optional Redemption". The Notes will also be subject to optional redemption by the Issuer in the event of certain changes in tax laws applicable to payments in respect of the Notes as described in "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Redemption—Redemption for Tax Reasons" in the accompanying prospectus.

#### Optional Redemption

The Issuer may redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at the Issuer's option, at any time and from time to time before the applicable Par Call Date (as defined below), at a redemption price equal to the greater of (x) 100% of the principal amount of the series of Notes to be redeemed and (y) as determined by the Independent Investment Banker (as defined below), the sum of the present values

S-16

# **Table of Contents**

of the applicable Remaining Scheduled Payments (as defined below) discounted to the date of redemption (the "Redemption Date") on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months or, in the case of an incomplete month, the number of days elapsed) at the Treasury Rate (as defined below) plus, in the case of each respective series of Notes as follows:

| 2024 Notes | 25 basis points |
|------------|-----------------|
| 2026 Notes | 30 basis points |
| 2029 Notes | 30 basis points |
| 2049 Notes | 45 basis points |

together with, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed to, but excluding, the Redemption Date.

If the Issuer elects to redeem a series of the Notes on or after the applicable Par Call Date, the Issuer will pay an amount equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the date of redemption.

In connection with such optional redemption the following defined terms apply:

- Comparable Treasury Issue means the United States Treasury security selected by the Independent Investment Banker that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corpora debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of the Notes to the relevant Par Call Date.
- Comparable Treasury Price means, with respect to any Redemption Date, (A) the average of the Reference Treasury Dealer
  Quotations for that Redemption Date, after excluding the highest and lowest of such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations or
  (B) if the Independent Investment Banker for the Notes obtains fewer than four such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, th
  average of all such Quotations.
- Independent Investment Banker means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers (as defined below) appointed by the Issuer to act as the "Independent Investment Banker".
- Par Call Date means (i) August 6, 2024 with respect to any 2024 Notes (one month prior to the maturity date of the 2024 Notes), (ii) July 6, 2026 with respect to any 2026 Notes (two months prior to the maturity date of the 2026 Notes), (iii) June 6, 2029 with respect to any 2029 Notes (three months prior to the maturity date of the 2029 Notes) and (iv) March 6, 2049 with respect to any 2049 Notes (six months prior to the maturity date of the 2049 Notes).
- Reference Treasury Dealer means each of BofA Securities, Inc., Barclays Capital Inc., Citigroup Global Markets Inc., Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. and their respective successors and two other nationally recognized investment banking firms that are Primary Treasury Dealers specified from time to time by the Issuer; provided, however, that is any of the foregoing shall cease to be a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in New York City (a "Primary Treasury Dealer"), the Issuer shall substitute therefor another nationally recognized investment banking firm that is a Primary Treasury Dealer.
- Reference Treasury Dealer Quotation means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any Redemption Date, the
  average, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue
  (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Independent Investment Banker by
  such Reference Treasury Dealer at 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the third Business Day immediately preceding that
  Redemption Date.
- Remaining Scheduled Payments means, with respect to each Note to be redeemed, the remaining scheduled payments of the principal thereof and interest thereon that would be due from and including the related Redemption Date, but for such redemption, to but excluding the relevant Par Call Date; provided, however, that if that Redemption Date is not an Interest

S-17

#### **Table of Contents**

Payment Date with respect to such Notes, the amount of the next succeeding scheduled interest payment thereon will be reduced by the amount of interest accrued thereon to that Redemption Date.

• Treasury Rate means, with respect to any Redemption Date, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity (computed as of the third Business Day immediately preceding that Redemption Date) of the Comparable Treasury Issue, assuming a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for that Redemption Date.

Notice of any optional redemption will be given in accordance with the Indenture at least 10 days but not more than 30 days before the Redemption Date to each holder of the Notes to be redeemed.

If less than all the Notes of a series are to be redeemed, in the case of a redemption at the Issuer's option as discussed in this section, the Notes to be redeemed shall be selected in accordance with applicable procedures of DTC.

Upon presentation of any Note redeemed in part only, the Issuer will execute and upon receipt of a written direction from the Issuer, the Paying Agent will authenticate and deliver (or cause to be transferred by book-entry) to, or on, the order of the holder thereof, at the expense of the Issuer, a new Note of authorized denominations in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of the Note so

presented.

The redemption price shall be calculated by the Independent Investment Banker and the Issuer, and the Trustee and any agent shall be entitled to rely on such calculation.

#### Redemption for Tax Reasons

The ability of the Issuer to redeem each series of Notes due to a Change in Tax Law (as defined in the accompanying prospectus) is as described in the description provided in the accompanying prospectus. For more information on the Issuer's ability to redeem each series of Notes due to a Change in Tax Law, see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Redemption—Redemption for Tax Reasons" in the accompanying prospectus.

#### General

On or before any Redemption Date (as defined above), the Issuer shall deposit with the Paying Agent money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued and unpaid interest on the Notes to be redeemed on such date.

On and after any Redemption Date, interest will cease to accrue on the Notes or any portion thereof called for redemption.

#### Maturity

Unless previously purchased or redeemed by the Issuer, and cancelled, the principal amount of each respective series of Notes shall mature on:

| Series of Notes | Maturity date     |
|-----------------|-------------------|
| 2024 Notes      | September 6, 2024 |
| 2026 Notes      | September 6, 2026 |
| 2029 Notes      | September 6, 2029 |
| 2049 Notes      | September 6, 2049 |

in an amount equal, in each case, to their principal amount, with accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, such date.

#### Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors

The covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors are as described in the description provided in the accompanying prospectus. For more information on the covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors,

S-18

#### **Table of Contents**

see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Covenants of the Issuer and Guarantors" in the accompanying prospectus.

#### **Events of Default**

The events of default with respect to any series of the Notes are as described in the description provided in the accompanying prospectus.

For more information on the events of default with respect to any series of the Notes, see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees"—Events of Default" in the accompanying prospectus.

#### Listing

The Issuer intends to apply to list the Notes on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"). No assurance can be given that such application will be approved or that any series of the Notes will be listed and, if listed, that such Notes will remain listed for the entire term of such Notes. If the Issuer is unable to obtain or maintain such a listing, the Notes may be listed on another exchange in the Issuer's sole discretion.

# **Consent to Service**

Each of the non-U.S. Guarantors has initially designated BATCAP as its authorized agent for service of process in any legal suit, action of proceeding arising out of or relating to the performance of its obligations under the Indenture, the supplemental indentures and the Notes brought in any state or federal court in the Borough of Manhattan, the City of New York, and the Guarantors will irrevocably submit (but for these purposes only) to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any such court in any such suit, action or proceeding.

# Regarding the Trustee and Agents

Citibank, N.A. is the trustee under the Indenture. Citibank, N.A. is appointed by the Issuer to act as registrar, transfer agent, calculation agent and initial paying agent for the Notes. The address of Citibank, N.A., as paying agent, is Citibank, N.A., Agency & Trust, 388 Greenwich Street, New York, NY 10013. Citigroup Global Markets Inc., an affiliate of Citibank, N.A., is acting as underwriter to the offering as described under the heading "Underwriting". From time to time, Citibank, N.A. and its respective affiliates perform various other service for the BAT Group and its affiliates (including acting as a lender under one or more of the BAT Group's lending facilities from time to time

An affiliate of Citibank, N.A., Citibank, N.A., London Branch, is the issuing and principal paying agent under the BAT Group's EMTN Programme. Citibank, N.A. is the issuing and principal paying agent under the BAT Group's U.S. commercial paper program and Citibank N.A., London Branch is the issuing and principal paying agent under the BAT Group's euro commercial paper program. Citibank, N.A. is paying agent and registrar for BATCAP, BATIF, RAI and R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Company (RJRT) notes issued pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act, BATCAP, BATIF, RAI and RJRT notes issued pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act and BATCAP, BATIF, RAI and RJRT notes registered with the SEC.

S-19

#### **Table of Contents**

# **BOOK-ENTRY, DELIVERY AND FORM OF SECURITIES**

We will issue each series of Notes in the form of one or more global securities (the "Global Notes"). We will deposit these Global Notes with Citibank, N.A. as custodian (the "Custodian") for DTC and they will be registered in the name of Cede & Co. as nominee of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"). Direct and indirect participants in DTC will record beneficial ownership of the Notes by individual investors. The transfer of ownership of beneficial interests in a Global Note will be effected only through records maintained by DTC or its nominee, or by participants or persons that hold through participants.

Investors may elect to hold beneficial interests in the Global Notes directly through DTC if they are participants in, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in, DTC. Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking, S.A. ("Clearstream") will hold interests in the Global Notes on behalf of their participants through customers' securities accounts in their respective names on the books of their respective depositories, which are participants in DTC.

Upon receipt of any payment in respect of a Global Note, DTC or its nominee will immediately credit participants' accounts with amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the Global Note as shown in the records of DTC or its nominee. Payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in a Global Note held through participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of those participants.

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered holder of a Global Note, DTC or such nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the applicable Notes represented by the applicable Global Note for all purposes under the Indenture and the applicable Notes (except as the context otherwise requires in respect of Additional Amounts). Under certain circumstances, transfers may be made only upon receipt by the Transfer Agent of a written certification (in the form set out in the Indenture).

# Transfers within Global Notes

Subject to the procedures and limitations described herein, transfers of beneficial interests within a Global Note may be made without delivery to the Issuer, each of the Guarantors or the Transfer Agent of any written certifications or other documentation by the transferor of transferee.

#### Transfers or Exchanges from a Global Note to Definitive Notes

No Global Note may be exchanged in whole or in part for Notes in definitive registered form ("Definitive Notes") unless:

- DTC notifies the Issuer that it is unwilling or unable to hold the applicable Global Note or DTC ceases to be a clearing agency
  registered under the Exchange Act, and in each case such Issuer does not appoint a successor depository that is registered
  under the Exchange Act within 90 days after receipt of such notice or becoming aware that DTC is no longer so registered;
- a payment default has occurred and is continuing;
- in the event of a bankruptcy default, the Issuer fails to make payment on the applicable Notes when due; or
- the Issuer shall have determined in its sole discretion that the applicable Notes shall no longer be represented by the applicable Global Notes.

None of the Issuer, the Guarantors nor the Trustee (nor any of their respective agents) will be liable for any delay by DTC, its nominee of any direct or indirect participant in identifying the beneficial owners of the Notes. The Issuer, the Guarantors and the Trustee and each of their respective agents may conclusively rely on, and will be protected in relying on, instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes including with respect to the registration and delivery, and the respective principal amounts, of the Definitive Notes to be issued.

S-20

# **Table of Contents**

Except as set forth in this paragraph, no Global Note may be exchanged in whole or in part for Definitive Notes.

#### **Clearing and Settlement**

The information set out below in connection with DTC is subject to any change in or reinterpretation of the rules, regulations and procedures of DTC currently in effect. The information about DTC set forth below has been obtained from sources that the Issuer and each of the Guarantors believe to be reliable, but none of the Issuer, the Guarantors or any of the underwriters takes any responsibility for or makes any representation or warranty with respect to the accuracy of the information. None of the Issuer, the Guarantors or any of the underwriters will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to, or payments made on account of interests in Notes held through, the facilities of any clearing system, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests.

DTC has advised the Issuer and each of the Guarantors as follows: DTC is a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for DTC participants and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of transactions between DTC participants through electronic book entry changes in accounts of DTC participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. DTC participants include certain of the underwriters, securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, and clearing corporations, and may in the future include certain other organizations ("DTC participants"). Indirect access to the DTC system is also available to others such a banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a DTC participant, either directly conditionally ("indirect DTC participants").

Under the rules, regulations, and procedures creating and affecting DTC and its operations (the "Rules"), DTC is required to make bookentry transfers of Notes among DTC participants on whose behalf it acts with respect to Notes accepted into DTC's book-entry settlement system as described below (the "DTC Notes") and to receive and transmit distributions of the nominal amount and interest on the DTC Notes. DTC participants and indirect DTC participants with which beneficial owners of DTC Notes ("Owners") have accounts with respect the DTC Notes similarly are required to make book-entry transfers and receive and transmit such payments on behalf of their respective Owners. Accordingly, although Owners who hold DTC Notes through DTC participants or indirect DTC participants will not possess Notes, the Rules, by virtue of the requirements described above, provide a mechanism by which such Owners will receive payments and will be able to transfer their interests with respect to the Notes.

Transfers of ownership or other interests in the Notes in DTC may be made only through DTC participants. Indirect DTC participants are required to effect transfers through a DTC participant. DTC has no knowledge of the actual beneficial owners of the Notes. DTC's records reflect only the identity of the DTC participants to whose accounts the Notes are credited, which may not be the beneficial owners. DTC participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers and for forwarding all notices concerning the Notes to their customers. So long as DTC, or its nominee, is the registered holder of a Global Note, payments on the applicable Notes will be made in immediately available funds to DTC. DTC's practice is to credit DTC participants' accounts on the applicable payment date in accordance with their respective holdings shown on its records, unless DTC has reason to believe that it will not receive payment on that date. Payments by DTC participants to beneficial owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, and will be the responsibility of the DTC participants and not of DTC, or any other party, subject to any

S-21

# **Table of Contents**

statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payment to DTC is the responsibility of the Paying Agent.

Disbursement of payments for DTC participants will be DTC's responsibility, and disbursement of payments to the beneficial owners will be the responsibility of DTC participants and indirect DTC participants.

Because DTC can only act on behalf of DTC participants, who in turn act on behalf of indirect DTC participants, and because owners of beneficial interests in the Notes holding through DTC will hold interests in the Notes through DTC participants or indirect DTC participants the ability of the owners of the beneficial interests to pledge Notes to persons or entities that do not participate in DTC, or otherwise take actions with respect to the Notes, may be limited. DTC will take any action permitted to be taken by an Owner only at the direction of one or more DTC participants to whose account with DTC such Owner's DTC Notes are credited. Additionally, DTC has advised the Issuer that it will take such actions with respect to any percentage of the beneficial interest of Owners who hold Notes through DTC participants or indirect participants only at the direction of and on behalf of DTC participants whose account holders include undivided interests that satis any such percentage.

To the extent permitted under applicable law and regulations, DTC may take conflicting actions with respect to other undivided interests to the extent that such actions are taken on behalf of DTC participants whose account holders include such undivided interests.

Ownership of interests in the Global Notes will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through records maintained by, DTC, the DTC participants and the indirect DTC participants, including Euroclear and Clearstream. Transfers between participants in DTC, as well as transfers between participants in Euroclear and Clearstream will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules.

Subject to compliance with the transfer restrictions applicable to the Notes, cross-market transfers between DTC, on the one hand, and participants in Euroclear or Clearstream on the other hand, will be effected in DTC in accordance with DTC rules on behalf of Euroclear or

Clearstream as the case may be. Such cross-market transactions, however, will require delivery of instructions to Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, by the counterparty in such system in accordance with its rules and procedures and within its established deadlines. Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver instructions to DTC to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving payment in accordance with DTC's Same-Day Funds Settlement System.

According to DTC, the foregoing information with respect to DTC has been provided to the industry for informational purposes only and is not intended to serve as a representation, warranty or contract modification of any kind. Although DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream have agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in the Global Notes among participants of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, they are under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time. None of the Issuer, the Guarantors or the Trustee will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream or their respective participants or indirect participants, of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

#### Initial Settlement in Relation to DTC Notes

Upon the issuance of a DTC Note deposited with DTC or a custodian therefor, DTC or its custodian, as the case may be, will credit, on it internal system, the respective nominal amount of the individual beneficial interest represented by such relevant DTC Note or Notes to the accounts of persons who have accounts with DTC. Such accounts initially will be designated by or on behalf of the relevant underwriters. Ownership of beneficial interest in a DTC Note will be limited to DTC participants, including Euroclear and Clearstream or indirect DTC participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in DTC Notes will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through, records

S-22

#### **Table of Contents**

maintained by DTC or its nominee (with respect to interests of DTC participants) and the records of DTC participants (with respect to interests of indirect DTC participants). Investors that hold their interests in a DTC Note will follow the settlement procedures applicable to global bond issues. Investors' securities custody accounts will be credited with their holdings against payment in same-day funds on the settlement date.

#### Secondary Market Trading in Relation to DTC Notes

Since the purchaser determines the place of delivery, it is important to establish at the time of the trade where both the purchaser's and seller's accounts are located to ensure that settlement can be made on the desired value date. Although DTC has agreed to the following procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in Global Notes deposited with DTC or a custodian therefor among participants of DTC, DTC is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time. Neither the Issuer nor any agent of the Issuer will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC or its participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

Secondary market trading between DTC participants will be settled using the procedures applicable to global bond issues in same-day funds.

# **Payments**

The Issuer has initially designated the Paying Agent as the office or agency (a) where the applicable Notes may be presented for paymen (b) in the case of the Issuer, where the applicable Notes may be presented for registration of transfer and for exchange and (c) where notices and demands to or upon the Issuer in respect of the applicable Notes or the Indenture may be served. The Issuer will give the Trustee written notice of the location of any such office or agency and of any change of location thereof. The Issuer may also from time to time designate one or more other offices or agencies where the Notes may be presented or surrendered for any or all such purposes or where such notices or demands may be served and may from time to time rescind such designations. The Issuer shall give written notice to the Trustee of any such designation or rescission and of any such change in the location of any other office or agency.

A holder of Notes may transfer or exchange Notes in accordance with their terms. The Registrar for the Notes will not be required to accept for registration or transfer any Notes, except upon presentation of satisfactory evidence (which may include legal opinions) that any restrictions on transfer have been complied with, all in accordance with such reasonable regulations as the Issuer may from time to time agree with such Registrar.

Notwithstanding any statement herein, the Issuer reserves the right to impose or remove such transfer, certification, substitution or other requirements, and to require such restrictive legends on the Notes, as they may determine are necessary to ensure compliance with the securities laws of the United States and the states therein and any other applicable laws or as may be required by any stock exchange or which the Notes are listed. The Issuer may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any exchange or registration of transfer of Notes and any other expenses (including the fees and expenses of the Trustee or Registrar). No service charge will be made for any such transaction.

The Registrar will not be required to exchange or register a transfer of (i) any Notes for a period of 15 days ending the due date for any

payment of principal in respect of the Notes or (ii) any Notes selected, called or being called for redemption.

The Notes will be issued in registered form without coupons and transferable in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

The laws of some jurisdictions require that certain persons take physical delivery in definitive form of securities which they own Consequently, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in the Global Notes is limited to such extent.

S-23

#### **Table of Contents**

#### UNDERWRITING

Dringing

BofA Securities, Inc., Barclays Capital Inc., Citigroup Global Markets Inc., Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. are acting as joint book-running managers of the offering and representatives of the underwriters.

Subject to the terms and conditions stated in the underwriting agreement, among BATCAP, BAT, BATIF, BATNF, RAI and the underwriters, dated the date of this prospectus supplement, each underwriter named below has, severally and not jointly, agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to that underwriter, the principal amount of Notes set forth opposite the underwriter's name.

|                                      |                  |               |                  |               |          | Principal    |          |               |
|--------------------------------------|------------------|---------------|------------------|---------------|----------|--------------|----------|---------------|
| Underwriter                          |                  | ncipal Amount |                  | ncipal Amount | Am       | ount of 2029 |          | ncipal Amount |
|                                      |                  | 2024 Notes    |                  | 2026 Notes    | _        | Notes        |          | f 2049 Notes  |
| BofA Securities, Inc.                | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$       | 60,000,000   | \$       | 120,000,000   |
| Barclays Capital Inc.                | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$       | 60,000,000   | \$       | 120,000,000   |
| Citigroup Global Markets Inc.        | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$       | 60,000,000   | \$       | 120,000,000   |
| Deutsche Bank Securities Inc .       | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$       | 60,000,000   | \$       | 120,000,000   |
| HSBC Securities (USA) Inc.           | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$               | 120,000,000   | \$       | 60,000,000   | \$       | 120,000,000   |
| Bank of China Limited, London Branch | \$               | 30,770,000    | \$               | 30,770,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,770,000    |
| BBVA Securities Inc.                 | \$               | 30,770,000    | \$               | 30,770,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,770,000    |
| Commerz Markets LLC                  | \$               | 30,770,000    | \$               | 30,770,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,770,000    |
| J.P. Morgan Securities LLC           | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| Lloyds Securities Inc.               | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| Mizuho Securities USA LLC            | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| NatWest Markets Securities Inc.      | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| Santander Investment Securities Inc. | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,385,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| Scotia Capital (USA) Inc.            | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,384,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| SG Americas Securities, LLC          | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,384,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| SMBC Nikko Securities America, Inc.  | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,384,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| Standard Chartered Bank              | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,384,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| UniCredit Capital Markets LLC        | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$               | 30,769,000    | \$       | 15,384,000   | \$       | 30,769,000    |
| Total                                | <del>\$</del> 1, | 000,000,000   | <del>\$</del> 1. | 000,000,000   | \$5      | 00,000,000   | \$1.     | ,000,000,000  |
|                                      | <u></u>          | , ,           | <u> </u>         | , ,           | <u> </u> | , ,          | <u> </u> | , , ,         |

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the Notes included in this offering are subject to approval of legal matters by counsel and to other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to purchase all the Notes if they purchase an of the Notes.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters and their controlling persons against certain liabilities in connection with this offering, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make because of any of those liabilities.

We estimate that our total expenses for this offering, excluding the underwriting discounts, will be approximately \$3,173,969. See "Expenses". The underwriters have agreed to reimburse us \$2,500,000 for certain fees and expenses relating to this offering.

The underwriters propose to initially offer the Notes to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus supplement and may offer the Notes to dealers at the public offering price less a concession not to exceed: (i) in the case of the 2024 Notes, 0.200% of the principal amount of the 2024 Notes, (ii) in the case of the 2026 Notes, 0.225% of the principal amount of the 2026 Notes, (iii) in the case of the 2029 Notes, 0.250% of the principal amount of the 2029 Notes, and

S-24

#### **Table of Contents**

(iv) in the case of the 2049 Notes, 0.500% of the principal amount of the 2049 Notes. The underwriters may allow, and dealers may reallow, a concession not to exceed 0.150% of the principal amount of the 2024 Notes, 0.125% of the principal amount of the 2026 Notes 0.200% of the principal amount of the 2029 Notes and 0.250% of the principal amount of the 2049 Notes, on sales to other dealers. After the initial offering of the Notes to the public, the representatives may change the public offering price and concessions.

The Notes are new issues of securities with no established trading market. We intend to apply to list the Notes of each series on the NYS and if the application is approved, trading of the Notes on the NYSE is expected to begin within 30 days after the original issue date. We have been advised by the underwriters that they presently intend to make a market in the Notes of each series after completion of the offering. However, they are under no obligation to do so and may discontinue any market-making activities at any time without any notice. We cannot assure the liquidity of the trading market for the Notes of each series or that an active public market for the Notes will develop if an active public trading market for the Notes of each series does not develop, the market prices and liquidity of the Notes may be adversely affected, and your ability to transfer such Notes may be limited. If the Notes are traded, they may trade at a discount from their initial offering prices, depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, our operating performance and financial condition, general economic conditions and other factors.

Each underwriter and certain of its respective affiliates is a full-service financial institution engaged in various activities, which may include securities trading, commercial and investment banking, financial advisory, investment management, investment research, principal investment, hedging, financing and brokerage activities. The addresses of the joint book-running managers of this offering are as follows:

BofA Securities, Inc. One Bryant Park New York, NY 10036 Barclays Capital Inc. 745 Seventh Avenue New York, NY 10019 Citigroup Global Markets Inc. 388 Greenwich Street New York, NY 10013

Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. 60 Wall Street New York, NY 10005 HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. 452 Fifth Avenue New York, NY 10018

Each underwriter and certain of its affiliates has, from time to time, performed, and may in the future perform, various financial advisory and investment and commercial banking services for the BAT Group and certain of its affiliates, for which each has received or will receive customary fees and expenses reimbursements. In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of BAT or its affiliates. If any of the underwriters or their affiliates has a lending relationship with the BAT Group or its affiliates, certain of those underwriters or their affiliates may hedge, their credit exposure to BAT or its affiliates consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, such underwriters and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in securities of BAT or its affiliates, including potentially the Notes

The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

offered hereby. Any such credit default swaps or short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the Notes offered hereby.

In order to facilitate the offering of the Notes, any underwriters or agents involved in the offering of Notes may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the Notes or any other debt securities the prices of which may be used to determine payments on those Notes. Specifically, the underwriters or agents may overallot in connection with the offering, creating a short

S-25

# **Table of Contents**

position in the Notes for their own account. In addition, to cover overallotments or to stabilize the price of the Notes or other securities, the underwriters or agents may bid for, and purchase, the Notes or any other securities in the open market. Finally, in any offering of Notes through a syndicate of underwriters, the underwriting syndicate may reclaim selling concessions allotted to an underwriter or a dealer for distributing any Notes in the offering if the syndicate repurchases previously distributed securities in transactions to cover syndicate short positions, in stabilization transactions or otherwise. Any of these activities may stabilize or maintain the market price of the Notes above independent market levels. The underwriters or agents, as the case may be, are not required to engage in these activities, and may end any of these activities at any time.

We expect that delivery of the Notes will be made against payment therefor on or about the date specified on the cover of this prospectus supplement, which will be the third Business Day following the date of pricing of the Notes (this settlement cycle being referred to as "T+3"). Under Rule 15c6-1 of the Exchange Act, trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in two Business Days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade the Notes on the date of pricin will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially will settle in T+3, to specify an alternate settlement cycle at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the Notes who wish to make such trades should consult their own advisor.

To the extent any underwriter that is not a U.S. registered broker-dealer intends to effect any offers or sales of any Notes in the United States, it will do so through one or more U.S. registered broker-dealers in accordance with the applicable U.S. securities laws and regulations.

#### **Selling Restrictions**

Notice to Prospective Investors in Australia

No prospectus or other disclosure document (as defined in the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) of Australia ("Corporations Act")) in relation to the Notes has been, or will be, lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC"), the Australian Securities Exchange operated by ASX Limited or any other regulatory body or agency in Australia. This document has not been lodged with ASIC and is only directed to certain categories of exempt persons. Accordingly, if you receive this document in Australia:

- (i) you confirm and warrant that you are either:
  - (a) a "sophisticated investor" under section 708(8)(a) or (b) of the Corporations Act;
  - (b) a "sophisticated investor" under section 708(8)(c) or (d) of the Corporations Act and that you have provided an accountant's certificate to us which complies with the requirements of section 708(8)(c)(i) or (ii) of the Corporations Act and related regulations before the offer has been made;
  - (c) a person associated with the company under section 708(12) of the Corporations Act; or
  - (d) a "professional investor" within the meaning of section 708(11)(a) or (b) of the Corporations Act, and to the extent that you are unable to confirm or warrant that you are an exempt sophisticated investor, associated person or professional investor under the Corporations Act any offer made to you under this document is void and incapable of acceptance; and
- (ii) you warrant and agree that you will not offer any of the Notes for resale in Australia within 12 months of those Notes being issued unless any such resale offer is exempt from the requirement to issue a disclosure document under section 708 of the Corporations Act.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Canada

The Notes may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions or

S-26

## **Table of Contents**

subsection 73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the Notes must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.

Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus (including any amendment thereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.

Pursuant to section 3A.3 of National Instrument 33-105 Underwriting Conflicts (NI 33-105), the underwriters are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the European Economic Area

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("EEA"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (the "Insurance Distribution Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (the "Prospectus Regulation"). Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus have been prepared on the basis that any offer of Notes in any Member State of the EEA will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Regulation from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of Notes. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus is not a prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation.

## Notice to Prospective Investors in Hong Kong

The Notes may not be offered or sold in Hong Kong by means of any document other than (i) in circumstances which do not constitute a offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Cap. 32 of the Laws of Hong Kong) ("Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance") or which do not constitute an invitation to the public within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) ("Securities and Futures Ordinance"), of (ii) to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance and any rules made thereunder, or (iii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance, and no advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Notes may be issued or may be in the possession of any person for the purpose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere), which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to Notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" in Hong Kong as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance and any rules made thereunder.

S-27

#### **Table of Contents**

## Notice to Prospective Investors in Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No. 25 of 1948, as amended), or the FIEA. The Notes may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to or for the benefit of any resident of Japan (including any person resident in Japan or any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan) or to others for reoffering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to or for the benefit of any resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of the FIEA and otherwise in compliance with any relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

#### Notice to Prospective Investors in Singapore

This prospectus supplement has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, this prospectus supplement and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the Notes may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the Notes be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined in Section 4A of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore (the "SFA")) under Section 274 of the SFA, (ii) to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA) pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA, in each case subject to conditions set forth in the SFA.

Where the Notes are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor, the securities (as defined in Section 239(1) of the SFA) of that corporation shall not be transferable for 6 months after that corporation has acquired the Notes under Section 275 of the SFA except: (1) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the SFA or to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA), (2) where such transfer arises from an offer in that corporation's securities pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, (3) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer, (4) where the transfer is by operation of law, (5) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA, or (6) as specified in Regulation 32 of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Shares and Debentures) Regulations 2005 of Singapore ("Regulation 32").

Singapore Securities and Futures Act Product Classification—Solely for the purposes of its obligations pursuant to sections 309B(1)(a) an 309B(1)(c) of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA"), the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A of the SFA) that the Notes are "prescribed capital markets products" (as defined in the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

Solely for the purposes of its obligations pursuant to sections 309B(1)(a) and 309B(1)(c) of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA"), the Issuer and the Guarantors have determined, and hereby notify all relevant persons (as defined in Regulation 3(b) of the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018 (the "SF (CMP) Regulations")) that the Notes are "prescribed capital markets products" (as defined in the SF (CMP) Regulations) and "Excluded Investment Products" (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

S-28

# **Table of Contents**

Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom

This prospectus supplement and any other material in relation to the Notes described herein is only being distributed to, and is only directed at, persons in the United Kingdom that are qualified investors within the meaning of Article 2 of the Prospectus Regulation ("qualified investors") that also (i) have professional experience in matters relating to investments falling within Article 19(5) of the Financia Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005, as amended, or the Order, (ii) who fall within Article 49(2)(a) to (d) of the Order or (iii) to whom it may otherwise lawfully be communicated (all such persons together being referred to as "relevant persons"). The Notes are only available to, and any invitation, offer or agreement to purchase or otherwise acquire such Notes will be engaged in only with, relevant persons. This prospectus supplement and its contents are confidential and should not be distributed, published or reproduced (in whole or in part) or disclosed by recipients to any other person in the United Kingdom. Any person in the United Kingdom that is not a relevant person should not act or rely on this prospectus or any of its contents.

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that:

- it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation
  or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with
  the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer or the
  Guarantors; and
- it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

S-29

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **EXPENSES**

We estimate that the expenses in connection with the offering, other than the underwriting discount, will be as follows:

| SEC Registration Fee         | \$ | 424,200   |
|------------------------------|----|-----------|
| Rating Agency Fees           | \$ | 1,733,569 |
| Legal Fees and Expenses      | \$ | 525,000   |
| Accounting Fees and Expenses | \$ | 338,800   |
| Agency Fees and Expenses     | \$ | 104,000   |
| Printing                     | \$ | 48,400    |
| Total                        | \$ | 3,173,969 |
|                              | _  |           |

S-30

# **Table of Contents**

# **LEGAL MATTERS**

The validity of the Notes and the Guarantees offered by this prospectus supplement and the prospectus and certain legal matters will be passed upon for the Issuer and the Guarantors by Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, U.S. counsel for the Issuer and the Guarantors. Certain English law matters will be passed upon for the Issuer and the Guarantors by Linklaters LLP. Certain Dutch legal matters will be passed upon for the Issuer and the Guarantors by Stibbe N.V. Certain North Carolina legal matters will be passed upon for the Issuer and the Guarantors by Kilpatrick Townsend & Stockton LLP.

Certain legal matters with respect to United States and New York law will be passed upon for the underwriters by Davis Polk & Wardwell London LLP.

S-31

# **Table of Contents**

## **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of British American Tobacco p.l.c. as of December 31, 2018 and 2017, and for each of the years in

the three-year period ended December 31, 2018, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018 have been incorporated by reference herein and in the registration statement in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Reynolds American Inc. as of December 31, 2016, and for the year ended December 31, 2016, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016 have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP (United States), independent registered public accounting firm incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

S-32

**Table of Contents** 

**PROSPECTUS** 

# B.A.T Capital Corporation B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c.

**Guaranteed Debt Securities** 

Guaranteed by British American Tobacco p.l.c., B.A.T Capital Corporation, B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c., B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. and Reynolds American Inc. (in such capacity, the "Guarantors")

B.A.T Capital Corporation ("BATCAP") and B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c. ("BATIF", and, together with BATCAP, each an "Issuer" and together, the "Issuers"), wholly owned subsidiaries of British American Tobacco p.l.c. ("BAT" or the "Parent" and, together with its subsidiaries, the "BAT Group"), may offer and sell from time to time debt securities as separate series in amounts, at prices and on terms to be determined at the relevant time of sale. The debt securities may consist of debentures, notes or other types of debt. For each offering of debt securities, a prospectus supplement will accompany this prospectus and will contain the specific terms of the series of del securities for which this prospectus is being delivered. Payment of principal, premium and interest, if any, with respect to the guaranteed debt securities will be guaranteed by BAT, B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. ("BATNF"), Reynolds American Inc. ("RAI") and BATCAP for guaranteed debt securities issued by BATCAP. Under certain circumstances, the guarantees of any Subsidiary Guarantor (other than BATIF and BATNF) may be released without the consent of the noteholders or the trustee. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Guarantees—Release".

Each Issuer may sell debt securities to or through one or more underwriters or dealers, and also may sell debt securities directly to other purchasers or through agents. The accompanying prospectus supplement will set forth information regarding the underwriters or agents involved in the relevant sale of the debt securities for which this prospectus is being delivered. See "Plan of Distribution" for possible indemnification arrangements for underwriters, agents and their respective controlling persons.

The applicable prospectus supplement will contain information, where applicable, as to any listing of the series of debt securities for which this prospectus is being delivered on any securities exchange.

This prospectus may not be used for sales of securities unless it is accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

Investing in the debt securities to be offered by this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement involves risk. You should carefully review the risks and uncertainties described under the heading "Risk Factors" starting on page 2 of this prospectus, any risk factors included in any accompanying prospectus supplement and in the reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") that are incorporated by reference in this prospectus, before you make an investment in our debt securities.

Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is July 17, 2019.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| <u>Pa</u>  |
|--|
| ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS  |
| RISK FACTORS   |
| FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS   |
| COMPANY INFORMATION  |
| ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION  |
| WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE  |
| <u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>   |
| DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES  |
| PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION   |
| CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS   |
| CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS   |
| <u>LEGAL MATTERS</u>   |
| <u>EXPERTS</u>   |
| Rather than repeat certain information in this prospectus that we have already included in reports filed with the SEC, we are incorporation that information by reference, which means that we can disclose important business, financial and other information to you by referring to |

nc those publicly filed documents that contain the information. See "Where You Can Find More Information; Incorporation by Reference".

We will provide without charge to each person to whom a prospectus is delivered, including each beneficial owner of debt securities, a copy of any or all documents that are incorporated into this prospectus by reference, other than exhibits to such documents, unless such exhibits are specifically incorporated by reference into the documents that this prospectus incorporates. Copies of the documents incorporated by reference herein may be obtained at no cost by written or oral request to Company Secretary, British American Tobacco p.l.c., Globe House, 4 Temple Place, London WC2R 2PG, United Kingdom, +44 (0)20 7845 1000.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS**

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we have filed with the SEC on Form F-3, utilizing a "shelf" registration process, relating to the debt securities and guarantees described in this prospectus. Under this shelf registration process, each Issuer may, from time to time, sell the debt securities described in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement in one or more offerings. Each time an Issuer sells debt securities, it will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that specific offering, including the offering price of the debt securities. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change informatic contained in this prospectus. You should carefully read both this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement relating to any specific offering of debt securities, together with additional information described below under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information; Incorporation by Reference" before you decide to invest in any of the debt securities.

This prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplements, or any free writing prospectus, do not contain all of the information included in the registration statement. We have omitted parts of the registration statement in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information, we refer you to the registration statement on Form F-3, including its exhibits, of which this prospectus is a part. Statements contained in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplements about the provisions or contents of any agreement or other document are not necessarily complete. If the SEC rules and regulations require that an agreement or document be filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, please see that agreement or document for a complete description of those matters. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, any prospectus supplements, any free writing prospectus or any documents incorporated herein or therein by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of each of such documents.

Unless indicated otherwise or the context otherwise requires, references in this prospectus to the terms "BAT Group", "we", "us", "our" or the "combined company" refer to BAT and its subsidiaries, including RAI and its subsidiaries.

Currency amounts in this prospectus are stated in U.S. dollars, unless indicated otherwise.

1

#### **Table of Contents**

# **RISK FACTORS**

Investing in the securities to be offered by this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement involves risk. Before you make a decision to buy such securities, you should read and carefully consider the risks and uncertainties discussed below, in the sections captioned "Principal Group Risks" and "Group Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2018, filed with the SEC on March 15, 2019, incorporated by reference herein, as well as any risks described in any applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus or in other documents that are subsequently incorporated by reference. Additional risk not currently known to us or that are currently deemed immaterial may also have a material adverse effect on us. You should carefully consider the aforementioned risks together with the other information in this prospectus and incorporated by reference herein before deciding to invest in the debt securities. If any of those risks actually occurs, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In that case, the applicable members of the BAT Group may be unable to make required payments of principal of, or premiums, if any, and interest on, the debt securities.

#### Risk Factors Relating to the BAT Group and the Tobacco Industry

The BAT Group faces increasing tobacco control and regulation which significantly impairs its ability to communicate, differentiate, market or launch its products and which may have an impact on its overall sales volume and profit.

The advertising, sale and consumption of tobacco products have been, and continue to be, subject to increasingly stringent restrictions, introduced by both regulation, including tax increases, and voluntary agreements.

Most regulations or potential regulatory initiatives can be categorized as follows:

- Place: including regulations restricting smoking in private, public and work places (e.g., public place smoking and vaping bans)
- Product: including regulations on the use of, or costly testing and measuring requirements for, ingredients, product design and attributes (e.g., ceilings regarding tar, nicotine and carbon monoxide yields, as well as restrictions on flavors, including mentholy product safety regulations, electrical safety regulations and reduced cigarette ignition propensity;
- Packaging and labelling: including regulations on health warnings and other government mandated messages (e.g., in respect
  of content, positioning, size and rotation); restrictions on the use of certain descriptors and brand names; product disclosure
  requirements (e.g., in relation to ingredients and emissions); requirements on pack shape, size, weight and color and mandator
  plain packaging;
- Sponsorship, promotion and advertising: including partial or total bans on advertising, marketing, promotions and sponsorship and restrictions on brand sharing and using tobacco branding on non-tobacco products (so-called "stretching");
- *Purchase*: including regulations on the manner in which products are sold, such as type of outlet (e.g., supermarkets and vending machines) and how they are sold (e.g., above the counter versus beneath the counter); and
- *Price*: including regulations which have implications on the prices that manufacturers can charge for their tobacco products (e.g., excise taxes and minimum prices).

The Group believes that further tobacco-control regulation is inevitable over the medium term in many of the Group's markets, and is driven by tobacco-control activities undertaken by national governments and non-governmental organizations, as well as guidelines and protocols derived from the World Health Organization's Framework Convention on Tobacco Control ("FCTC"). The FCTC has led to increased efforts by tobacco control advocates and public health organizations to reduce the supply of,

2

#### **Table of Contents**

and demand for, tobacco products, particularly those containing menthol and other flavors, and to encourage governments to further regulate the tobacco industry.

Many of the measures outlined in the FCTC have been or are being implemented by means of national legislation in many markets in which the Group operates. For example, the EU has adopted the revised Tobacco and Related Products Directive ("TPD2"), which, amon other things, bans the use of menthol in cigarettes from 2020, in line with numerous other jurisdictions banning or restricting the use of menthol in tobacco products. In March 2018, the U.S. Food & Drug Administration ("FDA") published its Advanced Notice of Proposed Rulemaking ("ANPRM") entitled "Regulation of Flavors in Tobacco Products" to seek public comment on the role that flavors (including

menthol) in tobacco products play in attracting youth. In November 2018, the FDA announced the acceleration of proposed rulemaking to seek a ban on menthol in combustible tobacco products, including cigarettes. Bans or restrictions on the use of flavored tobacco products and menthol have also been introduced, and may be introduced in the future, at a municipal or state level in the US without undergoing federal rulemaking procedures.

Furthermore, various national or international regulatory regimes may seek to require the reduction of nicotine levels in tobacco products. In March 2018, the FDA published its ANPRM titled "Tobacco Product Standard for Nicotine Level of Combusted Cigarettes" and invited interested parties to submit comments on, among other issues, maximum nicotine limits and whether any maximum nicotine level should apply to combustible tobacco products.

Several countries, including France, Belgium and Pakistan, have sought or are seeking to prohibit certain brands and brand variants or prohibit messaging on cigarette packaging that promotes a brand or usage.

With respect to Potentially Reduced-Risk Products ("PRRPs"), although a common framework for regulation and taxation has yet to emerge, the manufacture, sale, packaging and advertising of such products are being increasingly regulated. In fact, some regulators have applied or are considering applying combustible tobacco products' restrictive regulatory framework to PRRPs, such as public place vaping bans or plain packaging. Some jurisdictions have banned or are considering banning PRRPs altogether.

Existing and future tobacco control and regulation could adversely affect volume and profits as a result of restrictions on the Group's abilit to sell its existing products or brands, including due to the loss of provisional sales approvals for newer existing products, such as PRRPs Impediments to maintaining or building brand equity, could also adversely impact volume and profits. In addition, new regulation could lead to greater complexity and higher production and compliance costs. New product specifications may have a negative impact on sales volumes as consumers seek alternatives in illicit trade. All these effects may have an adverse effect on the Group's results of operations and financial condition. The Group's share price has also experienced, and could in the future experience, shocks on the announcement or enactment of restrictive regulation.

In particular, through the acquisition of RAI, the Group acquired the Newport brand, the leading menthol cigarette brand in the US, the Group's largest single market. The sales of Newport, together with the other menthol brands of the Group's operating subsidiaries, represent a significant portion of the Group's total net sales. Any action by the FDA or any other governmental authority banning or materially restricting the use of menthol in tobacco products could have a significant negative impact on sales volumes of the Newport brand and the Group's other menthol products, which would in turn have an adverse effect on the results of operations and financial condition of the Group. Similarly, regulations on nicotine levels in cigarettes and in other products that are being considered in a number of jurisdictions in which the Group operates could have a negative impact on sales volumes of the Group's products in the relevant jurisdictions.

In addition, taking into account the significant number of regulations that may apply to the Group's businesses across the world, the Grou is and may in the future be subject to claims for breach of such

3

# **Table of Contents**

regulations. Even when proven untrue, there are often financial costs and reputational impacts in defending against such claims.

The BAT Group may be significantly impacted by proposed EU legislation on single-use plastics that will result in on-pack environmental warnings and financial implications relating to Extended Producer Responsibility ("EPR").

The EU is in the final stages of adopting a Directive on single-use plastics which, amongst other products, will affect tobacco products wit filters containing plastic (as well as filters containing plastic marketed for use with tobacco products).

Under the Directive, the Group will become subject to:

- EPR schemes for tobacco filters containing plastic; and
- On-pack marking requirements for tobacco products with filters containing plastic.

The EPR schemes will require producers to cover a number of costs associated with waste of such products. These include litter clean-u costs and costs to collect such products when discarded in public collection systems (likely litter bins and similar waste receptacles in public places). Producers must also cover transport and treatment costs. Producers are also to finance consumer awareness campaigns. The Directive will have an impact on the Group's cigarettes, filters for other tobacco products and consumables for tobacco-heating products.

The Directive was published on June 12, 2019. Prior to the anticipated implementation deadline for EPR schemes on January 5, 2023, the European Commission will issue guidelines on the criteria for the costs to clean up litter. In addition, it will adopt an Implementing Act harmonizing specifications for required product markings in the first half of 2020. When transposing the Directive into national law, Member States could decide to expand its scope under their respective laws, which may subject the Group to additional regulation and financial obligations.

The financial implications of the proposed EPR schemes may have an adverse effect on the Group's results of operations and financial

condition. If significant space is appropriated on the packaging of some of the Group's products, this may also be an impediment to maintaining or building brand equity of the Group's products, which may in turn have a negative impact on the Group's sales volume.

# Risk Factors Relating to the Issuers, the Guarantors and the Debt Securities

# BAT and RAI are holding companies, and the Issuers and BATNF are financing companies with no revenue-generating operations.

BAT and RAI are holding companies and the Issuers and BATNF are financing companies, each with no revenue-generating operations of its own. The business of BAT is carried out through a number of operating subsidiaries and associated companies. Consequently, BAT, RAI, the Issuers and BATNF depend upon dividend and other payments from operating subsidiaries to provide the funds necessary to pay the principal of, and the interest on, the debt securities or make payments under the guarantees (the "Guarantees") provided by the Guarantors, as the case may be. These operating subsidiaries and associated companies will not guarantee the debt securities, and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay amounts due under the debt securities or the Guarantees or to make funds available for these payments, whether in the form of loans, dividends or otherwise. The ability of the operating subsidiaries to make dividend or other payments to BAT, RAI, the Issuers or BATNF will depend on their cash flows and earnings which, in turn, will be affected by all of the factors discussed herein. In addition, under the corporate laws of many jurisdictions, including the United Kingdom, the ability of some subsidiaries and associates to pay dividends is limited to the amount of distributable reserves of such companies.

The holders of debt securities will have a direct claim based on the debt securities against the applicable Issuer and based on the Guarantees against the Guarantors, but will not have a direct claim

4

#### **Table of Contents**

based on the debt securities or the Guarantees against any operating subsidiaries. The right of the holders to receive payments under the debt securities and the Guarantees will be structurally subordinated to all liabilities of the operating subsidiaries and associated companie These liabilities include debt that some of our subsidiaries have incurred under bank facilities or debt securities. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation, reorganization or similar proceeding relating to a subsidiary, the right of holders to participate in a distribution of the assets of such subsidiary will rank behind such subsidiary's and associated companies' creditors (including trade creditors) and preferred stockholders (if any), except to the extent that BAT, RAI, the Issuers or BATNF have direct claims against such subsidiary.

# A holder's rights may be inferior to the rights of holders of debt securities of a different series issued pursuant to the Indenture or under the terms of the documents governing the BAT Group's other indebtedness.

The debt securities are governed by indentures (each, an "Indenture", and together, the "Indentures"), which are described below under the heading "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees". The Issuers may issue as many distinct series of debt securities under the Indentures as they wish. The Issuers may also issue one or more series of other debt under other indentures or agreements that may be entered into from time to time. The Issuers may also issue series of debt securities under the Indentures that provide holders of those debt securities with rights superior to the rights already granted or that may be granted in the future to holders of another series. You should read carefully the specific terms of any particular series of debt securities contained in the prospectus supplement relating to such debt securities.

# Any Guarantees provided by certain Subsidiary Guarantors will be automatically released in certain circumstances.

The Indentures provide that, without the consent of the Trustee or the holders, a Guarantor that is a subsidiary of BAT (a "Subsidiary Guarantor"), other than BATIF (in the case of the BATCAP Indenture), BATCAP (in the case of the BATIF Indenture) and BATNF, will automatically and unconditionally be released from all obligations under its Guarantee, and such Guarantee shall thereupon terminate and be discharged and of no further force or effect, in the event that (1) its guarantee of all then outstanding notes issued under the EMTN Programme is released or (2) at substantially the same time its Guarantee of the debt securities is terminated, the Subsidiary Guarantor is released from all obligations in respect of indebtedness for borrowed money for which such Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrower). Under the EMTN Programme, RAI's guarantee is released if at any time the aggregate amount of indebtedness for borrowed money for which RAI is an obligor does not exceed 10% of the outstanding long-term debt of BAT as reflected in the balance sheet included in BAT's most recent publicly released interim or annual consolidated financial statements. For purposes of this clause, the amount of a Subsidiary Guarantor's indebtedness for borrowed money shall not include (A) the debt securities issued pursuant to the Indentures, (B) any other debt the terms of which permit the termination of such Subsidiary Guarantor's guarantee of such debt under similar circumstances, as long as such Subsidiary Guarantor's obligations in respect of such other debt are terminated at substantially the same time as its guarantee of the debt securities, (C) any debt that is being refinanced at substantially the same time that the guarantee the debt securities is being released, provided that any obligations of the relevant Subsidiary Guarantor in respect of the debt that is incurred in the refinancing shall be included in the calculation of the relevant Subsidiary Guarantor's indebtedness for borrowed money and (D) for the avoidance of doubt, any debt in respect of which such Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrower) (i) between or among BAT and any subsidiary or subsidiaries thereof or (ii) between or among any subsidiaries of BAT. See "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Guarantees—Release".

RAI is the only Subsidiary Guarantor as of the date hereof whose Guarantee may be released by this provision. RAI's Guarantee may be released notwithstanding RAI guaranteeing other indebtedness,

5

#### **Table of Contents**

provided RAI's guarantee of outstanding notes issued under the EMTN Programme is released. If the Guarantee by a Subsidiary Guarantor is released, the applicable Issuer and BAT are not required to replace such Guarantee, and the debt securities will have the benefit of fewer subsidiary guarantees for the remaining maturity of the debt securities.

A holder's right to receive payments may be adversely affected by the debt securities and the Guarantees being unsecured obligations of the applicable Issuer and the Guarantors, respectively, and subordinated to secured obligations on insolvency.

The debt securities will be unsecured. Holders of secured obligations of an Issuer will have claims that are prior to the claims of holders of the debt securities to the extent of the value of the assets securing those other obligations. The debt securities issued by an Issuer will rank equally with all its other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness, and will be effectively subordinated to any secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the assets securing those other obligations. Similarly, the Guarantees provided by each Guarantor will rank equally with all its other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness, and will be effectively subordinated to any secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the assets securing those obligations. If an Issuer defaults on the debt securities or the Guarantors default on the Guarantees, or after any distribution of assets or payment in any foreclosure, dissolution, insolvency, winding-up, liquidation, reorganization or other bankruptcy proceeding (other than on a solvent basis), then, to the extent that such Issuer or the Guarantors have granted security over their assets, the assets that secure their debts will be used to satisfy the obligations under that secured debt before such Issuer or the Guarantors can make payment on the debt securities or the Guarantees. There may only be limited assets available to make payments on the debt securities or the Guarantees in the event of an acceleration of the debt securities. there is not enough collateral to satisfy the obligations of the secured debt, then the remaining amounts on the secured debt would share equally with all unsubordinated unsecured indebtedness and holders of the debt securities may receive less, ratably, than holders of secured obligations.

# A holder's actual yield on the debt securities may be reduced from the stated yield by transaction costs.

When debt securities are purchased or sold, several types of incidental costs (including transaction fees and commissions) are incurred in addition to the then current prices of the security. These incidental costs may significantly reduce or even exclude the profit potential of the debt securities. For instance, credit institutions as a rule charge their clients for their own commissions which are either fixed minimum commissions or pro-rata commissions depending on the order value. To the extent that additional domestic or foreign parties are involved in the execution of an order, including but not limited to domestic dealers or brokers in foreign markets, holders must take into account the they may also be charged for the brokerage fees, commissions and other fees and expenses of such parties.

A holder's effective yield on the debt securities may be diminished by the tax impact on that holder of its investment in the debt securities.

Payments of interest on the debt securities, or profits realized by the holder upon the sale or repayment of the debt securities, may be subject to taxation in its home jurisdiction or in other jurisdictions in which it is required to pay taxes. However, the tax impact on a particular holder may differ from the situation described for holders generally. Certain tax consequences of the United Kingdom, the United States and The Netherlands relating to the purchase and ownership of the debt securities are described below under the heading "Certain Tax Considerations".

6

# **Table of Contents**

The introduction of a conditional withholding tax may increase the amounts BATNF may become obligated to pay under the Guarantee.

On October 10, 2017, the Dutch government released its policy statement (*Regeerakkoord 2017-2021 "Vertrouwen in de toekomst"*) whice does not include concrete legislative proposals, but sets out a large number of policy intentions of the Dutch government. In the policy statement it was announced that The Netherlands will introduce a new conditional withholding tax on interest payments paid to low-tax jurisdictions.

In a letter to the Dutch Parliament dated February 23, 2018, the Dutch Under-Minister of Finance published more details about the proposed introduction of withholding tax on interest payments. The letter states that the interest withholding tax would apply to interest payment by a Dutch entity within a group to entities that are resident (i) in a jurisdiction with a low statutory rate or (ii) in a jurisdiction included in the EU list of non-cooperative jurisdictions.

In addition, the letter states that measures will be taken to counteract "abusive situations" (*misbruiksituaties*). According to the letter abusive situations include a situation where a payment of interest is not made directly to a low-tax or non-cooperative jurisdiction, but where such interest indirectly reaches such jurisdiction by means of an artificial construction.

In his letter, the Dutch Under-Minister of Finance announced that it is intended for the withholding tax on interest payments to be effective from 2021 and that a legislative proposal will be submitted to the Dutch parliament in 2019. This was reiterated by the Dutch Under-Minister of Finance in one of the budget day 2018 (*Prinsjesdag 2018*) legislative proposals published on September 18, 2018.

The exact scope of the proposed legislation is not yet certain. Therefore, it cannot be excluded that the envisaged interest withholding tax could have a wider application and, as such, it could potentially be applicable to payments by BATNF under its Guarantee. If such payments become subject to Dutch withholding tax under the envisaged legislation, BATNF may be required to pay Additional Amounts (see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees"), which may give rise to an event whereby the Issuers may be entitled to redeem the debt securities (see "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Redemption—Redemption for Tax Reasons").

# The debt securities lack a developed trading market, and such a market may never develop or be sustained.

Each of BATCAP or BATIF may issue an indeterminate principal amount of debt securities in different series with different terms. Although any such debt securities issued may be listed on a securities exchange in the United States or Europe, there can be no assurance that are active trading market will develop for any series of debt securities or, if a trading market develops, that the trading market will be sustained. There can also be no assurance regarding the ability of holders to sell their debt securities or the price at which such holders may be able to sell their debt securities. If a trading market were to develop, the debt securities could trade at prices that may be higher to lower than the initial offering price, which may result in a return that is greater or less than the interest rate on the debt securities, in each case depending on many factors, including, among other things, prevailing interest rates, the BAT Group's financial results, any change in the BAT Group's credit-worthiness and the market for similar securities.

Any underwriters, broker-dealers or agents that participate in the distribution of the debt securities may make a market in the debt securities as permitted by applicable laws and regulations, but will have no obligation to do so, and any such market-making activities may be discontinued at any time. Therefore, there can be no assurance as to the liquidity of any trading market for the debt securities or that a active public market for the debt securities will develop, in which case you may be unable to sell the securities at opportune times, at opportune prices or at all.

7

## **Table of Contents**

#### An investment in debt securities denominated in a non-U.S. dollar currency involves currency-related risks.

An investment in debt securities denominated in a non-U.S. dollar currency entails significant risks that are not associated with a similar investment in debt securities that are payable solely in U.S. dollars and where settlement value is not otherwise based on a non-U.S. dollar currency. These risks include the possibility of significant changes in rates of exchange between the U.S. dollar and the various non-U.S. dollar currencies or composite currencies and the possibility of the imposition or modification of foreign exchange controls or other conditions by either the United States or non-U.S. governments. These risks generally depend on factors over which the BAT Group has no control, such as economic and political events and the supply of and demand for the relevant currencies in the global markets.

Rates of exchange between the U.S. dollar and many other currencies have been highly volatile, and this volatility may continue and perhaps spread to other currencies in the future. Fluctuations in currency exchange rates could adversely affect an investment in debt securities denominated in, or whose value is otherwise linked to, a specified currency other than U.S. dollars. Depreciation of the specified currency against the U.S. dollar could result in a decrease in the U.S. dollar-equivalent value of payments on the debt securities, includin the principal payable at maturity or settlement value payable upon exercise. That in turn could cause the market value of the debt securities to fall. Deprecation of the specified currency against the U.S. dollar could result in a loss to the investor on a U.S. dollar basis.

# Credit ratings may not reflect all risks, are not recommendations to buy or hold securities and may be subject to revision, suspension or withdrawal at any time.

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to the debt securities. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above and other factors that may affect the value of the debt securities. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

# As a foreign private issuer in the United States, BAT is exempt from a number of rules under the U.S. securities laws and is permitted to file less information with the SEC.

As a foreign private issuer, BAT is exempt from certain rules under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), that impose certain disclosure obligations and procedural requirements for proxy solicitations under Section 14 of the Exchange Act. In addition, BAT is not required to file periodic reports and financial statements with the SEC as frequently or as promptly as U.S. companies whose securities are registered under the Exchange Act. Accordingly, there may be less publicly available information concerning us than there is for U.S. public companies.

#### The BAT Group may be able to incur substantially more debt in the future.

The BAT Group may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future, including in connection with future acquisitions, some of which may be secured by some or all of the BAT Group's assets. The terms of the debt securities will not limit the amount of indebtedness the BAT Group may incur. Any such incurrence of additional indebtedness could exacerbate the related risks that the BAT Group now faces.

Additional risks, if any, specific to particular debt securities issued under this prospectus will be detailed in the applicable prospectus supplement.

8

#### **Table of Contents**

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Statements included in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus regarding the BAT Group's future expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, financial conditions, assumptions or future events or performance that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements, including "forward-looking" statements made within the meaning of Section 21E of the Exchange Act. These statements are often, but not always, made through the use of words or phrases such as "anticipate", "believe", "could", "estimate", "expect", "intend", "may", "outlook", "plan", "positioned", "potential", "predict", "project", "should", "strategy", "target", "will", "would" and similar expressions. These include statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, amongst other things, our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the economic and business circumstances occurring from time to time in the countries and markets in which the BAT Group operates.

All such forward-looking statements involve estimates and assumptions that are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual future financial condition, performance and results to differ materially from the plans, goals, expectations and results expressed in the forward-looking statements and other financial and/or statistical data within this prospectus or incorporated by reference herein. The BAT Group believes that the expectations reflected in this document are reasonable but they may be affected by a wide rang of variables that could cause actual results to differ materially from those currently anticipated. Among the key factors that could have an adverse effect on the results of operations, cash flows and financial position of the BAT Group and that could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements, are:

- competitive actions and pricing pressures in the marketplace, including competition from illicit sources, market size reduction and consumer down-trading;
- limitations on advertising and marketing of tobacco products;
- changes in tobacco-related, tax and other laws and regulations, the interpretation of such laws and regulations by governments authorities or adverse decisions by domestic or international regulatory bodies;
- the outcome of pending or potential litigation, including tobacco litigation, environmental litigation and personal injury claims and significant monetary obligations imposed under outstanding settlement agreements;
- economic, regulatory and geopolitical risks inherent in the BAT Group's global operations;
- risks relating to the ability to maintain credit ratings and to fund the business under the current capital structure;
- risks relating to government regulations or actions adversely affecting the BAT Group's business, including the BAT Group
  becoming subject to substantial and increasing U.S. regulations, in particular in relation to the nicotine level or use of menthol
  tobacco products, including by virtue of the BAT Group's increased ownership in RAI;
- the continuing decline in cigarette consumption, or the overall consumption of legitimate tobacco products or the transition of adult tobacco consumers away from premium cigarette brands;
- fluctuations in foreign exchange rates:
- potentially significant costs in the event of breaches of, or liabilities arising under, health and safety and environmental laws;
- the impact of serious injury, illness or death in the workplace;
- liquidity, interest rate and counterparty risks; and
- the inability to develop, commercialize and roll-out Potentially Reduced-Risk Products.

#### **Table of Contents**

For a further discussion of these and other risks, contingencies and uncertainties applicable to us, see "Risk Factors".

Past performance is no guide to future performance and persons needing advice should consult an independent financial adviser. The forward-looking statements reflect knowledge and information available at the date of preparation of this document and the Group undertakes no obligation to update or revise these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. All subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to BAT or any person acting on its behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section of the prospectus.

10

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **COMPANY INFORMATION**

#### The Issuers

Each of the following entities may act as Issuer and, to the extent it does not act as Issuer, will act as Guarantor with respect to the debt securities.

#### **B.A.T Capital Corporation**

BATCAP was incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware, United States of America on April 6, 1981, under file no. 911777. BATCAP is domiciled in the State of Delaware. BATCAP's principal function is to operate as a financing company for the BAT Group. The principal and registered offices of BATCAP are located at 103 Foulk Road, Suite 120, Wilmington, Delaware 19803, United States of America and its phone number is +1 302 691 6323.

#### B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c.

BATIF was incorporated as a private limited company under the laws of England and Wales on July 10, 1972, with registration no. 1060930 and was re-registered as a public limited company on September 8, 1981. BATIF's principal function is to operate as a financing company for the BAT Group. BATIF's principal and registered offices are located at Globe House, 4 Temple Place, London WC2R 2PG, United Kingdom and its phone number is +44 (0)20 7845 1000.

# The Guarantors

The following entities will act as Guarantors with respect to the debt securities.

#### British American Tobacco p.l.c.

BAT was incorporated as a public limited liability company under the laws of England and Wales on July 23, 1997, with registration no. 03407696 and is registered as an external company in the Republic of South Africa, with registration no. 2008/023963/10. BAT is the BAT Group's parent holding company and its principal and registered offices are located at Globe House, 4 Temple Place, London WC2R 2PG United Kingdom and its phone number is +44 (0)20 7845 1000. BAT maintains a website at http://www.bat.com.

# B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V.

BATNF was incorporated as a private company with limited liability (besloten vennootschap met beperkte aansprakelijkheid) under the laws of The Netherlands on April 23, 2014. BATNF's principal function is to operate as a financing company for the BAT Group. It has its statutory seat (statutaire zetel) in Amstelveen, The Netherlands and is registered with the Trade Register (Handelsregister) of the Chamber of Commerce under no. 60533536. The principal and registered offices of BATNF are located at Handelsweg 53A, 1181 ZA Amstelveen, The Netherlands and its phone number is +31 (0)20 540 6911.

# Reynolds American Inc.

RAI was incorporated in the State of North Carolina on January 2, 2004. RAI's principal office is located at 401 North Main Street, Winston-Salem, North Carolina 27101, United States and its telephone number is +1 336 741 2000.

RAI is a holding company whose wholly owned operating subsidiaries include: (i) R. J. Reynolds Tobacco Company, whose brand portfoli includes the premium brands Newport and Camel and the traditional value brand Pall Mall; (ii) Santa Fe Natural Tobacco Company, Inc., the manufacturer and marketer of the premium cigarette brand Natural American Spirit in the United States; (iii) American Snuff Company LLC, the second largest smokeless tobacco products manufacturer in the United States; and (iv) R. J. Reynolds Vapor Company, referred to as RJR Vapor, a marketer of digital vapor cigarettes in the United States.

#### **Table of Contents**

# **Condensed Consolidating Financial Information**

Part (b) of Note 30 ("Note 30") in the Notes on the Accounts in British American Tobacco p.l.c.'s Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2018 (the "2018 Form 20-F") contains condensed consolidating information to satisfy the requirements of Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act"). For purposes of this prospectus and any prospectus supplement related hereto which incorporates by reference the 2018 Form 20-F, the financial information included in Note 30 for British American Tobacco Holdings (The Netherlands) B.V. ("BATHTN") should be added to the column labeled "All other companies, Non-guarantor subsidiaries", as BATHTN will not provide a guarantee in respect of any debt securities related to this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. In addition, each of BATCAP and BATIF may be an issuer or a subsidiary guarantor, as applicable, in respect of any debt securities related to this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

# **Revolving Credit Facility Extension**

In 2017, the BAT Group replaced the existing £3 billion revolving credit facility maturing in 2021 with a new two-tranche £6 billion revolving credit facility. This consists of a £3 billion 364-day revolving credit facility (with a one-year extension, that was exercised in July 2018, and a one-year term-out option), and a £3 billion revolving credit facility maturing in 2021. In July 2019, an amendment to the £3 billion 364-day revolving credit facility was entered into extending the term of such revolving credit facility by an additional year.

12

#### **Table of Contents**

#### ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION

The Parent is incorporated under the name of British American Tobacco p.l.c. and is registered in England and Wales under registered number 3407696. Under the Companies Act 2006 (Companies Act), the Parent's objects are unrestricted. The following descriptions summarize certain provisions of the Parent's current Articles of Association (the "Articles") (as adopted by special resolution at BAT's annual general meeting held on April 28, 2010), applicable English and Welsh law and the Companies Act. The Articles may be altered o added to, or completely new articles may be adopted by, a special resolution of the shareholders of the Parent, subject to the provisions the Companies Act.

# Share capital—structure

# Ordinary shares

- all of the Parent's ordinary shares are fully paid;
- no further contribution of capital may be required by the Parent from the holders of such shares;
- neither English law nor BAT's articles of association may impose any limitation on the rights of non-UK residents or foreign shareholders to own BAT ordinary shares, including the rights to hold or exercise voting rights on the BAT ordinary shares; and
- no sinking fund provisions apply to BAT ordinary shares.

#### Alteration of share capital—the Parent by ordinary resolution may:

- consolidate and divide all or any of its shares into shares of a larger amount than its existing shares;
- divide or sub-divide any of its shares into shares of smaller amount than its existing shares; and
- determine that, as between the shares resulting from such a sub-division, any of them may have any preference or advantage as compared with the others.

#### Alteration of share capital—the Parent, subject to the provisions of the Companies Act, may:

- reduce its share capital, its capital redemption reserve and any share premium account in any way; and
- purchase its own shares, including redeemable shares, and may hold such shares as treasury shares or cancel them.

#### Dividend rights

• shareholders may, by ordinary resolution, declare dividends but not in excess of the amount recommended by the Directors; the Directors may pay interim dividends out of distributable profits;

•

- no dividend shall be paid otherwise than out of the profits available for distribution as specified under the provisions of the Companies Act;
- the Directors may, with the authority of an ordinary resolution of the shareholders, pay scrip dividends or satisfy the payment o a dividend by the distribution of specific assets;
- unclaimed dividends for a period of 12 years may be forfeited and cease to be owed by the Parent; and
- specific provisions enable the Directors to elect to pay dividends by bank or electronic transfer only.

13

#### **Table of Contents**

# Share capital—voting rights

# Voting at general meetings

- by a show of hands, unless a poll is demanded, and on a show of hands, every shareholder who is present in person at a general meeting has one vote regardless of the number of shares held by the shareholder;
- every proxy appointed by a shareholder and present at a general meeting has one vote except that if the proxy has been duly
  appointed by more than one shareholder entitled to vote on the resolution and is instructed by one or more of those
  shareholders to vote for the resolution and by one or more others to vote against it, or is instructed by one or more of those
  shareholders to vote in one way and is given discretion as to how to vote by one or more others (and wishes to use that
  discretion to vote in the other way), he has one vote for and one vote against the resolution;
- on a poll, every shareholder who is present in person or by proxy has one vote for every share held by the shareholder; and
- a shareholder (or his duly appointed proxy) entitled to more than one vote need not use all his votes or cast all the votes he
  uses in the same way.
- a poll may be demanded by any of the following:
  - 1. the Chairman of the meeting;
  - 2. the Directors:
  - 3. not less than five shareholders having the right to vote at the meeting;
  - 4. a shareholder or shareholders representing not less than one-tenth of the total voting rights of all shareholders having the right to vote at the meeting (excluding any voting rights attached to treasury shares); or
  - 5. a shareholder or shareholders holding shares which confer a right to vote on the resolution at the meeting being shares on which an aggregate sum has been paid up equal to not less than one-tenth of the total sum paid up on all shares conferring that right (excluding any voting rights attached to treasury shares)

# Matters transacted at general meetings

attend or vote at the meeting.

- ordinary resolutions can include resolutions for the appointment, reappointment and removal of Directors, the receiving of the Annual Report, the declaration of final dividends, the appointment and reappointment of the external auditor, the authority for the Parent to purchase its own shares and the grant of authority to allot shares;
- an ordinary resolution is passed when a simple majority of the votes cast at a meeting at which there is a quorum vote in favo
  of the resolution;
- special resolutions can include resolutions amending the Parent's Articles and resolutions relating to certain matters concerning a winding- up of the Parent;
- a special resolution is passed when not less than three-quarters of the votes cast at a meeting at which there is a quorum vot in favor of the resolution;
- quorum for a meeting of the Parent is a minimum of two shareholders present in person or by proxy or by a duly authorized representative(s) of a corporation which is a shareholder and entitled to vote; and
- convening a meeting: the Parent may specify a time not more than 48 hours before the time of the meeting (excluding any part of a day that is not a working day) by which a person must be entered on the register of members in order to have the right to

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Share capital—pre-emptive rights and new issues of shares

- holders of ordinary shares have no pre-emptive rights under the Articles—the ability of the Directors to cause the Parent to
  issue shares, securities convertible into shares or rights to shares, otherwise than pursuant to an employee share scheme, is
  restricted;
- under the Companies Act, the Directors of a company are, with certain exceptions, unable to allot any equity securities without
  express authorization, which may be contained in a company's articles of association or given by its shareholders in a general
  meeting, but which in either event cannot last for more than five years; and
- under the Companies Act, a company may also not allot shares for cash (otherwise than pursuant to an employee share scheme) without first making an offer to existing shareholders to allot such shares to them on the same or more favorable term in proportion to their respective shareholdings, unless this requirement is waived by a special resolution of the shareholders.

#### Restrictions on transfers of shares

- Directors can, in their absolute discretion, refuse to register the transfer of a share in certificated form which is not fully paid, provided that such a refusal would not prevent dealings in shares in certificated form which are not fully paid from taking place on a proper basis;
- the Directors may also refuse to register a transfer of a share in certificated form (whether fully paid or not) unless the instrument of transfer:
  - 1. is lodged, duly stamped, and is deposited at the registered office of the Parent or such other place as the Directors may appoint and is accompanied by a certificate for the shares to which it relates and such other evidence as the Directors may reasonably require to show the right of the transferor to make the transfer;
  - 2. is in respect of only one class of share; and
  - 3. is in favor of not more than four transferees.
- for uncertificated shares, transfers shall be registered only in accordance with the terms of the Uncertificated Securities
  Regulations 2001 so that Directors may refuse to register a transfer which would require shares to be held jointly by more than
  four persons; and
- if the Directors refuse to register a share transfer, they must give the transferee notice of this refusal as soon as practicable and in any event within two months of the instrument of transfer being lodged with the Parent.

# Repurchase of shares

- subject to authorization by shareholder resolution, the Parent may purchase its own shares in accordance with the Companies Act; and
- any shares which have been bought back may be held as treasury shares or, if not so held, must be cancelled immediately upon completion of the purchase, thereby reducing the amount of the Parent's issued share capital.

#### Disclosure of ownership of shares

• there are no provisions in the Articles whereby persons acquiring, holding or disposing of a certain percentage of the the Parent's ordinary shares are required to make disclosure of their ownership percentage, although there are such requirements under statute and regulation;

15

# **Table of Contents**

# Directors

# Appointment and retirement

• a Board of Directors is comprised of not fewer than five Directors and is not subject to any maximum (unless otherwise

- determined by ordinary resolution of shareholders);
- Directors and the Parent (by ordinary resolution) may appoint a person who is willing to act as a Director;
- the Articles govern the minimum number of Directors who must be subject to retirement at each AGM and who may seek re-election:
- notwithstanding the Articles, all of the Directors of the Parent will be subject to re-election at the forthcoming BAT annual general meeting in accordance with the UK Corporate Governance Code;
- fees for Non-Executive Directors and the Chairman are determined by the Directors but cannot currently exceed in aggregate an annual sum of £2,500,000, unless determined otherwise by ordinary resolution of the shareholders;
- the remuneration of the Executive Directors is determined by the Remuneration Committee, which comprises independent Non-Executive Directors; and
- there is no requirement that directors retire under an age-limit requirement.

#### Disclosure of interests

specific provisions apply to the regulation and management of the disclosure of Directors' interests in transactions and any
conflicts of interest that may occur in such situations including those which may arise as a result of the Director's office or
employment or persons connected with him or her.

#### Meetings and voting

- the quorum for a meeting of Directors is two Directors;
- the Directors may delegate any of their powers to a person or a committee;
- the Articles place a general prohibition on a Director voting at a Board meeting on any matter in which he has an interest other than by virtue of his interest in shares in the Parent; and
- specific provisions apply to a Director's ability to vote in relation to: the giving of guarantees; the provision of indemnities; insurance proposals; retirement benefits; and transactions or arrangements with a company in which the Director may have an interest.

#### **Borrowing powers**

- the Directors may exercise all the powers of the Parent to borrow money and to mortgage or charge its undertaking, property, assets (present and future) and uncalled capital; and
- the Directors may also issue debentures, debenture stock and other securities.

#### Antitakeover devices

- under English law, the Parent's directors have a fiduciary duty to take only those actions that are in the interests of the Group as a whole. Generally, antitakeover measures are not actions that fall within this category. The Parent is subject to the City Code on Takeovers and Mergers, which governs the conduct of mergers and takeovers in the UK. Any takeover of the Parent would have to be in accordance with this Code; and
- there are no provisions in the Articles that would have an effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a takeover by, or change of control of, the Parent.

16

#### **Table of Contents**

# Distribution of assets on a winding-up

• if the Parent is wound up, the liquidator may, with the approval of shareholders by a special resolution and any other approval required by law, divide among the shareholders in specie the whole or any part of the assets of the Parent and may, for that purpose, value any assets and determine how the division shall be carried out as between the shareholders or different classes of shareholders. The liquidator may, with such approvals, vest the whole or any part of the assets in trustees upon such trusts for the benefit of the shareholders as he may with the like sanction determine, but no shareholder shall be compelled to accept any assets upon which there is a liability.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION: INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

We have filed a registration statement on Form F-3, including the exhibits and schedules thereto, with the SEC under the Securities Act, and the rules and regulations thereunder, for the registration of the debt securities that are being offered by this prospectus. This prospectus does not include all of the information contained in the registration statement. You should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits for additional information. Whenever we make reference in this prospectus to any of our contracts, agreements or other documents, the references are not necessarily complete and you should refer to the exhibits attached to the registration statement for copies of the actual contract, agreements or other documents.

As of the date of this prospectus, BAT is subject to the periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, as applicable to foreign private issuers. As a "foreign private issuer", we are exempt from the rules under the Exchange Act prescribing certain disclosure and procedural requirements for proxy solicitations. In accordance with the requirements applicable to foreign private issuers, BAT files its Annual Reports on Form 20-F and other documents with the SEC. BAT's SEC filings are available to the public, together with the public filings of other issuers, at the SEC's website, <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>.

The following documents filed with or furnished to the SEC are incorporated herein by reference:

- BAT's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2018 (the "2018 Form 20-F"), as filed with the SEC on March 15, 2019(1);
- BAT's Reports on Form 6-K, furnished to the SEC on <u>January 14, 2019</u>, <u>February 28, 2019</u> (Finance Director's Retirement), <u>March 4, 2019</u>, <u>March 5, 2019</u> and <u>March 13, 2019</u>; and
- RAI's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, as filed with the SEC on February 9, 2017, containing the audited consolidated financial statements of RAI as of December 31, 2016 and 2015 and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2016, incorporated by reference herein only insofar as it contains the audited consolidated financial statements of RAI as of and for the year ended December 31, 2016, to satisfy the requirements of Rule 3-05 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act.
  - (1) Part (b) of Note 30 in the Notes on the Accounts in the 2018 Form 20-F ("Note 30") contains condensed consolidating information to satisfy the requirements of Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act. For purposes of this prospectus and any prospectus supplement related hereto which incorporates by reference the 2018 Form 20-F, the financial information included in Note 30 for BATHTN should be added to the column labeled "All other companies, Non-guarantor subsidiaries", as BATHTN will not provide a guarantee in respect of any debt securities related to this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. In addition, each of BATCAP and BATIF may be an issuer or a subsidiary guarantor, as applicable, i respect of any debt securities related to this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

All documents subsequently filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and, solely to the extent designated therein, reports made on Form 6-K that we furnish to the SEC, prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part that indicates that all securities offered have been sold or that deregisters all securities then remaining unsold, shall be incorporated by reference into this prospectus and be a part hereof from the date of filing or furnishing of such documents.

Any statement contained herein or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any subsequently filed document that also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus. Copies of documents incorporated by reference are not required to be filed with this prospectus but will be provided to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered.

18

#### **Table of Contents**

Copies of the documents incorporated by reference herein may be obtained at no cost by written or oral request to the Company Secretary, British American Tobacco p.l.c., Globe House, 4 Temple Place, London WC2R 2PG, United Kingdom, +44 (0)20 7845 1000.

19

## **Table of Contents**

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless the prospectus supplement states otherwise, we intend to use the proceeds from the sale of the debt securities to repay indebtedness and for other general corporate purposes.

20

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES AND GUARANTEES**

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Indentures (as described below). We urge you to read the relevant Indenture and any applicable supplemental indenture in their entirety because such Indenture and applicable supplemental indenture, not this summary, define your rights as a holder of any debt securities. A copy of the Indentures and any supplemental indentures will be made available upon request to BAT at the address indicated under the section entitled "Where You Can Find More Information; Incorporation & Reference" of this prospectus. Any capitalized term used herein but not defined shall have the meaning assigned to such term in the Indentures, the applicable supplemental indenture or under "—Certain Definitions".

The following summary does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, all of the provisions of the Indentures, any applicable supplemental indenture and/or an officer's certificate delivered under an indenture and those terms made a part of the Indentures and/or applicable supplemental indenture and/or an officer's certificate delivered under an indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"), as in effect on the date of the closing of the offering of the applicable debt securities.

#### General

The debt securities will be issued by B.A.T Capital Corporation ("BATCAP") or B.A.T. International Finance p.I.c. ("BATIF", and, together with BATCAP, the "Issuers"). The term "Issuer" refers to either BATCAP or BATIF, "Indenture" refers to the BATCAP Indenture or BATIF Indenture (each, as defined below) and "Notes" refers to any series of debt securities issued under the relevant Indenture.

Any series of Notes will mature on the date specified in the applicable prospectus supplement. The Notes issued by BATCAP will be issued in registered form and treated as a separate series of debt securities under an indenture (the "BATCAP Indenture") to be entered into by and among BATCAP, as Issuer, the Guarantors (as defined below) party thereto from time to time, Citibank, N.A., as trustee, and Citibank, N.A., as registrar, transfer agent, calculation agent and initial paying agent, unless another paying agent is appointed prior to the time the Notes are first issued. The Notes issued by BATIF will be issued in registered form and treated as a separate series of debt securities under an indenture (the "BATIF Indenture") to be entered into by and among BATIF, as Issuer, the Guarantors party thereto fro time to time, Citibank N.A., as trustee (in such capacity under either Indenture, the "Trustee"), registrar, transfer agent, calculation agent and paying agent, unless another paying agent is appointed prior to the time the Notes are first issued (in such several capacities under either Indenture, the "Registrar", "Transfer Agent", "Calculation Agent" and "Paying Agent", respectively).

The obligations of an Issuer under any series of Notes and the Indenture will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and severand senior and unsecured basis by British American Tobacco p.l.c. ("BAT" or the "Parent"), BATCAP (in case of the BATIF Indenture), BATIF (in case of the BATCAP Indenture), B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. ("BATNF"), and, unless its guarantee is released in accordance with the Indenture, Reynolds American Inc. ("RAI") (in such capacity, each, a "Guarantor" and together, the "Guarantors").

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, the Notes will be denominated in U.S. dollars and payment of princip and interest thereon will be paid in U.S. dollars. If any Notes denominated in a Non-Dollar Currency are sold, the applicable prospectus supplement will describe whether payments on the Notes are payable in any Non-Dollar Currency.

In this "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees", the terms "holder", "Noteholder" and other similar terms refer to a "registered holder" of Notes, and not to a beneficial owner of a book-entry interest in any Notes.

The Notes may be issued in one or more series for original issue. The specific financial, legal and other terms particular to a series of Notes are described in the prospectus supplement and the pricing term

21

## **Table of Contents**

sheet relating to a series of Notes. Those terms may vary from the terms described here. Accordingly, this summary is also subject to and qualified by reference to the description of the terms of the series described in the prospectus supplement. The prospectus supplement w indicate for each series of Notes:

the title of the Notes of that series;

- any limit upon the aggregate principal amount of the Notes of that series;
- the dates on which or periods during which the Notes of that series may be issued and the maturity date for the Notes of that series (or manner of determining the same);
- the rate or rates (or the manner of calculation thereof) at which the Notes of that series shall bear interest (if any), the date or dates from which such interest shall accrue, the interest payment dates on which such interest shall be payable (or manner of determining the same) and the regular record date for the interest payable on any Notes on any interest payment date and the extent to which, or the manner in which, any interest is payable on a temporary global note on an interest payment date;
- the place or places where, subject to the provisions of the Indenture, the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest, if any, and Additional Amounts, if any, on Notes of that series shall be payable, any Notes of that series may be surrendered for registration of transfer, any Notes of that series may be surrendered for exchange, and notices and demands to or upon the Issuer in respect of the Notes of that series and the Indenture may be served;
- the period or periods within which (or manner of determining the same), the price or prices at which (or manner of determining the same), the currency or currency unit in which, and the terms and conditions upon which Notes of that series may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at the option of the Issuer, and any remarketing arrangements with respect to the Notes of that series;
- the denominations in which any Notes of that series shall be issuable, if other than denominations of \$2,000 and any integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess thereof (or in the case of Notes denominated in a Non-Dollar Currency, the equivalent thereof in each case (rounded to an integral multiple of 1,000 units of such Non-Dollar Currency));
- if Non-Dollar Currency, the currency, currencies or currency units in which the principal of or any premium or interest or Additional Amounts on any Notes of that series shall be payable;
- if other than the entire principal amount thereof, the portion of the principal amount of Notes of that series which shall be payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the maturity date thereof pursuant to the Indenture;
- any events of default and covenants of the Issuer with respect to the Notes of that series, whether or not such events of default or covenants are consistent with the events of default or covenants set forth in the Indenture;
- if a Person other than Citibank, N.A. is to act as trustee for the Notes of that series, the name and location of the corporate trust office of such trustee;

if other than as set forth herein, provisions for the satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture with respect to the Notes of that

- series;

  the date as of which any global note representing outstanding Notes of that series shall be dated if other than the date of
- the date as of which any global note representing outstanding Notes of that series shall be dated if other than the date of original issuance of the first Note of that series to be issued;
- the application, if any, of the provisions described under "—Additional Amounts" to the Notes of that series;
- whether the Notes of that series shall be issued in whole or in part in the form of a global note or Notes and, in such case, the
  initial Depositary, if any, for such global note or Notes, whether such global form shall be permanent or temporary;

22

#### **Table of Contents**

- if Notes of that series are to be issuable initially in the form of a temporary global note, the circumstances under which the temporary global note can be exchanged for definitive Notes and whether the definitive Notes will be in global form;
- whether the Notes of that series will be convertible or exchangeable into other securities of the Issuer or another Person, and is so, the terms and conditions upon which such Notes will be so convertible or exchangeable, including the conversion price or exchange rate and the conversion or exchange period, and any additions or changes to the Indenture with respect to the Notes of such series to permit or facilitate such conversion or exchange;
- whether the Notes of that series are to be issued as Original Issue Discount Notes and the amount of discount with which the Notes of that series may be issued;
- the form of the Notes of that series; and
- any other terms of that series (which terms shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of the Indenture).

All Notes of any particular series will be substantially identical except as to issue date, issue price, denomination, rate of interest, maturity date and the date from which interest, if any, shall accrue, and except as may otherwise be provided in or pursuant to an officer's certificate or any supplemental indenture relating thereto. All Notes of any one series need not be issued at the same time, and unless

otherwise provided, a series may be reopened for issuance of additional Notes of such series.

#### Principal, Maturity and Interest

The Notes may be issued in an unlimited aggregate principal amount and will bear interest per annum and have maturity dates, in each case as specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.

## Form and Denomination

The Notes may have notations, legends or endorsements required by law, rule or usage to which the Issuer is subject. Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, the Notes will be issued in fully registered form and only in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof (or in the case of Notes denominated in a Non-Dollar Currency, the equivalent thereof (rounded to an integral multiple of 1,000 units of such Non-Dollar Currency)), and will be issued initially as Global Notes.

#### **Further Issues**

The aggregate principal amount of Notes issuable under the Indenture is unlimited. The Issuer may, from time to time, without notice to of the consent of the holders of the Notes, "reopen" any series of the Notes and create and issue additional notes having substantially identical terms and conditions as the then-outstanding Notes of a series (or in all respects except as described in the last paragraph unde "—General" above) so that the additional notes are consolidated and form a single series of Notes with the Notes, as the case may be, provided that if the additional notes are not fungible with the Notes for United States Federal income tax purposes, the additional notes we have separate CUSIPs, ISINs, or other identifying numbers.

#### Status of the Notes and Guarantees

The Notes will be unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer and will rank *pari passu* in right of payment among themselves and with all other direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer (except those obligations preferred by statute or operation of law). Each Guarantor will fully and unconditionally guarantee, on a senior, unsecured basis, the due and punctual payment (and not collectability) of the principal of and interest on the Notes (and the payment of additional amounts described under "—*Additional Amounts* below) and other obligations under the Indenture when and as the same shall become due and payable, whether at stated maturity, by

23

#### **Table of Contents**

declaration of acceleration, call for redemption or otherwise. Each Guarantee will be an unsecured and unsubordinated obligation of the respective Guarantor and will rank *pari passu* in right of payment with all other direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of such Guarantor (except those obligations preferred by statute or operation of law). The Issuer and each Guarantor will be subject to a negative pledge with respect to certain types of indebtedness, which are discussed in "—*Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors*—*Negative Pledge*" below.

#### Guarantees

#### Release

The Indenture and any applicable supplemental indentures will provide that, without the consent of the Trustee or the Noteholders, any Guarantor that is a subsidiary of the Parent (a "Subsidiary Guarantor"), other than BATIF (in case of the BATCAP Indenture), BATCAP (in case of the BATIF Indenture) and BATNF, will automatically and unconditionally be released from all obligations under its Guarantee, and such Guarantee shall thereupon terminate and be discharged and of no further force or effect, in the event that (1) its guarantee of all the outstanding notes issued under the EMTN Programme is released or (2) at substantially the same time its Guarantee of the Notes is terminated, the Subsidiary Guarantor is released from all obligations in respect of indebtedness for borrowed money for which such Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrower). For purposes of this paragraph, the amount of a Subsidiary Guarantor's indebtedness for borrowed money shall not include (A) the Notes issued pursuant to the Indenture, (B) any other debt the terms of which permit the termination of such Subsidiary Guarantor's guarantee of such debt under similar circumstances, as long as such Subsidiary Guarantor's obligations in respect of such other debt are terminated at substantially the same time as its guarantee of the Notes, (C) any debt that is being refinanced at substantially the same time that the guarantee of the Notes is being released, provided that any obligation of the relevant Subsidiary Guarantor in respect of the debt that is incurred in the refinancing shall be included in the calculation of the relevant Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrowed money and (D) for the avoidance of doubt, any debt in respect of which such Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor (as a guarantor or borrower) (i) between or among the Parent and any subsidiaries thereor (ii) between or among any subsidiaries of the Parent.

As of the date of this prospectus, RAI is the only Subsidiary Guarantor to which the above provision is relevant. Under the EMTN Programme, RAI's guarantee is released if at any time the aggregate amount of indebtedness for borrowed money for which the Subsidiary Guarantor is an obligor does not exceed 10% of the outstanding long-term debt of BAT as reflected in the balance sheet included in BAT's most recent publicly released interim or annual consolidated financial statements, as evidenced by a certificate to such effect addressed to the trustee under the EMTN Programme and signed by a director of BAT.

#### **Additional Amounts**

In the case of the BATCAP Indenture, unless either inapplicable to a particular series or specifically deleted or modified in or pursuant to the Officer's Certificate or any supplemental indenture establishing such series of Notes or in the form of note for such series, each of the Parent, BATIF and BATNF will make payments pursuant to the applicable Guarantee without withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future tax, levy, impost or other similar governmental charge ("Taxes") imposed, assessed, levied or collected by or for the account of the United Kingdom (in the case of a payment by the Parent or BATIF) or The Netherlands (in the case of a payment by BATNF), including in each case any political subdivision thereof or any authority thereof having the power to tax (a "Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction"), unless such withholding or deduction is required by law.

If any such Guarantor is required by a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction to so withhold or deduct such Taxes, such Guarantor will pay to the holder such additional amounts ("Additional Amounts") as will result in the receipt by the holder of such amounts as would have been received by it if no such

24

#### **Table of Contents**

withholding or deduction of Taxes had been required; *provided, however*, that no Guarantor shall be required to pay any Additional Amounts for or on account of:

- (a) any Taxes that would not have been so imposed, assessed, levied or collected but for the Holder or beneficial owner of the applicable Note or Guarantee (or a fiduciary, settlor, beneficiary, member or shareholder of, or possessor of a power over, such Holder, if such Holder is an estate, trust, partnership or corporation) being or having been a domiciliary, national or resident of, or engaging or having been engaged in a trade or business or maintaining or having maintained a permanent establishment or being of having been physically present in, a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction or otherwise having or having had some connection with a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction other than the holding or ownership of, or the collection of principal of, and premium (if any) or interest on, a Not or the enforcement of the applicable Note or Guarantee, as the case may be;
- (b) any Taxes that would not have been so imposed, assessed, levied or collected but for the fact that, where presentation is required in order to receive payment, the applicable Note or Guarantee was presented more than 30 days after the date on which such payment became due and payable or was provided for, whichever is later, except to the extent that the Holder or beneficial owner thereof would have been entitled to Additional Amounts had the applicable Note or Guarantee been presented for payment on any day during such 30-day period;
- (c) any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or similar Taxes;
- (d) any Taxes that are payable otherwise than by withholding or deduction from payments on or in respect of the applicable Note or Guarantee;
- (e) any Taxes that would not have been so imposed, assessed, levied or collected but for the failure by the Holder or the beneficial owner of the applicable Guarantee to (i) provide any certification, identification, information, documents or other evidence concerning the nationality, residence or identity of the Holder or the beneficial owner or its connection with a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction; or (ii) make any valid or timely declaration or claim or satisfy any other reporting, information or procedural requirements relating to such matters if, in either case, compliance is required by statute, regulation, relevant income tax treaty or administrative practice of a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction as a condition to relief or exemption from such Taxes;
- (f) any Taxes imposed or withheld pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (or any amended or successor provisions), any
  U.S. Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, any official interpretations thereof or any agreements entered into in connection
  with the implementation thereof ("FATCA Withholding"); or
- (g) any combination of the Taxes described in clauses (a) through (f) above.

In addition, Additional Amounts will not be paid with respect to any payment of the principal of, or premium (if any) or interest on, any Not or any payment pursuant to the applicable Guarantee to any Holder that is a fiduciary, a partnership, a limited liability company or any person other than the sole beneficial owner of such payment to the extent a beneficiary or settlor with respect to such fiduciary, a member of such partnership, an interest holder in such limited liability company or a beneficial owner that would not have been entitled to such amounts had such beneficiary, settlor, member, interest holder or beneficial owner been the Holder of the applicable Note or Guarantee.

Unless otherwise stated, references in any context to the payment of principal of, and premium (if any) or interest on, any Note, or to any payment pursuant to a Guarantee will be deemed to include payment of Additional Amounts to the extent that, in such context, Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof.

In the case of the BATIF Indenture, the Issuer or, if applicable, each Guarantor will make payments of, or in respect of, principal, premiur (if any) and interest on the Notes, or any payment pursuant to the applicable Guarantee, as the case may be, without withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future tax, levy, impost or other similar governmental charge ("Taxes") imposed, assessed, levied or collected by or for the account of the United Kingdom, The Netherlands (in the case of a

#### **Table of Contents**

payment by BATNF) or the United States (in the case of a payment by BATCAP or RAI), including in each case any political subdivision thereof or any authority thereof having the power to tax (a "Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction"), unless such withholding or deduction is require by law.

If the Issuer or, if applicable, any such Guarantor is required by a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction to so withhold or deduct such Taxes, the Issuer or, if applicable, such Guarantor will pay to the Holder such additional amounts ("Additional Amounts") as will result in the receipt to the Holder of such amounts as would have been received by it if no such withholding or deduction of Taxes had been required; provided, however, that amounts with respect to any United States Tax shall be payable only to Holders that are not United States persons (within the meaning of the Code) and provided further, that neither the Issuer nor such Guarantor shall be required to pay any Additional Amount for or on account of:

- (a) any Taxes that would not have been so imposed, assessed, levied or collected but for the Holder or beneficial owner of the applicable Note or Guarantee (or a fiduciary, settlor, beneficiary, member or shareholder of, or possessor of a power over, such Holder, if such Holder is an estate, trust, partnership or corporation) being or having been a domiciliary, national or resident of, or engaging or having been engaged in a trade or business, maintaining or having maintained a permanent establishment or being or having been physically present in, a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction or otherwise having or having had some connection with a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction other than the holding or ownership of, or the collection of principal of, and premium (if any) or interest on, a Not or the enforcement of the applicable Guarantee, as the case may be;
- (b) any Taxes that would not have been so imposed, assessed, levied or collected but for the fact that, where presentation is required in order to receive payment, the applicable Note or Guarantee was presented more than 30 days after the date on which such payment became due and payable or was provided for, whichever is later, except to the extent that the Holder or beneficial owner thereof would have been entitled to Additional Amounts had the applicable Note or Guarantee been presented for payment on any day during such 30-day period;
- (c) any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or similar Taxes;
- (d) any Taxes that are payable otherwise than by withholding or deduction from payments on or in respect of the applicable Note or Guarantee;
- (e) any Taxes that would not have been so imposed, assessed, levied or collected but for the failure by the Holder or the beneficial owner of the applicable Note or Guarantee to (i) provide any certification, identification, information, documents or other evidence concerning the nationality, residence or identity of the Holder or the beneficial owner or its connection with a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction; or (ii) make any valid or timely declaration or claim or satisfy any other reporting, information or procedural requirements relating to such matters if, in either case, compliance is required by statute, regulation, relevant income tax treaty or administrative practice of a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction as a condition to relief or exemption from such Taxes;
- (f) any Taxes imposed by reason of the Holder or the beneficial owner of the applicable Note or Guarantee being or having been considered a bank receiving payments on an extension of credit made pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business, as described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code (or any amended or successor provisions);
- (g) any Taxes imposed on interest received by a 10-percent shareholder of the Issuer or any Guarantor within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) or Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code (or any amended or successor provisions);
- (h) any backup withholding imposed pursuant to Section 3406 of the Code (or any amended or successor provisions);
- (i) any Taxes imposed pursuant to Section 871(h)(6) or Section 881(c)(6) of the Code (or any amended or successor provisions);

26

## **Table of Contents**

- (j) any Taxes imposed by reason of the Holder or the beneficial owner of the applicable Note or Guarantee being or having been a personal holding company, passive foreign investment company or controlled foreign corporation for U.S. Federal income tax purposes or a corporation that has accumulated earnings to avoid U.S. Federal income tax;
- (k) any Taxes imposed or withheld pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (or any amended or successor provisions), any U.S. Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, any official interpretations thereof or any agreements entered into in connection with the implementation thereof ("FATCA Withholding"); or

(I) any combination of the Taxes described in clauses (a) through (k) above.

In addition, Additional Amounts will not be paid with respect to any payment of the principal of, or premium (if any) or interest on, any Not or any payment pursuant to the applicable Guarantee to any Holder that is a fiduciary, a partnership, a limited liability company or any person other than the sole beneficial owner of such payment to the extent a beneficiary or settlor with respect to such fiduciary, a member of such partnership, an interest holder in such limited liability company or a beneficial owner that would not have been entitled to such amounts had such beneficiary, settlor, member, interest holder or beneficial owner been the Holder of the applicable Note or Guarantee.

Unless otherwise stated, references in any context to the payment of principal of, and premium (if any) or interest on, any Note, or any payment pursuant to a Guarantee, will be deemed to include payment of Additional Amounts to the extent that, in such context, Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof.

#### Redemption

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, the Notes will be subject to optional redemption by the Issuer as described below under "—*Optional Redemption*". The Notes will be subject to optional redemption by the Issuer in the event of certain changes in tax laws applicable to payments in respect of the Notes as described below under "—*Redemption for Tax Reasons*".

## **Optional Redemption**

The Issuer may redeem the Notes as specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.

#### Redemption for Tax Reasons

Each series of Notes is also redeemable by the Issuer, in whole but not in part, at 100% of the principal amount of such Notes plus any accrued and unpaid interest (including any Additional Amounts) to the applicable date fixed for such redemption pursuant to the terms of the Indenture or Notes (the "Redemption Date") at the Issuer's option at any time prior to their maturity if, due to a Change in Tax Law (at defined below): (i) the Issuer or any Guarantor, in accordance with the terms of the applicable Notes or applicable Guarantee, has, or would, become obligated to pay any Additional Amounts to the Holders of the Notes of that series; (ii) in the case of any Guarantor, (A) the Parent would be unable, for reasons outside its control, to procure payment by the Issuer or any other Guarantor or (B) the procuring of such payment by the Issuer and each such other Guarantor would be subject to withholding Taxes imposed by a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction; and (iii) such obligation cannot otherwise be avoided by such Guarantor, the Parent or the Issuer, taking reasonable measures available to it. In such case, the Issuer may redeem the applicable Notes upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice as provided in "—Notice" below, at 100% of the principal amount of such Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest to the Redemption Date (including Additional Amounts); provided that (a) no such notice of redemption shall be given earlier than 90 days prior to the earliest date on which the Issuer or such Guarantor, as the case may be, would be obligated to pay any such Additional Amounts in respect of the applicable Notes or applicable Guarantee, as applicable, then due; and (b) at the time such notice is given, such obligation to pay such Additional Amounts remains in effect. The Issuer's

27

#### **Table of Contents**

right to redeem the applicable Notes shall continue as long as the Issuer or any Guarantor is obligated to pay such Additional Amounts, notwithstanding that the Issuer or such Guarantor, as the case may be, shall have made payments of Additional Amounts. Prior to the giving of any such notice of redemption, the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee: (i) an officer's certificate stating that the Issuer is entitled to effect such redemption and setting forth a statement of facts showing that the conditions precedent to the right of the Issuer to so redeem have occurred; and (ii) an opinion of independent counsel or an independent accountant of recognized standing, selected by the Issuer or any Guarantor, as applicable, with respect to tax matters of the Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction to the effect that the Issuer or such Guarantom has, or would, become obligated to pay such Additional Amounts as a result of such Change in Tax Law.

For the purposes hereof, "Change in Tax Law" shall mean: (i) any changes in, or amendment to, any law of a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction (including any regulations or rulings promulgated thereunder and including, for this purpose, any treaty entered into by the Relevant Taxin Jurisdiction) or any amendment to or change in the application or official interpretation (including judicial or administrative interpretation) or such law, which change or amendment becomes effective or, in the case of an official interpretation, is announced, on or after the first date of issuance of Notes of such series; or (ii) if the Issuer or any Guarantor consolidates, merges, amalgamates or combines with, or transfers or leases its assets substantially as an entirety to, any person that is incorporated or tax resident under the laws of any jurisdiction other than a Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction (a "successor") and as a consequence thereof such person becomes the successor obligor to the Issuer or such Guarantor in respect of Additional Amounts that may become payable (in which case, for purposes of this redemption provision, all references to the Issuer or such Guarantor shall be deemed to be and include references to such person), any change in, or amendment to, any law of the jurisdiction of organization or tax residence of such successor, or the jurisdiction through which payments will be made by the successor, or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or thereon for purposes of taxation (including any regulations or rulings promulgated thereunder and including, for this purpose, any treaty entered into by such jurisdiction) or any amendment to or change in the application or official interpretation (including judicial or administrative interpretation) of such law, which change or amendment becomes effective or, in the case of an official interpretation, is announced, on or after the date of such

consolidation, merger, amalgamation, combination or other transaction.

#### General

As set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, upon presentation of any Note redeemed in part only, the Issuer will execute and the Paying Agent will authenticate and deliver (or cause to be transferred by book-entry) to, or on, the order of the holder thereof, at the expense of the Issuer, a new Note of authorized denominations in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of the Note so presented.

On or before any Redemption Date (as defined above), the Issuer shall deposit with the Paying Agent money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued and unpaid interest on the Notes to be redeemed on such date. The redemption price shall be calculated by the Independent Investment Banker and the Issuer, and the Trustee and any agent shall be entitled to rely on such calculation.

On and after any Redemption Date, interest will cease to accrue on the Notes or any portion thereof called for redemption.

#### Maturity

Unless previously purchased or redeemed by the Issuer, and cancelled, the principal amount of each respective series of Notes shall mature on the date set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement in an amount equal, in each case, to their principal amount, with accrued and unpaid interest to such date.

28

#### **Table of Contents**

## Reacquisition

There is no restriction on the ability of the Issuer to purchase or repurchase Notes, *provided*, that any Notes so repurchased shall be cancelled and not reissued.

#### **Certain Definitions**

refer to the Notes, the Indenture and applicable prospectus supplement for the full definition of all defined terms as well as any other term used herein for which no definition is provided.

Set forth below is a summary of certain of the defined terms used in the Notes, the Indenture and any prospectus supplement. You shoul

"Board of Directors" means the board of directors of BATCAP (in case of the BATCAP Indenture) or BATIF (in case of the BATIF Indenture) or any duly authorized committee thereof.

"Board Resolution" means a copy of a resolution or appropriate record of action taken pursuant to such resolution, certified by a member of the Board of Directors, the Secretary, Assistant Secretary or Deputy Secretary (or equivalent of any of the foregoing) of the Issuer to have been duly adopted by the Board of Directors of the Issuer and to be in full force and effect on the date of such certification, and delivered to the Trustee.

"Dollar" or "\$" means United States dollars, or such other money of the United States that at the time of payment is legal tender for payment of public and private debts.

"EMTN Programme" means the Euro Medium Term Note Programme to which BATCAP, BATIF and BATNF are parties as the issuers under the programme and notes issued thereunder are guaranteed by the Parent, each of the issuers thereunder (except when it is the relevant issuer) and RAI, as amended from time to time.

"Non-Dollar Currency" means any currency other than Dollars.

"Original Issue Discount Note" means any Note that is issued with "original issue discount" within the meaning of Section 1273(a) of the Code and Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder and any other Note designated by the Company as issued with original issue discount for United States federal income tax purposes.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, limited liability company, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof.

"Quoted Borrowing" means any indebtedness which: (i) is represented by notes, debentures or other securities issued otherwise than to constitute or represent advances made by banks and/or other lending institutions; (ii) is denominated, or confers any right to payment of principal and/or interest, in or by reference to any currency other than the currency of the country in which the issuer of the indebtedness has its principal place of business or is denominated, or confers any right to payment of principal and/or interest, in or by reference to the currency of such country but is sold or subscribed by or on behalf of, or by agreement with, the issuer of such indebtedness as to over 20% outside such country; and (iii) at its date of issue is, or is intended by the issuer of such indebtedness to become, quoted, listed, traded or dealt in on any stock exchange or other organized and regulated securities market in any part of the world.

#### Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors

## Negative Pledge

424B5

The Indenture provides that so long as any of the Notes remain outstanding, neither the Issuer nor any Guarantor will secure or allow to be secured any Quoted Borrowing issued by the Issuer or any Guarantor or any payment under any guarantee by any of them of any such Quoted Borrowing by any mortgage, charge, pledge or lien (other than arising by operation of law) upon any of its undertaking or

29

#### **Table of Contents**

assets, whether present or future, unless at the same time the same mortgage, charge, pledge or lien is extended, or security which is not materially less beneficial to the holders of the Notes than the security given as aforesaid or which shall be approved by consent of the holders of not less than 75% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes at the time outstanding is extended or created (as the case may be), to secure equally and ratably the principal of, and interest on, and all other payments (if any) in respect of the Notes.

#### Limitation on Mergers, Consolidations, Amalgamations and Combinations

Under the Indenture, so long as any of the Notes remain outstanding thereunder, neither the Issuer nor any Guarantor may consolidate with or merge into any other person or sell, convey, transfer or lease its properties and assets as an entirety or substantially as an entirety to any person (other than any sale or conveyance by way of a lease in the ordinary course of business), unless: (i) in the case of the Issuer, any successor person assumes the Issuer's obligations on the Notes and under the Indenture and, in the case of any Guarantor, any successor person assumes such Guarantor's obligations on the Guarantee and under the Indenture; (ii) immediately after giving effective to such transaction, no Event of Default, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an Event of Default, sha have occurred and be continuing; (iii) such successor person is organized under the laws of the United States or any State thereof, the United Kingdom. The Netherlands or any other country that is a member of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development as of the date of such succession; (iv) such successor person agrees to pay any Additional Amounts with respect to any withholding or deduction of Taxes or any payment on the Notes or Guarantees (as applicable) imposed by the jurisdiction (in the case of the BATCAP Indenture, other than the United States, unless otherwise required by clause (i) of this paragraph) in which such successor person is incorporated or otherwise a resident for tax purposes subject to the exceptions described under "-Additional Amounts" (for the avoidance of doubt, solely to the extent such successor person is the Issuer, changes will be made to the BATCAP Indenture as are necessary to obligate the Issuer to pay such Additional Amount); and (v) if as a result of such consolidation or merger or such sale, conveyance, transfer or lease, properties or assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor would become subject to a mortgage, pledge, security interest, lien of similar encumbrance to secure payment of any indebtedness for borrowed money of the Issuer or any Guarantor which would not be permitted by the applicable Notes of such series or under the Indenture, the Issuer or any Guarantor or such successor person, as the case may be, shall take such steps as shall be necessary to effectively secure the Notes of such series equally and ratably with (or prior to) all indebtedness for borrowed money secured thereby.

The limitation on mergers, consolidations, amalgamations and combinations contained in this section "—Limitation on Mergers, Consolidations, Amalgamations and Combinations" shall not apply to any consolidation, merger, amalgamation or combination in which the Issuer or any Guarantor is the surviving corporation except that, in such case, the provisions of (ii) and (v) above shall apply such that: (x) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Event of Default, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an Event of Default, shall have occurred and be continuing; and (y) if as a result of such consolidation or merger or such sale, conveyance, transfer or lease, properties or assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor would become subject to a mortgage, pledge, security interest, lien or similar encumbrance to secure payment of any indebtedness for borrowed money of the Issuer or any Guarantor which would not be permitted by the Notes or under the Indenture, the Issuer or any Guarantor, as the case may be, shall take such step as shall be necessary to effectively secure the Notes equally and ratably with (or prior to) all indebtedness for borrowed money secured thereby.

The Indenture does not contain covenants or other provisions to afford protection to holders of the Notes in the event of a highly leverage transaction or a change in control of the Issuer or any Guarantor except as provided above.

30

#### **Table of Contents**

Upon certain mergers or consolidations involving the Issuer or any Guarantor, or upon certain sales or conveyances of all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor, the obligations of the Issuer or such Guarantor, under the applicable Notes or the applicable Guarantee, shall be assumed by the person formed by such merger or consolidation or which shall have acquired such assets and upon such assumptions such person shall succeed to and be substituted for the Issuer or such Guarantor, as the case may be, and then the Issuer or such Guarantor will (except in the case of a lease) be relieved of all obligations and covenants under the Indenture, the Notes and the applicable Guarantee, as the case may be. The terms "Issuer" and "Guarantor", as used in the Notes and the Indenture, also refer to any such successors or assigns so substituted.

Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase "entirety or substantially as an entirety", there is no precise establishe

#### 424B5

definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances, there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve a disposition of "entirety or substantially as an entirety" of the Issuer's assets and its subsidiaries taker as a whole.

#### **Events of Default**

Unless either inapplicable to a particular series or specifically deleted or modified in or pursuant to the Officer's Certificate or any supplemental indenture establishing such series of Notes or in the form of note for such series and as may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, each of the following events shall be an "Event of Default" with respect to any series of Notes:

- (i) Non-Payment: default is made in the payment of: (a) any installment of interest (excluding Additional Amounts) upon any applicable Note as and when the same shall become due and payable, and there is a continuance of such default for a period of 14 days or more; (b) applicable Additional Amounts as and when the same shall become due and payable, and there is a continuance of such default for a period of 14 days; or (c) all or any part of the principal or premium, if any, of any applicable Note as and when the same shall become due and payable either at maturity, upon any redemption, by declaration or otherwise, and there is a continuance of such default for a period of three days;
- (ii) Breach of Other Obligations: the Issuer or any Guarantor does not perform or comply with any one or more of its other obligations under the applicable Notes or the Indenture (other than those described in paragraph (i) above) which is not remedied within 30 day (unless a longer period is specified in the Indenture) after written notice of such default shall have been given to the Issuer by the Trustee or to the Issuer and the Trustee by the holders of at least 25% of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes;
- (iii) Cross-Default: (a) any other present or future indebtedness for borrowed money of the Issuer or any Guarantor, other than the Note issued by the Issuer, becomes due and payable prior to its stated maturity by reason of any default or event of default in respect thereof by the Issuer or any Guarantor and remains unpaid; or (b) any such indebtedness for borrowed money is not paid when due or, as the case may be, within any applicable grace period; or (c) the Issuer or any Guarantor fails to pay when due and called upor (after the expiry of any applicable grace period) any amount payable by it under any present or future guarantee for, or indemnity in respect of, any indebtedness for borrowed money and which remains unpaid; provided that (x) payment of the indebtedness for borrowed money is not being contested in good faith and in accordance with legal advice or (y) the aggregate amount of the indebtedness for borrowed money, guarantees and indemnities in respect of which one or more of the events mentioned above in clauses (a), (b) and (c) of this paragraph (iii) has or have occurred and is or are continuing, equals or exceeds £750 million or its equivalent in any other currency of the indebtedness for borrowed money or, if greater, 1.25% of the Total Equity of the Parent, as set out in the "Total Equity" line item in the most recent consolidated group balance sheet of the Parent and its subsidiaries in the Parent's most recent annual report;

31

#### **Table of Contents**

- (iv) Cessation of Guarantees: any Guarantee ceases to be in full force and effect (except as contemplated by the terms of the Indenture including as described under "Description of Debt Securities and Guarantees—Guarantees—Release") or any Guarantor denies or disaffirms in writing its obligations under the Indenture or Guarantee;
- (v) Enforcement Proceedings: a distress or execution or other legal process is levied or enforced against or an encumbrancer takes possession of or a receiver, administrative receiver or other similar officer is appointed of the whole or a part of the assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor which is substantial in relation to the BAT Group taken as a whole and is not discharged, stayed, removed or paid out within 45 days after such execution or appointment;
- (vi) Security Enforced: any mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other encumbrance, present or future, created or assumed by the Issuer or any Guarantor becomes enforceable against all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor, and any step is take to enforce it (including the taking of possession or the appointment of a receiver, administrative receiver, manager or other similar person) and is not discharged within 45 days;
- (vii) Insolvency: the Issuer or any Guarantor is insolvent or bankrupt or unable to pay its debts (in respect of companies incorporated in England and Wales, within the meaning of Section 123(1)(b) or (e) or Section 123(2) of the UK Insolvency Act 1986), stops, suspends or threatens to stop or suspend payment of all or a material part of its debts, proposes or makes a general assignment or an arrangement or composition (otherwise than for the purposes of reconstruction, amalgamation, reorganization, merger or consolidation or other similar arrangement) with or for the benefit of its creditors in respect of any of such debts or a moratorium is agreed or declared in respect of or affecting all or a material part of the debts of the Issuer;
- (viii) Winding-up: an order is made or an effective resolution passed for the winding-up or dissolution or administration of the Issuer or any Guarantor, or the Issuer or any Guarantor shall apply or petition for a winding-up or administration order in respect of itself or ceases or threatens to cease to carry on all or substantially all of its business or operations, in each case except for the purpose of and followed by a reconstruction, amalgamation, reorganization, merger or consolidation or other similar arrangement; or

(ix) Analogous Events: any event occurs that under the laws of any relevant jurisdiction has an analogous effect to any of the events referred to in any of the foregoing paragraphs (vii) and (viii).

The Indenture provides that if an Event of Default occurs and is continuing with respect to the Notes of any series then outstanding, then and in each and every such case (other than certain Events of Default specified in paragraphs (vii), (viii) and (ix) above with respect to the Issuer or any Guarantor), unless the principal of all the Notes of such series shall have already become due and payable, the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes of such affected series then outstanding, by notice in writing to the Issuer, each Guarantor and the Trustee, may declare the entire principal amount of all Notes of such series and interest accrued and unpaid thereon, if any, to be due and payable immediately, and upon any such declaration the same shall become immediately due and payable, without any further declaration or other act on the part of any holder. If certain Events of Default described in paragraph (vii), (viii) or (ix) above occur with respect to the Issuer or any Guarantor and are continuing with respect to a series of Notes, the principal amount of and accrued and unpaid interest on all the Notes of such series issued pursuant to the Indenture shall become immediately due and payable, without any declaration or other act on the part of the Trustee or any holder. Under certain circumstances, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes of such series, by written notice to the Issuer, each Guarantor and the Trustee, may waive defaults and rescind and annul declarations of acceleration and its consequences, but no such waiver or rescissic and annulment shall extend to or shall affect any subsequent default or shall impart any right consequent thereon.

32

#### **Table of Contents**

The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of any series of Notes then outstanding will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee with respect to the Notes of such series, subject to certain limitations to be specified in the Indenture, including providing to the Trustee indemnity satisfactory to it.

An Event of Default with respect to any series of Notes would not necessarily constitute an event of default with respect to the other serie of Notes.

The Indenture provides that notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, if the principal of, premium (if any) or interest on or Additional Amounts with respect to any Note is payable in a currency or currencies other than Dollars and such currency or currencies are not available to the Issuer or any Guarantor for making payment thereof due to the imposition of exchange controls or other circumstance beyond the control of the Issuer or such Guarantor (a "Conversion Event"), the Issuer and the Guarantor will be entitled to satisfy its obligations to Holders of the Notes by making such payment in Dollars in an amount equal to the Dollar equivalent of the amount payable in such other currency, as determined by the Issuer or the Guarantor making such payment, as the case may be, based on the Exchange Rate on the date of such payment, or, if such rate is not then available, on the basis of the most recently available Exchange Rate. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, any payment made under such circumstances in Dollars where the required payment is in a currency other than Dollars will not constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture.

Promptly after the occurrence of a Conversion Event, the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor shall give written notice thereof to the Trustee and to the Paying Agent; and the Trustee, promptly after receipt of such notice, shall give notice thereof in the manner provided in the Indenture to the Holders of the relevant series of Notes. Promptly after the making of any payment in Dollars as a result of a Conversion Event, the Issuer or the Guarantor making such payment, as the case may be, shall give notice in the manner provided in the Indenture to the Holders, setting forth the applicable Exchange Rate and describing the calculation of such payments.

No holder of the Notes of a series will have any right to institute any action or proceeding at law or in equity or in bankruptcy or otherwise upon or under or with respect to the Indenture, or for the appointment of a trustee, receiver, liquidator, custodian or other similar official or for any other remedy under the Indenture (except suits for the enforcement of payment of overdue principal or interest) unless (1) the holder of a Note gives to the Trustee written notice of a continuing Event of Default, (2) the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding Notes of such series have made a written request to the Trustee to institute such proceeding as Trustee, (3) the holder of holders of Notes offer, and if requested, provide to the Trustee indemnity satisfactory to the Trustee against any loss, liability or expense, (4) the Trustee does not comply with the request within 60 days after receipt of the request and the offer of indemnity and (5) during suc 60-day period the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes of such series have not given the Trustee a direction inconsistent with the request. The holder of a Note may not use the Indenture to prejudice the rights of another holder of a Note or to obtain a preference or priority over another holder of a Note (it being understood that the Trustee does not have an affirmative duty to ascertain whether or not such actions or forbearances are unduly prejudicial to such holders).

#### Satisfaction and Discharge

The Indenture provides that BAT may, subject to satisfying certain conditions, discharge certain obligations to the holders of Notes of any series of Notes that have not already been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation and that either have become due and payable or will become due and payable within one year (or scheduled for redemption within one year) by depositing with the Trustee or Paying Agent, i trust, funds in an amount sufficient to pay the entire indebtedness on such series of Notes in respect of principal and premium, if any, and interest, if any, to the date of such deposit (if such Notes have become due and payable) or to the maturity thereof or redemption date, as

the case may be,

33

#### **Table of Contents**

along with an officer's certificate and an opinion of counsel stating that all conditions precedent relating to the satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture have been complied with.

#### Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

The Indenture provides that the Issuer will have the option either (a) to be deemed (together with each Guarantor) to have paid and discharged the entire indebtedness represented by, and obligations under, a series of Notes and the applicable Guarantees and to have satisfied all the obligations under the Indenture relating to the series of Notes (except for certain obligations, including those relating to the defeasance trust and obligations to register the transfer or exchange of Notes, to replace mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Notes and to maintain paying agencies) on the 91st day after the applicable conditions described below have been satisfied or (b) to cease (together with each Guarantor) to be under any obligation to comply with the covenants described above under "—Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors—Negative Pledge", "—Covenants of the Issuer and the Guarantors—Limitation on Mergers, Consolidations, Amalgamations and Combinations", and non-compliance with such covenants and the occurrence of all events described above under "—Events of Default" will not give rise to any Event of Default under the Indenture, at any time after the applicable conditions described below have been satisfied.

In order to exercise either defeasance option, the Issuer must (i) deposit with the Trustee, irrevocably in money or Government Obligation (as defined in the Indenture), funds sufficient in the opinion of a certified public accounting firm of national reputation for the payment of principal of and interest on the applicable outstanding Notes of any series to and including the Redemption Date irrevocably designated by the Issuer on or prior to the date of deposit of such money or Government Obligations, and must (ii) comply with certain other conditions, including delivering to the Trustee an opinion of U.S. counsel to the effect that beneficial owners of the applicable Notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for United States Federal income tax purposes as a result of the exercise of such option and will be subject to United States Federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same time as would have been the case if such option had not been exercised and, in the case of clause (a) in the previous paragraph, which opinion must state that such opinion is based on a ruling received from or published by the United States Internal Revenue Service or on a change in the applicable U.S. Federal income tax laws after the date of issuance of the relevant Notes.

## **Modification and Waiver**

#### Without Consent of Noteholders

The Indenture contains provisions permitting the Issuer, the Guarantors and the Trustee, without the consent of the holders of any of the applicable Notes at any time outstanding, from time to time and at any time, to enter into a supplemental indenture amending or supplementing such Indenture, the Notes or the Guarantees in order to:

- convey, transfer, assign, mortgage or pledge to the holders of the applicable Notes or any person acting on their behalf as security for the applicable Notes any property or assets;
- evidence the succession of another person to the Issuer or any Guarantor, as the case may be, or successive successions, and the assumption by the successor person(s) of the covenants, agreements and obligations of the Issuer or any Guarantor, as the case may be, pursuant to the Indenture;
- evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment of a successor or successors to the Trustee and/or the Paying Agent, Transfer Agent, Calculation Agent and Registrar, as applicable;
- add to the covenants of, or the restrictions, conditions or provisions applicable to, the Issuer and any Guarantor, as the case may be, such further covenants, restrictions, conditions or

34

#### **Table of Contents**

provisions as the Issuer and any Guarantor, as the case may be, shall consider to be for the protection of the holders of the applicable Notes issued pursuant to the Indenture, including to eliminate one or both prongs of the release provision under "—Release", and to make the occurrence, or the occurrence and continuance, of a default in any such additional covenants, restrictions, conditions or provisions an Event of Default under the Indenture permitting the enforcement of all or any of the several remedies provided in the Indenture; provided that, in respect of any such additional covenant, restriction, condition or provision, such supplemental indenture may provide for a particular period of grace after default (which may be shorter or

longer than that allowed in the case of other defaults) or may limit the remedies available to the Trustee upon such an Event of Default;

- modify the restrictions on, and procedures for, resale and other transfers of the applicable Notes pursuant to law, regulation or
  practice relating to the resale or transfer of restricted securities generally;
- cure any ambiguity or to correct or supplement any provision contained in the Indenture, the Notes, or the Guarantees which
  may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision contained therein or to make such other provision in regard to matters
  or questions arising under the Indenture, the Notes or the Guarantees as the Issuer, any Guarantor or the Trustee may deem
  necessary or desirable and which will not, in the opinion of the Issuer, adversely affect the interests of the holders of the
  applicable Notes in any material respect;
- issue an unlimited aggregate principal amount of Notes under the Indenture or to "reopen" the applicable series of Notes and create and issue additional notes having substantially identical terms and conditions as the applicable Notes (or in all respects except as to issue price, denomination, rate of interest, Maturity Date and the date from which interest, if any, shall accrue, and except as may otherwise be provided in or pursuant to such officer's certificate or supplemental indenture relating thereto) so that the additional notes are consolidated and form a single series with the outstanding applicable Notes; and
- evidence the addition of any new Guarantor of the Notes and the Indenture, or the release of any Guarantor from its obligations
  with respect to the Notes and the Indenture, pursuant to the terms of the Indenture.

#### With Consent of Noteholders

The Indenture contains provisions permitting the Issuer, each Guarantor and the Trustee, with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of all series of the Notes affected by such supplemental indenture (voting as one class) at the time outstanding under the Indenture (including consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for the applicable Notes), from time to time and at any time, to enter into a supplemental indenture for the purpose of amending, waiving or otherwise modifying the provisions of the Indenture, the Notes and the Guarantees, or adding any provisions to or changing in any manner or eliminating any of the provisions of the applicable Notes or of modifying in any manner the rights of the holders of the applicable Notes; provided, that no such supplemental indenture may, without the consent of the holder of each of the Notes so affected:

- change the stated maturity of the applicable Note of, or the date for payment of any principal of, or installment of interest on, any applicable Note, or reduce the amount of principal of an Original Issue Discount Note that would be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture; or
- reduce the principal amount of or the rate or amount of interest on any applicable Note or Additional Amounts payable with respect thereto or reduce the amount payable thereon in the event of redemption or default or change the method for determining the interest rate thereon; or

35

#### **Table of Contents**

- change the currency of payment of principal of or interest on any applicable Note or Additional Amounts payable with respect thereto; or change the obligation of the Issuer or any Guarantor, as the case may be, to pay Additional Amounts (except as otherwise permitted by such applicable Note); or
- impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment on or with respect to any applicable Note; or
- reduce the percentage of the aggregate principal amount of the applicable Notes outstanding the consent of whose holders is required for any such supplemental indenture; or
- reduce the aggregate principal amount of any applicable Note outstanding necessary to modify or amend the Indenture or any such Note or to waive any future compliance or past default or reduce the quorum requirements or the percentage of aggregat principal amount of any applicable Notes outstanding required for the adoption of any action at any meeting of holders of such Notes or to reduce the percentage of the aggregate principal amount of such Notes outstanding necessary to rescind or annul any declaration of the principal of, or all accrued and unpaid interest on, any Note to be due and payable,

provided that no consent of any holder of any applicable Note shall be necessary to permit the Trustee, the Issuer and each Guarantor to execute supplemental indentures as described under "—Without Consent of Noteholders" above.

Any modifications, amendments or waivers to the Indenture or to the conditions of the applicable Notes will be conclusive and binding on all holders of the applicable Notes, whether or not they have consented to such action or were present at the meeting at which such action was taken, and on all future holders of the applicable Notes, whether or not notation of such modifications, amendments or waivers is made upon such Notes. Any instrument given by or on behalf of any holder of such a Note in connection with any consent to any such modification, amendment or waiver will be irrevocable once given and will be conclusive and binding on all subsequent registered holders of such Note.

424B5

#### Prescription

Under New York's statute of limitations, any legal action upon the Notes in respect of interest or principal must be commenced within six years after the payment thereof is due.

#### Notice

Notices to holders of Notes will be given by first-class mail postage prepaid to the last addresses of such holders as they appear in the Notes register; provided, no such mailing will be required so long as any Global Notes representing the Notes are held in their entirety on behalf of the Depositary or a clearing system, or any of its participants, as there may be substituted for the mailing of notice to holders of Notes described above the delivery of the relevant. Such notices will be deemed to have been given on the date of such mailing; notices to the Depositary or a clearing system, and (if applicable) its participants, for communication by them to the entitled accountholders. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the day on which the said notice was given to the Depositary or a clearing system, and (if applicable) its participants.

#### Listing

The Issuer may apply to list any particular issue of debt securities on a securities exchange. If the Issuer chooses to do so, the Issuer would disclose the listing of such debt securities in the applicable prospectus supplement. The Issuer is under no obligation to list any issued debt securities and may in fact not list any.

#### **Consent to Service**

Each of the non-U.S. Guarantors and BATIF has initially designated BATCAP as their authorized agent for service of process in any related proceeding arising out of or relating to the performance of its

36

#### **Table of Contents**

obligations under the Indenture and the Notes brought in any state or federal court in the Borough of Manhattan, the City of New York, and will irrevocably submit (but for those purposes only) to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any such court in any such suit, action or proceeding.

#### **Governing Law**

The Indenture, any applicable supplemental indentures, the Notes and the Guarantees shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to principles of conflicts of laws thereof.

#### Regarding the Trustee and Agents

Citibank, N.A. is the trustee under the Indenture. Citibank, N.A. is appointed by the Issuer to act as registrar, transfer agent, calculation agent and initial paying agent for the Notes, unless another paying agent is appointed prior to the time the Notes are first issued. The address of Citibank, N.A., as paying agent, is Citibank, N.A., Agency & Trust, 388 Greenwich Street, New York, NY 10013. From time to time, Citibank, N.A. and its respective affiliates perform various other services for the BAT Group and its affiliates (including acting as a lender under one or more of the BAT Group's lending facilities from time to time). An affiliate of Citibank, N.A., Citibank, N.A., London Branch, is the issuing and principal paying agent under BAT's EMTN Programme. Citibank, N.A. is the issuing and principal paying agent under both BAT's U.S. commercial paper program and BAT's euro commercial paper program. Citibank, N.A. is paying agent and registrated for BAT, RAI and R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Company (RJRT) notes issued pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act, BAT, RAI and RJRT notes registered with the SEC.

The Indenture contains limitations on the rights of the trustee, if it becomes a creditor of either Issuer or any Guarantor, to obtain paymen of claims in some cases, or to realize on property received in respect of any of these claims as security or otherwise. The Trustee is permitted to engage in other transactions. However, if the Trustee acquires any conflicting interest (as defined in the TIA), it must either eliminate its conflict within 90 days or resign.

The Indenture provides that except during the continuance of an Event of Default, the Trustee will perform only such duties as are specifically set forth in such Indenture. During the continuance of an Event of Default of which the Trustee has received written notice, the Trustee will exercise such of the rights and powers vested in it under the Indenture, and use the same degree of care and skill in their exercise, as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of such person's own affairs.

37

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION**

We may sell the debt securities offered by this prospectus:

- through underwriters;
- through dealers;
- through agents; or
- directly to other purchasers.

The prospectus supplement relating to any offering will identify or describe:

- any underwriters, dealers or agents;
- compensation of any underwriters, dealers or agents;
- the net proceeds to us;
- the purchase price of the debt securities;
- the initial public offering price of the debt securities; and
- any exchange on which the securities will be listed.

#### **Underwriters**

If we use underwriters in the sale, they will acquire the debt securities for their own account and may resell the debt securities from time time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Unless we otherwise state in the applicable prospectus supplement, various conditions to the underwriters' obligation to purchase the debt securities apply, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the debt securities contemplated in an offering if they purchase any of the debt securities. Any initial public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

#### **Dealers**

If we use dealers in the sale, unless we otherwise indicate in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will sell debt securities to the dealers as principals. The dealers may then resell the debt securities to the public at varying prices that the dealers may determine at the time of resale.

## Agents and direct sales

We may sell debt securities directly or through agents that we designate, at a fixed price or prices which may be changed, or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Any such agent may be deemed to be an underwriter as that term is defined in the Securities Act. The applicable prospectus supplement will name any agent involved in the offering and sale and will state any commissions we will pay to that agent. Unless we indicate otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, any agent is acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

#### Contracts with institutional investors and delayed delivery

If we indicate in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will authorize underwriters, dealers or agents to solicit offers from various institutional investors to purchase debt securities from it pursuant to contracts providing for payment and delivery on a future date that the applicable prospectus supplement specifies. The underwriters, dealers or agents may impose limitations on the minimum amount that the institutional investor can purchase. They may also impose limitations on the portion of the aggregate amount of the debt securities that they may sell. These institutional investors include:

- commercial and savings banks;
- insurance companies;

38

## **Table of Contents**

- pension funds;
- investment companies;
- educational and charitable institutions; and

other similar institutions as we may approve.

The obligations of any of these purchasers pursuant to delayed delivery and payment arrangements will not be subject to any conditions. However, one exception applies. An institution's purchase of the particular debt securities cannot at the time of delivery be prohibited under the laws of any jurisdiction that governs the validity of the arrangements or the performance by us or the institutional investor.

#### Indemnification

Agreements that we enter into with underwriters, dealers or agents may entitle them to indemnification by us against various civil liabilities. These include liabilities under the Securities Act. The agreements may also entitle them to contribution for payments that they may be required to make as a result of these liabilities. Underwriters, dealers and agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us in the ordinary course of business.

## Market making

Unless otherwise noted in the applicable prospectus supplement, each series of debt securities will be a new issue of securities without a established trading market. Various broker-dealers may make a market in the debt securities, but will have no obligation to do so, and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. Consequently, it may be the case that no broker-dealer will make a market in debt securities of any series or that the liquidity of the trading market for the debt securities will be limited.

#### Expenses

The expenses of any offering of debt securities will be detailed in the applicable prospectus supplement.

39

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS**

#### General

Apart as set out below and in any relevant prospectus supplement, the Issuers have not performed any due diligence about the tax consequences associated with the purchase, ownership and disposition of the debt securities. Prospective purchasers of the debt securities are advised to consult their own tax advisors about such tax consequences, including the effect of any state or local taxes, in the light of their particular circumstances.

## Material United Kingdom Income Tax Considerations

The comments below are based on current United Kingdom tax law as applied in England and Wales and HM Revenue & Customs practice (which may not be binding on HM Revenue & Customs), in each case as at the latest practicable date before the date of this registration statement. The comments in this part are of a general nature and are not intended to be exhaustive. They assume that there will be no substitution of either BATCAP or BATIF as Issuer under the relevant Indentures and do not address the consequences of any such substitution (notwithstanding that such substitution may be permitted by the terms of the relevant Indentures or this registration statement). Any Noteholders who are in doubt as to their personal tax position should consult their professional advisers.

#### Interest on the Notes

In the case of Notes issued by BATCAP, payments of interest on the Notes by the Issuer may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom income tax provided such interest is not treated as arising in the United Kingdom for the purposes o Section 874 of the Income Tax Act 2007 ("ITA").

In the case of Notes issued by BATIF, payments of interest on the Notes by the Issuer will be treated as arising in the United Kingdom fo the purposes of Section 874 of the ITA.

In the case of Notes issued by either BATIF or BATCAP, the Notes issued will constitute "quoted Eurobonds" within the meaning of Section 987 of the ITA, provided they are and continue to be listed on a "recognised stock exchange" within the meaning of Section 1005 of the ITA, and they continue to carry a right to interest. Each of the New York Stock Exchange and the London Stock Exchange is a recognised stock exchange for these purposes.

While the Notes are and continue to be quoted Eurobonds, payments of interest on the Notes may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom tax even if such interest is treated as arising in the United Kingdom for the purposes of Section 874 of the ITA.

In all other cases, interest will generally be paid by the Issuers under deduction of United Kingdom income tax at the basic rate (currently 20%), subject to the availability of other reliefs under domestic law or to any direction to the contrary from HM Revenue & Customs in respect of such relief as may be available pursuant to the provisions of any applicable double taxation treaty.

## Payments in respect of the Guarantees

The United Kingdom withholding tax treatment of payments under the terms of the Guarantees in respect of interest on the Notes (or other amounts due under the Notes other than the repayment of amounts subscribed for the Notes) is uncertain. If a Guarantor is required to make a payment under their applicable Guarantee and any such payment can be characterized as interest or an annual payment, in either case, with a United Kingdom source, it may have to be paid under deduction of United Kingdom income tax (currently at the rate of 20%) subject to the availability of exemptions including a direction to the Guarantor by HMRC pursuant to the provisions of an applicable double tax treaty. Such payments by a Guarantor may not be eligible for the exemption in respect of securities listed on a recognised stock exchange described above in relation to payments of interest by the Issuers. No Additional Amounts will be paid with respect to any withholding or deduction or payments by a non-UK Guarantor with respect to Notes issued by BATCAP.

40

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **United States Taxation**

It is the opinion of counsel, Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, that the conclusions reached in this section describe the material U.S. Federa income tax consequences to holders of a debt security. However, the discussion is limited in the following ways:

- The discussion covers holders only if the holder buys its debt securities in the initial offering at the initial offering price to the public and the holder holds its debt securities as a capital asset (that is, for investment purposes).
- The discussion does not describe all U.S. Federal income tax consequences applicable to a holder if the holder is a U.S. holder (as defined below) and the holder's functional currency is not the U.S. dollar, or if the holder has a special tax status.
- The discussion does not cover tax consequences that apply because a holder is an accrual-method taxpayer who is required t
  recognize income for U.S. Federal income tax purposes no later than when such income is taken into account in applicable
  financial statements.
- The discussion does not cover tax consequences that depend upon a holder's particular tax situation in addition to the holder's ownership of the debt securities. The BAT Group suggests that holders consult their tax advisors about the consequences of holding debt securities in a holder's particular situation.
- The discussion does not cover holders if a holder is a partner in a partnership (or entity or arrangement taxed as a partnership
  for U.S. Federal income tax purposes). If a partnership holds debt securities, the tax treatment of a partner will generally
  depend upon the status of the partners and upon the activities of the partnership.
- The discussion is based on provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, (the "Code"), U.S. Treasury regulations issued thereunder and IRS rulings and pronouncements, all as of the date hereof. Changes in the law may change the tax treatment of the debt securities.
- The discussion does not cover state, local or non-U.S. law.
- The discussion does not cover every type of debt security that the BAT Group might issue. If the BAT Group issues a debt security of a type not described in this discussion, additional tax information will be provided in the applicable prospectus supplement for the debt security.
- The BAT Group has not requested a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") on the tax consequences of owning the debt securities. As a result, the IRS could disagree with portions of this discussion.

If prospective holders are considering buying debt securities, the BAT Group suggests that the prospective holders consult their tax advisors about the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the securities in each holder's particular situation. In addition, with respect to each issue of debt securities, the following discussion may be supplemented or replaced by the description of the material U.S. Federal income tax consequences set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

## Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders of BATCAP or BATIF Debt Securities

This section applies to holders if a holder is a "U.S. holder" of debt securities issued by BATCAP or BATIF. A "U.S. holder" is:

- an individual U.S. citizen or resident alien;
- a corporation (or entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. Federal income tax purposes) that was created under U.S. law (Federal or state); or
- an estate or trust whose worldwide income is subject to U.S. Federal income tax.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### U.S. Dollar Denominated Debt Securities

This subsection deals only with debt securities that are denominated in U.S. dollars, issued in registered form (for U.S. Federal income ta purposes), provide for qualified interest payments to be paid at least annually at a fixed rate in U.S. dollars, have no original issue discour or contingent payments (other than premium payable upon a change in control of the Issuer) and have a maturity of more than one year. The tax consequences of all other debt securities that are denominated in U.S. dollars will be discussed in an applicable prospectus supplement.

#### Interest

• If the U.S. holder is a cash-method taxpayer (including most individual holders), the U.S. holder must report interest (including Additional Amounts, if any) in the U.S. holder's income as the U.S. holder receives it.

If the U.S. holder is an accrual-method taxpayer, the U.S. holder must report interest (including Additional Amounts, if any) in

- the U.S. holder's income as it accrues.
- In the case of debt securities issued by BATIF, amounts treated as interest will be income from sources outside the United States for foreign tax credit limitation purposes. Under the foreign tax credit rules, interest paid will, depending on the U.S. holder's circumstances, be "passive category" or "general category" income which, in either case, is treated separately from other types of income for purposes of computing the foreign tax credit.

#### Sale or Retirement of Debt Securities

- The U.S. holder will have taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount received by the U.S. holder (other than amounts described in the third bullet below) and the U.S. holder's tax basis in the debt security. The U.S. holder's tax basis in the debt security is generally the U.S. holder's cost, subject to certain adjustments.
- held the debt security for more than one year. For an individual, long-term capital gain generally will be subject to reduced rate of taxation. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.

The U.S. holder's gain or loss will generally be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder

• If the U.S. holder sells the debt security between interest payment dates, a portion of the amount the U.S. holder receives reflects interest that has accrued on the debt security but has not yet been paid by the sale date. That amount is treated as ordinary interest income and not as sale proceeds.

## Foreign Currency Debt Securities

A "Foreign Currency Debt Security" is a debt security denominated in a currency other than the U.S. dollar. Special tax rules apply to these debt securities.

This subsection deals only with Foreign Currency Debt Securities that are issued in registered form (for U.S. Federal income tax purposes), provide for qualified interest payments to be paid at least annually at a fixed rate, have no original issue discount or contingen payments (other than premium payable upon a change in control of the Issuer) and have a maturity of more than one year. The tax consequences of all other Foreign Currency Debt Securities will be discussed in an applicable prospectus supplement.

#### Interest

All holders of Foreign Currency Debt Securities will be taxable on the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency payable as interest (including Additional Amounts, if any) on the debt securities, whether or not they elect to receive payments in foreign currency. If the U.S. holder receives interest in the form of

42

## Table of Contents

U.S. dollars, the U.S. holder will be considered to have received interest in the foreign currency and to have sold that foreign currency for U.S. dollars. For purposes of this discussion, "spot rate" generally means a currency exchange rate that reflects a market exchange rate available to the public for a foreign currency.

- If the U.S. holder is a cash-method taxpayer (including most individual holders), the U.S. holder will be taxed on the value of the foreign currency when the U.S. holder receives it (if the U.S. holder receives the foreign currency) or when the U.S. holder is deemed to receive it (if the U.S. holder receives U.S. dollars). The value of the foreign currency will be determined using the spot rate in effect at such time.
- If the U.S. holder is an accrual-method taxpayer, the U.S. holder will be taxed on the value of the foreign currency as the

interest accrues on the Foreign Currency Debt Securities. In determining the value of the foreign currency for this purpose, the U.S. holder may use the average exchange rate during the relevant interest accrual period (or, if that period spans two taxable years, during the portion of the interest accrual period in the relevant taxable year). The average exchange rate for an accrual period (or partial period) is the simple average of the spot rates for each business day of such period, or other average exchange rate for the period reasonably derived and consistently applied by the U.S. holder. If the U.S. holder is an accrual-method taxpayer and does not wish to accrue interest income using the average exchange rate, certain alternative elections may be available.

- When interest is actually paid, the U.S. holder will generally also recognize currency exchange gain or loss, taxable as ordinary income or loss from sources within the United States, equal to the difference between (i) the value of the foreign currency received as interest, as translated into U.S. dollars using the spot rate on the date of receipt, and (ii) the U.S. dollar amount previously included in income with respect to such payment. If the U.S. holder receives interest in the form of U.S. dollars, clause (i) will be calculated on the basis of the value of the foreign currency the U.S. holder would have received instead of the U.S. dollars.
- In the case of debt securities issued by BATIF, amounts treated as interest will be income from sources outside the United States for foreign tax credit limitation purposes. Under the foreign tax credit rules, interest paid will, depending on the U.S. holder's circumstances, be "passive category" or "general category" income which, in either case, is treated separately from other types of income for purposes of computing the foreign tax credit.
- The U.S. holder's tax basis in the foreign currency the U.S. holder receives (or is considered to receive) as interest will be the aggregate amount reported by the U.S. holder as income with respect to the receipt of the foreign currency. If the U.S. holder receives interest in the form of foreign currency and subsequently sells that foreign currency, or if the U.S. holder is considered to receive foreign currency and that foreign currency is considered to be sold for U.S. dollars on the U.S. holder's behalf, additional tax consequences will apply as described in "Sale of Foreign Currency" below.

Sale or Retirement of Foreign Currency Debt Securities

On the sale or retirement of the U.S. holder's Foreign Currency Debt Securities:

- If the U.S. holder receives the principal payment on the U.S. holder's Foreign Currency Debt Securities in the form of U.S. dollars, the U.S. holder will be considered to have received the principal in the form of foreign currency and to have sold that foreign currency for U.S. dollars.
- The U.S. holder will have taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount received or deemed received by the
  U.S. holder (other than amounts attributable to accrued and unpaid interest, which will be taxable as ordinary interest income)
  and the U.S. holder's tax basis in the Foreign Currency Debt Securities. If the U.S. holder receives (or is considered to receive
  foreign currency, that foreign currency is valued for this purpose at the spot rate of

43

## **Table of Contents**

the foreign currency on the date of disposition, or the settlement date if the Foreign Currency Debt Securities are traded on an established securities market and the U.S. holder is a cash-basis taxpayer (or the U.S. holder is an accrual-basis taxpayer and makes the applicable election). The U.S. holder's tax basis in the Foreign Currency Debt Securities generally is the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency amount paid for the debt securities, determined on the date of purchase or the settlement date if the Foreign Currency Debt Securities are traded on an established securities market and the U.S. holder is a cash-basis taxpayer (or the U.S. holder is an accrual-basis taxpayer and makes the applicable election).

- Any such gain or loss (except to the extent attributable to foreign currency gain or loss) will generally be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder held the Foreign Currency Debt Securities for more than one year.
   For an individual, long-term capital gain generally will be subject to reduced rates of taxation. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.
- The U.S. holder will realize foreign currency gain or loss to the extent the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency paid for the Foreign Currency Debt Securities, based on the spot rate at the time the U.S. holder disposes of the debt securities, is greater or less than the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency paid for the debt securities, based on the spot rate at the time the U.S. holder acquired the debt securities. Any currency gain or loss will be ordinary income or loss from sources within the United States. The U.S. holder will only recognize such foreign currency gain or loss to the extent the U.S. holder has gained or lost, respectively, on the overall sale or retirement of the Foreign Currency Debt Securities.
- If the Foreign Currency Debt Securities are traded on an established securities market and the U.S. holder is a cash-basis taxpayer (or the U.S. holder is an accrual-basis taxpayer and makes the applicable election), the U.S. holder's tax basis in the foreign currency the U.S. holder receives (or is considered to receive) on sale or retirement of the Foreign Currency Debt Securities will be the value of the foreign currency on the settlement date of the sale or retirement of the debt securities. In all

other cases, (i) the U.S. holder will realize foreign exchange gain or loss to the extent the value of the foreign currency the U.S. holder receives (or is considered to receive) on the settlement date differs from the value of the foreign currency on the date of the sale or retirement of the debt securities and (ii) the U.S. holder's basis in the foreign currency received on the settlement date will equal the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency received at the spot rate in effect on that date. If the U.S. holder receives foreign currency on sale or retirement of the debt securities and subsequently sells that foreign currency, or if the U.S. holder is considered to receive foreign currency on sale or retirement of the debt securities and that foreign currency is considered to be sold for U.S. dollars on the U.S. holder's behalf, additional tax consequences will apply as described in "Sale of Foreign Currency" below.

## Sale of Foreign Currency

If the U.S. holder receives (or is considered to receive) foreign currency as principal or interest on a Foreign Currency Debt Security, and the U.S. holder later sells (or is considered to sell) that foreign currency for U.S. dollars, the U.S. holder will have taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount of U.S. dollars received and the U.S. holder's tax basis in the foreign currency. In addition, when the U.S. holder purchases a Foreign Currency Debt Security in a foreign currency, the U.S. holder will have taxable gain or loss if the U.S. holder's tax basis in the foreign currency is different from the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency on the date of purchase. Any such gain or loss is foreign currency gain or loss taxable as ordinary income or loss, generally from sources within the United States.

44

#### **Table of Contents**

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Under the tax rules concerning information reporting to the IRS:

- Assuming the U.S. holder holds the U.S. holder's debt securities through a broker or other securities intermediary, the
  intermediary may (and in the case of debt securities issued by BATCAP, generally will) be required to provide information to th
  IRS and to the U.S. holder on IRS Form 1099 concerning interest, gross sale and retirement proceeds on the U.S. holder's del
  securities, unless an exemption applies.
- Unless an exemption applies, the U.S. holder must provide the intermediary with the U.S. holder's Taxpayer Identification
   Number for its use in reporting information to the IRS. If the U.S. holder is an individual, this is the U.S. holder's social security
   number. The U.S. holder is also required to comply with other IRS requirements concerning information reporting.
- If the U.S. holder is subject to these requirements but does not comply, the intermediary must withhold a percentage of all amounts payable to the U.S. holder on the debt securities (including principal payments). This is called "backup withholding." If the intermediary withholds payments, the U.S. holder may use the withheld amount as a credit against the U.S. holder's U.S. Federal income tax liability and may be entitled to a refund.
- Individuals are subject to these requirements. Some holders, including corporations, tax-exempt organizations and individual retirement accounts, are exempt from these requirements.

## U.S. Return Disclosure Requirements

If the U.S. holder holds certain "specified foreign financial assets", which may include the debt securities issued by BATIF, the U.S. holder may be required to report information relating to such assets, subject to certain exceptions (including an exception for assets held in accounts maintained by certain financial institutions), by attaching a complete IRS Form 8938 (Statement of Specified Foreign Financial Assets) with the U.S. holder's tax return for each year in which the U.S. holder holds an interest in such assets. Penalties may apply for failure to properly complete and file IRS Form 8938.

## **FATCA**

Under Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (commonly referred to as "FATCA"), U.S. Federal withholding tax, currently at a rate of 30%, may apply to any interest income paid on the debt securities issued by BATCAP (including Additional Amounts, if any) to (i) a "foreign financial institution" (as specifically defined in the Code) (including a financial intermediary) that does not provide sufficient documentation evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) its compliance (or deemed compliance) with FATCA (which may alternatively be in the form of compliance with an intergovernmental agreement with the United States) in a manner that avoids withholding, or (ii) a "non-financial foreign entity" (as specifically defined in the Code) that does not provide sufficient documentation evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) adequate information regarding certain substantial United States beneficial owners of such entity (if any). If the holder holds the debt securities through a foreign financial institution or a non-financial foreign entity in a jurisdiction that has entered into an intergovernmental agreement with the United States, the holder's financial intermediary may be subject to different rules. In the event any withholding under FATCA is imposed with respect to any payments under the debt securities, there will be no Additional Amounts payable to compensate for the withheld amount. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding these rules and whether they may be relevant to their ownership and disposition of debt securities.

45

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders of BATCAP Debt Securities

This section applies to holders if a holder is a non-U.S. holder of debt securities issued by BATCAP. A "non-U.S. holder" is:

- an individual that is a non-resident alien for U.S. Federal income tax purposes;
- a corporation (or an entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. Federal income tax purposes) organized or created under non-U.S law; or
- an estate or trust that is not taxable in the United States on its worldwide income.

#### Withholding Taxes

Subject to the discussion below under "FATCA", payments of principal and interest on the debt securities generally will not be subject to U.S. Federal withholding taxes. However, for the exemption from withholding taxes on interest to apply to non-U.S. holders, a non-U.S. holder must meet one of the following requirements:

- The non-U.S. holder provide a completed IRS Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E (or substitute form), as applicable, to the bank, broker or other intermediary through which the non-U.S. holder holds the debt securities. The Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, contains the non-U.S. holder's name, address and a statement that the holder is the beneficial owner of the debt securities and is not a U.S. holder.
- The non-U.S. holder holds the debt securities directly through a "qualified intermediary", and the qualified intermediary has sufficient information in its files indicating that the holder is not a U.S. holder. A qualified intermediary is a bank, broker or othe intermediary that (i) is either a U.S. or non-U.S. entity (ii) is acting out of a non-U.S. branch or office and (iii) has signed an agreement with the IRS providing that it will administer all or part of the U.S. tax withholding rules under specified procedures.
- The non-U.S. holder is entitled to an exemption from withholding tax on interest under a tax treaty between the United States and the non-U.S. holder's country of residence. To claim this exemption, the non-U.S. holder generally must complete Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, and fill out Part III of the form to state the non-U.S. holder's claim for treaty benefits. In some cases, the non-U.S. holder may instead be permitted to provide documentary evidence of the non-U.S. holder's claim to the intermediary, or a qualified intermediary may already have some or all of the necessary evidence in its files.
- The interest income on the debt securities is effectively connected with the conduct of the non-U.S. holder's trade or business in the Unites States, and is not exempt from U.S. tax under a tax treaty. To claim this exemption, the non-U.S. holder must complete IRS Form W-8ECI.

Even if non-U.S. holders meet one of the above requirements, interest paid to non-U.S. holders will be subject to withholding tax under any of the following circumstances:

- The withholding agent or an intermediary knows or has reason to know that the non-U.S. holder is not entitled to an exemption from withholding tax. Specific rules apply for this test.
- The IRS notifies the withholding agent that information that the non-U.S. holder or an intermediary provided concerning the non-U.S. holder's status is false.
- An intermediary through which the non-U.S. holder holds the debt securities fails to comply with the procedures necessary to avoid withholding taxes on the debt securities. In particular, an intermediary is generally required to forward a copy of the non-U.S. holder's Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E (or other documentary information concerning the non-U.S. holder's status), as applicable, to the withholding agent for the debt securities. However, if the non-U.S. holder holds its debt securities through a qualified intermediary—or if there is a qualified

46

#### **Table of Contents**

intermediary in the chain of title between the non-U.S. holder and the withholding agent for the debt securities—the qualified intermediary will not generally forward this information to the withholding agent.

Sales or Retirement of Debt Securities

#### 424B5

If the non-U.S. holder sells a debt security or it is redeemed, the non-U.S. holder will not be subject to U.S. Federal income tax on any gain unless one of the following applies:

- The gain is connected with a trade or business that the non-U.S. holder conducts in the United States.
- The non-U.S. holder is an individual present in the United States for at least 183 days during the year in which the non-U.S. holder disposes of the debt security and certain other conditions are satisfied.
- Any gain represents accrued interest, in which case the rules for interest would apply to the portion that represents interest.

#### U.S. Trade or Business

Unless an applicable income tax treaty provides otherwise, if the non-U.S. holder holds a debt security in connection with a trade or business that the non-U.S. holder is conducting in the United States:

- Any interest on the debt security, and any gain from disposing of the debt security, generally will be subject to income tax as if the holder were a U.S. holder.
- If the non-U.S. holder is a corporation, the non-U.S. holder may be subject to an additional "branch profits tax" on the non-U.S holder's earnings that are connected with its U.S. trade or business, including earnings from the debt security. This tax is currently 30% but may be reduced or eliminated by an applicable income tax treaty.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

U.S. Federal income tax rules concerning information reporting and backup withholding for non-U.S. holders are as follows:

- Principal and interest payments that the non-U.S. holder receives will be automatically exempt from the usual rules if the
  non-U.S. holder provides the tax certifications needed to avoid withholding tax on interest, as described above. The exemptior
  does not apply if the recipient of the applicable form knows or has reason to know that the non-U.S. holder should be subject
  to the usual information reporting or backup withholding rules. In addition, interest payments made to the non-U.S. holder may
  be reported to the IRS on Form 1042-S.
- Sale proceeds that the non-U.S. holder receives on a sale of the non-U.S. holder's debt securities through a broker may be subject to information reporting and/or backup withholding if the non-U.S. holder is not eligible for an exemption. In particular, information reporting and backup reporting may apply if the non-U.S. holder uses the U.S. office of a broker, and information reporting (but not generally backup withholding) may apply if the non-U.S. holder uses the foreign office of a broker that has certain connections to the United States.

In general, the non-U.S. holder may file Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E (or substitute form), as applicable, to claim an exemption fron information reporting and backup withholding. The BAT Group suggests that non-U.S. holders consult their tax advisors concerning information reporting and backup withholding on a sale of their debt securities.

#### **FATCA**

Under Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (commonly referred to as "FATCA"), U.S. Federal withholding tax, currently at a rate of 30%, may apply to any interest income paid on the debt securities

47

## **Table of Contents**

(including Additional Amounts, if any) to (i) a "foreign financial institution" (as specifically defined in the Code) that does not provide sufficient documentation evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) its compliance (or deemed compliance) with FATCA (which may alternatively be in the form of compliance with an intergovernmental agreement with the United States) in a manner that avoids withholding, or (ii) a "non-financial foreign entity" (as specifically defined in the Code) that does not provide sufficient documentation evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) adequate information regarding certain substantial United States beneficial owners of such entity (if any). If an interest payment is both subject to withholding under FATCA and subject to the withholding tax discussed above under "Withholding Taxes," the withholding under FATCA may be credited against, and therefore reduce, such other withholding tax. If the holder is a foreign financial institution or a non-financial foreign entity (or hold debt securities through a foreign financial institution) in a jurisdiction that has entered into an intergovernmental agreement with the United States, the holder (or the financial intermediary) may be subject to different rules. In the event any withholding under FATCA is imposed with respect to any payments under the debt securities, there will be no Additional Amounts payable to compensate for the withheld amount. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding these rules and whether they may be relevant to their ownership and disposition of debt securities.

## Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders of BATIF Debt Securities

This section applies to holders if a holder is a non-U.S. holder (as defined above) of debt securities issued by BATIF.

Payments of principal and interest on the debt securities generally will be exempt from U.S. Federal income tax.

#### Interest

Subject to the discussion of backup withholding below, interest on the debt securities is exempt from U.S. Federal income tax, including withholding tax, if paid to non-U.S. holders whether or not a non-U.S. holder is engaged in a trade or business in the United States unless one of the following applies:

- The non-U.S. holder is an insurance company carrying on a U.S. insurance business to which the interest is attributable, within the meaning of the Code.
- The non-U.S. holder has an office or other fixed place of business in the United States to which the interest is attributable, and
  the interest is derived in the active conduct of a banking, financing or similar business within the United States.

#### Sale or Retirement of Debt Securities

Subject to the discussion of backup withholding below, non-U.S. holders will not be subject to U.S. Federal income tax on any gain realized on the sale or exchange of a debt security unless one of the following applies:

- The non-U.S. holder is an individual present in the United States for at least 183 days during the year in which the non-U.S. holder disposes of the debt security and certain other conditions are satisfied.
- Any gain represents accrued interest, in which case the rules for interest would apply to the portion that represents interest.
- The gain is effectively connected with a trade or business that the non-U.S. holder conducts in the United States.

#### Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

• A "backup withholding" tax and certain information reporting requirements may apply to payments of principal and interest on the debt securities made to certain non-corporate holders if such payments are made or are considered made in the United States (including payments

48

## **Table of Contents**

on debt securities made by wire transfer from outside the United States to an account maintained by the holder with the fiscal agent or any paying agent in the United States).

- If the conditions relating to place of payment are satisfied, non-U.S. holders are generally exempt from these withholding and information reporting requirements (assuming that the gain or income is otherwise exempt from U.S. Federal income tax) but may be required to comply with certification and identification procedures in order to prove their exemption from the requirements.
- Similar rules requiring backup withholding and information reporting with respect to gross sale proceeds will apply to a non-U.S holder who sells a debt security through a U.S. branch of a broker. Information reporting (but not backup withholding) will apply to a non-U.S. holder who sells a debt security through a broker with certain connections to the United States.

## Material Netherlands Income Tax Considerations

This section provides a general description of certain Dutch tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and transfer of the Notes issued by the Issuers and guaranteed by the Guarantors, including BATNF, the Dutch Guarantor.

This summary provides general information only and is restricted to the matters of Dutch taxation stated herein. It is intended neither as tax advice nor as a comprehensive description of all Dutch tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to acquire, to hold, or to transfer the Notes. This summary does not purport to deal with the tax consequences applicable to all categories of investors, some of which (such as investment institutions, pension funds and dealers in securities) may be subject to special rules.

The summary provided below is based on the tax laws of The Netherlands as in effect on the date of this prospectus, including regulations, rulings and decisions of The Netherlands and its taxing and other authorities available in printed form on or before this date and now in effect, and as generally applied and interpreted by Dutch courts, without prejudice to any changes in law or the interpretation application thereof, which changes may be implemented with or without retroactive effect. All references in this section to The Netherland and Dutch tax, taxation or law are to the European part of the Kingdom of The Netherlands and its tax, taxation or law, respectively, only.

For Netherlands tax purposes, a holder of the debt securities may include an individual who, or an entity that, does not have the legal titl to the Notes, but to whom nevertheless the Notes are attributed based either on such individual or entity holding a beneficial interest in th Notes or based on specific statutory provisions, including statutory provisions pursuant to which the Notes are attributed to an individual who is, or who has directly or indirectly inherited from a person who was, the settlor, grantor or similar originator of a trust, foundation or similar entity that holds the Notes.

Holder of the debt securities (and prospective holder of the debt securities) should consult their own tax advisors as to the Dutch or other

tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and transfer of Notes, including, in particular, the application to their particular situations of the tax considerations discussed below.

The Issuers and the Guarantors have been advised that the following Dutch tax treatment will apply to the Notes provided that:

- in each and every respect the terms and conditions of this prospectus, the Notes and the documents relating to the Notes, the performance by the parties thereto of their respective obligations and the exercise of their rights thereunder and the transactions contemplated therein, including, without limitation all payments made thereunder, are at arm's length as this term understood under Netherlands tax law; and
- no Notes will be issued under such terms and conditions that they actually function as equity of an Issuer or Guarantor within the meaning of article 10, paragraph 1, under d, of the Dutch Corporate Income Tax Act 1969 (*Wet op de vennootschapsbelasting 1969*).

49

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Withholding Tax

All payments made by either of the Issuers or, as the case may be, the Guarantors of interest and principal under the Notes may be made free of withholding or deduction of any taxes of whatever nature imposed, levied, withheld or assessed by The Netherlands or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein.

For developments and risks in relation to the application of Dutch withholding tax on interest payments see "Risk Factors—The introduction of a conditional withholding tax may increase the amounts BATNF may become obligated to pay under the Guarantee".

#### Taxes on Income and Capital Gains

A holder of the debt securities who derives income from a debt security or who realizes a gain from the transfer or redemption of a Note will not be subject to Dutch taxation on such income or gain, provided that such holder of the debt securities:

- is neither resident nor deemed to be resident in The Netherlands for Dutch tax purposes;
- does not have an enterprise or deemed enterprise (as defined in Dutch tax law) or an interest in or a co-entitlement to the net
  worth of an enterprise or deemed enterprise (as defined in Dutch tax law) that is, in whole or in part, carried on through a
  permanent establishment (vaste inrichting) or a permanent representative (vaste vertegenwoordiger) in The Netherlands and t
  which enterprise or part of that enterprise, as the case may be, the Notes are attributable;
- in the event such person is not an individual, neither entitled to a share in the profits of an enterprise effectively managed in The Netherlands nor co-entitled to the net worth of such enterprise, other than by way of the holding of securities, to which enterprise the Notes or payments in respect of the Notes are attributable;
- in the event such person is an individual, is not entitled to a share in the profits of an enterprise effectively managed in The Netherlands, other than by way of the holding of securities or through an employment contract, to which enterprise the Notes of payments in respect of the Notes are attributable;
- in the event such person is an individual, does not have, and certain persons related or deemed related to that holder of the debt securities do not have, directly or indirectly, a substantial interest (aanmerkelijk belang) as defined in the Dutch Income Tax Act 2001 (Wet inkomstenbelasting 2001), in an Issuer or Guarantor, or in any company that has, or that is part of a co-operation (samenwerkingsverband) that has, legally or in fact, directly or indirectly, the disposition of any part of the proceeds of the Notes;
- in the event such person is not an individual, does not have, directly or indirectly, a substantial interest as defined in the Dutch Income Tax Act 2001, in an Issuer or Guarantor, or, in the event that the holder of the debt securities does have such interest either (a) the holder of the debt securities does not hold such interest with the main purpose or one of the main purposes to avoid the levy of income tax (*inkomstenbelasting*) of another person or entity, or (b) there is no arrangement or a series of arrangements that is not genuine. An arrangement or series of arrangements shall be regarded as not genuine to the extent that it is not put into place for valid commercial reasons which reflect economic reality; and
- does not derive benefits from the Notes that are taxable as benefits from miscellaneous activities in The Netherlands (resultant uit overige werkzaamheden in Nederland) as defined in the Dutch Income Tax Act 2001, which include, but are not limited to, activities in respect of the Notes which are beyond the scope of "regular active asset management" (normaal actief vermogensbeheer).

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Gift and Inheritance Taxes

No Dutch gift or inheritance taxes will arise in The Netherlands with respect to the acquisition of the Notes by way of gift by, or on the death of, a holder of the debt securities who is neither resident nor deemed to be resident in The Netherlands for the purpose of the relevant provisions, unless:

- such acquisition is construed as an inheritance, a bequest or a gift by or on behalf of a person who, at the time of the gift or h death, is or was a resident or a deemed resident of The Netherlands for the purpose of the relevant provisions;
- in the case of a gift of the Notes by an individual who at the date of the gift was neither resident nor deemed to be resident in The Netherlands, such individual dies within 180 days after the date of the gift, while being resident or deemed to be resident in The Netherlands; or
- the gift is made under a condition precedent and such holder is or is deemed to be a resident of The Netherlands at the time the condition is fulfilled.

For the purpose of Dutch gift and inheritance tax, an individual who has the Dutch nationality will be deemed to be a resident of The Netherlands at the date of the gift or the date of his death if he has been a resident of The Netherlands at any time during the ten years preceding the date of the gift or the date of his death.

For the purposes of Dutch gift tax, an individual will, irrespective of his nationality, be deemed to be a resident of The Netherlands at the date of the gift if he has been a resident of The Netherlands at any time during the 12 months preceding the date of the gift.

#### Value added Tax

No Dutch value added tax (*omzetbelasting*) will be payable by a holder of the debt securities in consideration for the issue of the Notes (other than value added taxes on fees payable in respect of services not exempt from Netherlands value added tax).

#### Other taxes and duties

No Dutch registration tax, stamp duty or any other similar tax or duty, other than court fees, will be payable in The Netherlands by a holder of the debt securities in respect of or in connection with the acquisition, ownership or transfer of the Notes.

## Residence

A holder of the debt securities will not become or be deemed to become a resident of The Netherlands for tax purposes by reason only of the acquisition, ownership or transfer of the Notes.

51

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS**

The following is a summary of certain considerations associated with the purchase of the Notes by employee benefit plans that are subject to Title I of the U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), plans, individual retirement accounts and other arrangements that are subject to Section 4975 of the Code or provisions under any other federal, state, local, non-U.S. or other law or regulations that are similar to such provisions of ERISA or the Code (collectively, "Similar Laws"), and entities whose underlying assets are considered to include "plan assets" of any such employee benefit plan, plan, account or arrangement (each, a "Plan").

#### **General Fiduciary Matters**

ERISA and the Code impose certain duties on persons who are fiduciaries of a Plan subject to Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code (an "ERISA Plan") and prohibit certain transactions involving the assets of an ERISA Plan and its fiduciaries or other interested parties. Under ERISA and the Code, any person who exercises any discretionary authority or control over the administration of such an ERISA Plan or the management or disposition of the assets of such an ERISA Plan, or who renders investment advice for a fee or other compensation to such an ERISA Plan, is generally considered to be a fiduciary of the ERISA Plan.

In considering an investment in the Notes of a portion of the assets of any Plan, a fiduciary should determine whether the investment is in accordance with the documents and instruments governing the Plan and the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code or any Similar Law relating to a fiduciary's duties to the Plan, including, without limitation, the prudence, diversification, delegation of control and prohibited transaction provisions of ERISA, the Code and any other applicable Similar Laws. In addition, a fiduciary of a Plan should consult with its counsel in order to determine if the investment satisfies the fiduciary's duties to the Plan, including, without limitation, the prudence, diversification, delegation of control and prohibited transaction provisions of ERISA, the Code and any other applicable Similar Laws.

#### **Prohibited Transaction Issues**

424B5

Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code prohibit ERISA Plans from engaging in specified transactions involving plan assets with persons or entities who are "parties in interest," within the meaning of ERISA, or "disqualified persons" within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Code, unless an exemption is available. A party in interest or disqualified person who engaged in a non-exempt prohibited transaction may be subject to excise taxes and other penalties and liabilities under ERISA and the Code. In addition, the fiduciary of the ERISA Plan that engaged in such a non-exempt prohibited transaction may be subject to penalties and liabilities under ERISA and the Code. The acquisition and/or holding of the Notes by an ERISA Plan with respect to which any of the Issuers, Guarantors or underwriters or dealers or any of their respective affiliates is considered a party in interest or a disqualified person may constitute or result in a direct or indirect prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA and/or Section 4975 of the Code, unless the investment is acquired and is held in accordance with an applicable statutory, class or individual prohibited transaction exemption. Each of these exemptions contains conditions and limitations on its application, and there can be no assurance that all of the conditions will be satisfied. Therefore, each person that is considering acquiring or holding the Notes in reliance on an exemption should carefully review and consult with its legal advisors to confirm that it is applicable to the purchase and holding of the Notes.

In light of the above, the Notes should not be purchased or held by any person investing "plan assets" of any Plan, unless such purchase and holding will not constitute or result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction under ERISA or the Code or violate any applicable Similar Laws.

52

#### **Table of Contents**

## Representation

Accordingly, by acceptance of a Note, each purchaser, holder and subsequent transferee of a Note will be deemed to have represented and warranted that either (i) no portion of the assets used by such purchaser, holder or transferee to acquire or hold the Notes, or any interest therein, constitutes assets of any Plan or (ii) the purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of the Notes by such purchaser, holder or transferee will not constitute or result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or violate any applicable Similar Laws.

The foregoing discussion is general in nature and is not intended to be all inclusive. Due to the complexity of these rules and the penaltie that may be imposed upon persons involved in non-exempt prohibited transactions, it is particularly important that fiduciaries, or other persons considering purchasing the Notes on behalf of, or with the assets of, any Plan, consult with their counsel regarding the potential applicability of ERISA, Section 4975 of the Code and any Similar Laws to such investment and whether an exemption would be applicable to the purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of the Notes.

Purchasers of the Notes have the exclusive responsibility for ensuring that their purchase and holding of the Notes complies with the fiduciary responsibility rules of ERISA or of applicable Similar Laws and does not violate the prohibited transaction rules of ERISA, the Code or applicable Similar Laws. The BAT Group makes no representation as to whether an investment in the Notes is appropriate for ar Plan in general or whether such investment is appropriate for any particular Plan or other arrangement. Neither this discussion nor anything provided in this prospectus is or is intended to be investment advice directed at any potential Plan purchaser or at Plan purchasers generally and such purchasers of the Notes should consult and rely on their own counsel and advisers as to whether an investment in the Notes is suitable.

53

## **Table of Contents**

## **LEGAL MATTERS**

The validity of the debt securities and the guarantees offered by this prospectus and certain legal matters will be passed upon for the Issuers and the Guarantors by Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, U.S. counsel for the Issuers and the Guarantors. Certain English law matters will be passed upon for the Issuers and the Guarantors by Linklaters LLP. Certain Dutch legal matters will be passed upon for the Issuers and the Guarantors by Stibbe N.V. Certain North Carolina legal matters will be passed upon for the Issuers and the Guarantors by Kilpatrick Townsend & Stockton LLP.

54

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of British American Tobacco p.l.c. as of December 31, 2018 and 2017, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2018, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018, have been incorporated by reference herein and in the registration statement in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Reynolds American Inc. as of December 31, 2016 and for the year ended December 31, 2016, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP (United States), independent registered public accounting firm incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

55

**Table of Contents** 



# **B.A.T Capital Corporation**

\$1,000,000,000 2.789% Notes due 2024 \$1,000,000,000 3.215% Notes due 2026 \$500,000,000 3.462% Notes due 2029 \$1,000,000,000 4.758% Notes due 2049

Fully and unconditionally guaranteed by

British American Tobacco p.l.c. B.A.T. International Finance p.l.c. B.A.T. Netherlands Finance B.V. Reynolds American Inc.

## PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

September 3, 2019

Joint Bookrunners

BofA Merrill Lynch Barclays

Citigroup

Deutsche Bank Securities **HSB** 

Co-Managers

Bank of China BBVA **COMMERZBANK** J.P. Morgan **Lloyds Securities** Mizuho Securities NatWest Santander Scotiabank SOCIETE **SMBC Nikko** Standard Chartered UniCredit Markets **GENERALE** Bank **Capital Market**